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The Center 

The Center for Social Organization of Schools has two primary 

objectives: to develop a scientific knowledge of how schools affect their 

students, and to use this knowledge to develop better school practices and 

organization. 

The Center works through three research programs to achieve its 

objectives. The School Organization Program investigates how school and 

classroom organization affects student learning and other outcomes. Current 

studies focus on parental involvement, microcomputers, use of time in schools, 

cooperative learning, and other organizational factors. The Education and 

Work Program examines the relationship between schooling and students' later­

life occupational and educational success. Current projects include studies 

of the competencies required in the workplace. the sources of training and 

experience that lead to employment, college students' major field choices, 

and employment of urban minority youth. The Delinquency and School Environ­

ments Program researches the problem of crime, violence, vandalism, and 

disorder in schools and the role that schools play in delinquency. Ongoing 

studies address the need to develop a strong theory of delinquent behavior 

while examining school effects on delinquency and evaluating delinquency 

prevention programs in and outside of schools. 

The Center also supports a Fellowships in Education Research program 

that provides opportunities for talented young researchers to conduct and 

publish signif~cant research and encourages the participation of women and 

minorities in research on education. 

This report, prepared by the Delinquency and School Environments Program, 

describes further interim results of the program's national evaluation of 

the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention's (OJJDP's) 

Alternative Education program. First interim results were reported in 

CSOS Report No. 325, April 1982. 
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Preface 

The School Action Effectiveness 
Study (SAES) is the national evalua­
tion of the Office for Juvenile Jus­
tice and Delinquency Prevention's 
(OJJDP's) Alternative Education Pro­
gram. The study is rooted in the 
perception that reducing the risk of 
youth crime requires the collabora­
tive effort of practitioners, 
researchers, and project sponsors. 
Together, these groups can create 
change and examine its consequences 
in settings where answers are needed 
and problems are real. 

The study is also rooted in the 
notion that theory is an essential 
ingredient of both program develop­
ment and evaluation research. Con­
sequently, SAES aims to implement 
the Program Development Evaluation 
(PDE) method, collaborating with 
practitioners in specifying theory­
based research questions and design­
ing evaluations as an aid to organi­
zational self-study and the 
development of effective programs to 
prevent youth crime. 

As evaluators, we are assisting 
in the development of effective 
projects, critically assessing proj­
ect effectiveness, and contr:ibuting. 
to knowledge about ways to reduce 
youth crime. At root, we share with 
OJJDP and the legislators who 
created that agency the conviction 
that the public deserves delinquency 
prevention and educational efforts 
whose effectiveness has been demon­
strated. In a Federal demonstration 
program such as the Alternative Edu­
cation Initiative, the expenditure 
of public funds is justified by the 
evaluation of the resulting effort 
to learn how to develop and imple­
ment similar projects effectively. 
The current evaluation, although 
accounting for a small fraction of 
the cost of the Alternative Educa-

-i-

t ion Program, has the important 
mission of summarizing and making 
available for transfer to others the 
knowledge gained in the broader pro­
gram. 

We have not assumed that this 
important task will be easy to 
accomplish, and we are gratified 
that we have been as successful as 
we have been in translating our 
ambitions into reality. The excel­
lent rapport and cooperation we have 
with the Federal agencies involved, 
and with most of the action proj­
ects, have been critical in this 
success. 

This interim report summarizes 
s orne of what we have learned in the 
second year of the SAES. We are 
pleased that evaluation is becoming 
routinized as an expected and well­
understood part of the activities of 
most proj ects. 

We are presently l.n a third year 
of interaction with 14 of the 17 
projects with whom we began working 
in 1980--those that continue to 
operate. In most cases, evaluation 
designs that are stronger than those 
possible in the first two years are 
now being implemented. Because 
sounder projects and sounder evalua­
tion designs were available in the 
second year of operation than in the 
firs t, the current report is more 
informative in describing the 
effects of project interventions 
than was our first interim report • 
Future reports should be even more 
productive in assessing project 
effects on students and schools. 

In our first interim report read­
ers may find information about each 
delinquency prevention project's 
history, its start-up activities, 
and its successes and problems in 
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implementation during its first 
year. Also in that report may be 
found some organizational diagnoses, 
and some ideas about improving proj­
ects. Occasionally, you will find 
preliminary attempts to assess 
effectiveness. These prelimina·ry 
a ttempts were not--nor were they 
intended to be--authoritative and 
conclusive statements. They were 
intended to provide information use­
ful for project development. 

Effective projects develop over 
time, incorporating feedback from 
their own observations and those of 
evaluators to become stronger. This 
second report is therefore, like the 
first, directed primarily to project 
implementers and to OJJDP and its 
technical assistance contractor, who 
have a stake in fostering project 
development or in planning new ini­
tiatives. This report also contains 
information about the progress of 
each project in achieving the 
results sought by OJJDP in its 1U1.­

tiative. Part two of this report 
describes each individual project 
separately, and focuses on the 
extent to which each individual 
project is meeting its own goals and 
objectives, and describes the prob­
lems and achievements of each. 

Acknowledgmen ts 

This interim report is the pro­
duct of many people's contributions, 
and it is possible to describe only 
some of these contributions here. 
The thousands of youths and teachers 
who shared their views about their 
schools and provided information 
about themselves made major contri­
butions to the empirical basis for 
this report. The principals of par­
ticipating schools, who facilitated 
both project development and evalua­
tion, were essential contributors to 
the development of knowledge. We 
hope that all of these participants 
will be rewarded for their help by 
having their views heeded and acted 
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upon. 

Micahael S. Cook, Deborah Dan­
iels, Denise C. Gottfredson" Deborah 
K. Ogawa, Donald. E. Rickert, Jr., 
Norm Ringel, and Jane St. John, 
worked long and hard with action 
project personnel in workshops, site 
visits, and on the phone to prepare 
for the surveys, to evolve Program 
Development Evaluation plans, and to 
draft project narratives. Lois Hybl 
arranged workshops, organized docu­
ments, typed manuscripts" prepared 
graphs, and provided some much 
needed order and predictability for 
the project. Helene Kapinos kept 
the PDE worksheets flowing, main­
tained our calendars, coordinated 
t he flow of day-to-day da ta en try 
tasks performed by the research 
assistants, and helped us maintain 
the complex and massive data files 
created by this large project. This 
report is possible because of their 
help and practical wisdom. 

Ann Birdseye, Doris Coaxum, Bar­
bara Dilligard, Martha Stewart, 
Hilda Gutierrez, Glen Bader, Chester 
Wooten, Richard Smith, Charles Almo, 
Herman Steptoe, Mary Lewis, Preston 
Elrod, Paul Friday, Vanita Vactor, 
Bill, Harris, David Bailey, Anita 
Batisti, Anadia Andrews, Jeanette 
Bass, Tyrone Seals, Phyllis Betz, 
Ciorah Montes, Nilda Rodriguez, 
Chris Lopez, Philip Cano, Nancy 
Cohen, Marilyn McKnight, Prentice 
Deadrick, Dave Reiss, Joan Bellafo­
nataine, Joe Nathan, Mark Gilbert­
Cougar, Nic Cooper, Sally Wizotsky, 
Sonny Luster, William Kottman, Tom 
Leighty, Roy Mahoney, and Pat Kenny 
were prevention project personnel 
who contributed in basic ways to the 
work reported here. They provided 
the theories that guided much of the 
instrument and scale construction, 
developed project plans using evalu­
ation terminology, and made the 
action projects and data collection 
go. 
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Denise C. Gottfredson performed 
the superhuman task of coordinating 
and managing all of the data; Gary 
Gottfredson and Donald E. Rickert 
modified the survey instruments used 
in the project's first year. 
Michael Cook, Denise Gottfredson, 
Donald Rickert, and Jane St. John, 
put in many long days analyzing data 
under great time pressure. Others 
who assisted with data analysis and 
management include: Stewart Gavu­
rin, Richard D. Joffe, Robert Kir­
chner, Helene Kapinos, Abhijit 
Mazumder, Andrea Nuzzolo, and Debo­
rah K. Ogawa. Raul Romero trans­
lated some new items for the student 
questionnaire into Spanish, and Den­
nis Dillon and Mary Ellen Hartmann 
of Intran Corporation produced the 
optically scannable instruments. 

Roberta Dorn and Barbara Tatem 
Kelley of the Office for Juvenile 
Justice and Delinquency Prevention 
cleared the way for this project to 
proceed, and helped to resolve 
nearly countless problems along the 
way. 

Opinions expresssed are the 
authors' or editors', and do not 
necpssarily reflect the position or 
policy of any agency or institution. 

Organization of the Report 

The remainder of this report is 
organized into two sections. The 
first of these discusses topics 
relevant to the entire study. Chap­
ter 1 recapitulates in briefer form 
the first chapter of the first 
interim report to provide readers 
unfamiliar with the Alternative Edu­
cation Program and the School Action 
Effectiveness Study with a quick 
introduction. Chapter 2 recapitua­
lates in briefer form chapters 2 
through 4 of the first interim 
report to acquaint those who have 
not read that document with impor­
tant infol~ation about (a) the 
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record of accomplishment in earlier 
delinquency prevention efforts, 
(b) conditions necessary to make 
inferences about prevention project 
effectiveness, and (c) program 
development evaluation. Chapter 3 
describes changes made in the meas­
ures used in the school action 
effectiveness study, summarizing the 
psychometric properties of instru­
ments redesigned for easier compre­
hension by school officials or 
improved through new research. 
Chapter 4 provides brief descrip­
tions of the kinds of delinquency 
prevention projects in the initia­
tive. It also describes major 
influences on the evaluation and the 
development of the prevention proj­
ects during the second year of the 
Alterna~ive Education Program. 
Chapter 5 provides an overview of 
the school-level evaluation results 
for the results sought by OJJDP. 
Chapter 6 summarizes information 
about the effects of interventions 
targeted at high-risk individuals 
for projects that have such targeted 
interventions as distinct, evaluata­
ble components. Chapter 7 draws 
implications of the study that seem 
appropriate at the present time, and 
makes recommendations for future 
work to reduce youth cr ime. 

Part II of this report consists 
of independent reports on the pre­
vention project. Most chapters were 
drafted by the field worker assigned 
to that project. Therefore, they 
generally have the benefit of having 
been given direct attention by the 
member of the evaluation team most 
familiar with that particular alter­
native education project. At the 
same time, however, the involvement 
of multiple authors, each with a 
different background and perspective 
on evaluation, leads to some uneven­
ness in presentation. Some authors 
have bluntly provided the good and 
the bad news in a straightforward 
fashion. Others have leaned toward 
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presenting the projects in ways that 
make their strengths salient. In 
the editorial process we have not 
tried to eradicate the personal and 
stylistic differences that exist 
among the authors of the separate 
project reports. The reader is 
therefore urged to consider each of 
these a distinct essay, and to avoid 
makin.g comparisons across projects 
on the basis of these individually 
drafted accounts. Many readers may 
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be interested in reading Part I of 
this report, selectively dipping 
into Part II to learn more about 
specific projects. 

Appendices contain detailed sta­
tistical tables and other material 
relating to the results summarized 
in Part 1. 
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Introduction to the School Action Effectiveness Study 

The Alternative Education Program 

The Office of Juvenile Justice 
and Delinquency Prevention (OJJDP) 
funded 17 demonstration projects in 
the fall of 1980 and the early 
months of 1981 as part of a Program 
in Delinquency Prevention through 
Alternative Education. This OJJDP 
initiative is premised in part on 
the observation that delinquent 
behavior is associated with a number 
of school-related or school-based 
problems, including disruptive 
classroom conduct, absenteeism, 
truancy, and dropout (Bachman, 
O'Malley, & Johnston, 1978; Gott­
fredson, 1981, 1983b; OJJDP, 1980). 

An educational approach to delin­
quency prevention is strongly sug­
gested by the most widely influen­
cial contemporary theory of 
delinquency (Hirschi, 1969), in 
which commitment to educational or 
other conventional goals, attach­
ments to teachers and the school, 
and belief in rules are viewed as 
bonds of social control which pre­
vent delinquent behavior. Learning 
theory, especially social learning 
theory (Bandura, 1971), provides an 
explication of the ways in which 
these elements of the social bond 
may be strengthened by appropriate 
educational interventions. Social 
learning theory also helps to 
explain how the influence of alter­
native school organization, and the 
influence of peers, teachers, and 
parents, can converge in preventing, 
or failing to prevent, delinquency. 
These theoretical perspectives find 
substantial support in the evidence 
provided by research; they concur in 

---------------------

For a more extended discussion of 
the topics presented here, see the 
first interim report. 
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implying that alternative education 
programs can be structured in ways 
that will reduce delinquent behavior 
(Gottfredson, 1983b; Hawkins & Wall, 
1979) • 

Both primary and secondary pre­
vention of delinquency might be 
achieved in alternative education 
programs through their effects on 
the academic and social development 
of the youth involved. 

The demonstr.ation program is for 
the most part targeted at schools 
serving grades 6 through 12 in rela­
tively high crime communities, with 
high rates of delinquency, dropout, 
suspensions, expulsions, absentee­
ism, and youth unemployment. Proj­
ects funded as part of this program 
were to be aimed at achieving 
(a) decreases in delinquent behavior 
in and around schqols, (b) decreases 
in dropouts, suspensions, expul­
sions, and truancy, (c) increases in 
attendance, (d) increases in aca­
demic success in school with conse­
quent increases in graduation rates, 
and (e) improvements in the early 
post-schooling labor market experi­
ences, or in the post-secondary 
training or education, of youth 
associated with participating 
schools. The first of these results 
sought is known to be associated 
with the results "b" through "d" in 
the foregoing list, which are gener­
ally regarded as important risk fac­
tors for subsequent delinquent 
behavior. The final result sought 
would likely be influenced by inter­
ventions that reduce the risk of 
delinquency, and is of special 
importance to the Department of 
Labor (which transferred funds to 
OJJDP to support part of this initi­
ative) • 

The achievement of these objec­
tives requires some reorganization 
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Introduction 

of school policies, practices, and 
environments. Specifically, the 
OJJDP program announcement called 
for achieving the following objec­
tives which were seen as instrumen­
tal in fostering the attainment of 
the overarching program goals: 
(a) limiting or decreasing referrals 
to the juvenile justice system; 
(b) making school discipline fair 
and consistent while providing for 
due process; (c) increasing youth, 
parent, and community agency parti­
cipation in school decision making 
to reduce student alienation and 
feelings of powerlessness; 
(d) decreasing the grouping of stu­
dents according to inappropriate 
criteria (such as social class or 
race) which, accompanied by improved 
learning environments, should pre­
clude labeling effects and stigmati­
zation while enhancing educational 
success; and (e) providing a struc­
ture for learning that promotes edu­
cational and social development 
because it is tailored to realistic 
levels of performance for individual 
students. 

Some of these instrumental objec-­
tives are in accord with research on 
the characteristics of schools and 
communities that are associated with 
victimization (Gottfredson & Daiger, 
1979; National Institute of Educa­
tion, 1978). Others accord with 
a dv ice of f ered by na tiona 1 adv is ory 
panels (e.g., President's Commission 
on Law Enforcement and Administra­
tion of Justice, 1967), or practi­
tioners (McPartland & McDill, 1977). 

These OJJDP-generated project 
specifications constitute the first 
of three bas'es for an evaluation. 
The second basis is goals and objec­
tives of each of the seventeen 
delinquency prevention projects. 
The third basis for the evaluation 
is the broader literature on the 
prevention of youth crime, which 
specifies some intermediary objec-
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t ives that are important for 
delinquency prevention efforts (see 
Gottfredsol"J., 1981, and Empey, 1981, 
for reviews of this literature). 

Evaluation Aims 

The overarching goal of the 
School Action Effectiveness Study is 
to create transferable and scien­
tifically sound knowledge about 
delinquency prevention theory and 
practice. But a complex evaluation 
such'as the School Action Effective­
ness Study must accomplish many aims 
if it is to be effective. As Ogawa 
(1982) makes clear, previous delin­
quency prevention efforts' and their 
evaluations have been fraught with 
problems of incomplete implementa­
tion, weak evaluations, and lack of 
intermediary and outcome measures 
required to assess the efforts. 

Not only delinquency prevention 
programs suffer from these problems. 
Sarason (1971) describes the disap­
pointing degree of implementation of 
attempted educational innovations 
such as the "new math." Whereas the 
developeIs of the innovation 
intended '1:0 alter the ways teachers 
interact with students, the major 
outcome was the use of some new math 
books. Many educational evaluations 
are, as Charters and Jones (1973) 
put it, evaluations of "non-events." 
Likewise, theory is lacking in many 
delinquency prevention and correc­
tional programs, but is an essential 
element in the programs and their 
evaluations (Empey, 1980; Glaser, 
1977; Gottfredson, 1982a). The SAES 
has taken steps to avoid evaluating 
non-events, and also to avoid the 
other problems from which earl ier 
prevention evaluations have suf-
f ered. 

Reducing youth crime in America 
is bound to be at least as difficult 
as building a space shuttle. But 
those who envision programs to pre-
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vent delinquency or to rehabilitate 
youthful offenders all too often 
hope for effectiveness without 
developing plausible plans or using 
the technology needed to raise their 
inert and clumsy programs from the 
ground. Developing effective pro­
grams to reduce youth cr ime will not 
be easy. Much worthwhile technology 
has been developed, but usually this 
technology goes underutilized or is 
misapplied in schools. 

The history of previous delin­
quency prevention efforts implies 
that most previous programs have 
been poorly implemented, implausible 
from the outset, or poorly evalu-
a ted. This history implies that 
concerted effort is required to 
implement highly plausible programs 
with strength and fidelity, and to 
evaluate these programs rigorously. 

The scientific literature pro­
vides good reason to believe that 
the risk of delinquent behavior can 
be reduced, the evaluation litera­
ture provides strong grounds for 
insisting on strong, theoretically 
based, and well evaluated programs. 
The School Action Effectiveness 
Study was designed to strengthen the 
projects being implemented in the 
Alternative Education Program, eval­
uate them rigorously, and create 
transferable knowledge about delin­
quency prevention. 

Planning and Implementation 

The history of evaluation 
research in delinquency prevention 
is replete with examples of programs 
in which the implementation was 
undocumented or not carried out as 
planned (Dixon & Wright, 1974; Kris­
berg, 1978; Ogawa, 1982). Knowing 
the fidelity with which program 
plans are implemented, the strength 
of the "treatment," and the context 
within which the program operates is 
essential for three reasons. First, 
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any evaluation result--either 
positive or negative--is of little 
value unless the nature of the pro­
gram is well described. Second, 
information derived from monitoring 
the activities and the implementa­
tion of plans is needed to 
strengthen the integrity of the pro­
gram, and to detect unforseen conse­
quences or potential breakdowns in 
project plans or the evaluation 
design. Third, negative results of 
summative evaluations have sometimes 
led observers to conclude that the 
interventions intended to be imple­
mented do not work, whereas the 
interventions may not in fact have 
been implemented, implying a quite 
different conclusion (Sechrest, 
White, & Brown, 1979). Knowledge of 
what was actually implemented is 
essential in drawing conclusions 
from tests of any planned interven­
tion. 

Strength and integrity of planned 
interventions. Assessment of the 
planning and implementation process 
consists of two distinct components 
(Sechrest, West, Phillips. Redner, & 
Yeaton, 1979). The first relates to 
considerations of the strength of 
the intervention plan. This is 
essentially a matter of the con­
struct validity of the measures 
intended to be taken in an interven­
tion. Several procedures are avail­
able to assess the strength of 
delinquency prevention programs. 
These include: (a) analysis of the 
plausibility of the plans' theoreti­
cal premises, and determination of 
how closely the specifics of the 
plans are linked to delinquency pre­
vention theories; (b) expert judg­
ments about the likelihood that the 
project as specified will produce 
the desired outcomes; and 
(c) comparisons of the intended pro­
grams with the range of current or 
past efforts at delinquency preven­
tion (in this way a program that was 
otherwise unremarkable but resembled 
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a previous ineffective effort might 
be judged a weak program). In addi­
tion to a theoretical basis, parame­
ters involved in making assessments 
of strength include staff stability 
or qualifications, intensity and 
duration of treatment, focus of 
effort, clarity of plans, and the 
extent to which the plans involve 
different responses to different 
persons (e.g., individualized 
instruction). In general, replica­
tions of previously tested or well 
engineered interventions, comprehen­
sive attempts to cope with the mul­
t iple causes of a problem, treat­
ments with clearly spelled out 
treatment protocols or implementa­
tion manuals, or primary prevention 
efforts that affect a substantial 
proportion of an environment's inha­
bitants are likely to be stronger 
than those that lack these charac­
teristics. 

The second aspect of assessing 
program implementation relates to 
the integrity or fidelity with which 
plans are implemented. Clear plans 
are more likely to be implemented 
with fidelity than diffuse plans, 
fuzzy promises, or vague project 
descriptions. Some components of 
implementation that must be moni­
tored or observed are (a) staffing 
patterns (including experience, 
training, numbers, and stability), 
(b) methods used to select, admit, 
or reject the youth involved in each 
project and each of its components, 
(c) the differential assignment of 
youth to alternative programs, or 
the basis for individualization of 
instruction, (d) the nature, dura­
tion, circumstances, and frequency 
of services to individua.ls or 
groups, (e) methods used to deter­
mine who (including students) is 
involved in implementation, (f) the 
interventions' elements and their 
duration, (g) the degree of project 
staff commitment, (h) project super­
visory and management practices, and 
(i) curricular materials, 
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individualized educstion plans, les­
son plans, diagnostic protocols, 
treatment plans, and the like. 

The importance of this aspect of 
assessing implementation can 
scarcely be overestimated. The 
scope of the alternative education 
action projects, encompassing as 
they do many distinct components, 
makes the faithful implementation of 
all plans unlikely. A failure to 
obtain sound evidence about the 
strength and integrity of these pre­
vention projects could lead to erro­
neous conclusions about the efficacy 
of the delinquency prevention ideas 
behind these projects. 

Evaluation, th~ Sponsor, and the 
Action Projects 

The Alternative Education Program 
is sponsored by the Office of Juven­
ile Justice and Delinquency Preven­
tion, with supplemental funding pro­
v ided th rough OJ JDP by th e 
Department of Labor. Three divi­
sions of QJJDP are involved directly 
in this program. First, the Special 
Emphasis Division has programmatic 
responsibility for the grant awards 
made to the 17 action projects 
listed in Tables 1 and 2.1 Second, 
the Technical Assistance and Train­
ing Division has responsibility for 
providing assistance in project 
development, and works through con­
tractors to do so. Initially, the 
Westinghouse National Issues Center 
was assigned these technical assist­
ance tasks as part of it s larger 
contract to provide assistance for 
OJJDP's Delinquency Prevention 

1. An 18th project was funded too 
late to be included in this evalua­
tion. Initially denied a grant 
under the Alternative Education Pro­
gram, it successfully challenged 
this denial and was eventually 
awarded a grant. 
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Table 1 

Prevention Project Names, Locations, and Award Amounts 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Organization Name Location Number Amount Awarded Beginning Ending 

----------------------------------------------------------------------~.------------------------------------

Prevention of Delinquency through 
Alternative Education 

Individualized Integrated Alter­
native Education (Otro Camino) 

St. Croix, Virgin 
Islands 

80JSAX0030 

Playa Ponce, Puerto 80JSAX0031 
Rico 

$267,812 8/13/80 

$692,609 8/14/80 

Project PREP South Bronx, New 
York 

80JSAX0032 $1,196,967 8/14/80 

Compton Action Center--Youth Compton, California 80JSAX0033 
Development Alternative School 

Peer Culture Development Chicago, Illinois 80JSAX0034 

Jazzmobile Alternative Education Harlem, New York 
Arts Program 

80JSAX0035 

George T. Sanchez Alternative Houston, Texas 80JSAX0036 
Education Program 

Prevention of Delinquency through 
Alternative Education 

Positive Action through Holistic 
Education 

Alternative Education Program 

Kalamazoo, Michigan 80JSAX0037 

Charleston, South 80JSAX0038 
Carolina 

Hayward, Wisconsin 80JSAX0039 

$607,682 8/15/80 

$606,194 8/15/8~ 

$668,019 8/15/80 

$529,583 8/15/80 

$268,315 8/15/80 

$883,508 8/15/80 

$539,778 9/)0/80 

Project RETAIN Chicago, Illinois 80JSAX0043 $1,088,983 9/10/80 

Student Training Alternatives 
through Urban Strategies 

Pasadena, Califor- 80JSAX0044 
nia 

$594,902 9/10/80 

9/1/80 8/31/82 

9/1/80 8/31/82 

9/1/80 8/31/82 

9/1/80 8/31/82 

9/1/80 8/31/82 

9/1/80 8/31/82 

9/1/80 8/31/82 

9/1/80 

9/1/80 

9/1/80 

9/1/80 

9/1/80 

8/31/82 

8/31/82 

8/31/82 

8/31/82 

8/31/82 

Prevention of Delinquency Sewell, New Jersey 81JSAX0012 $602,601 12/16/80 12/15/80 12/14/82 
through Alternative Education 

Milwaukee Youth Employment Center Milwaukee, Wiscon- 81JSAX0014 $1,156,105 12/16/80 
son 

Plymouth-Canton Alternative Pro- Plymouth-Canton, 81JSAX0013 
grams Michigan 

Academy for Community Education Miami, Flor ida 81JSAX0015 

Proje~t Together St. Paul, Michigan 81JSAX0022 

$462,779 12/16/80 

$477,840 12/16/80 

$300,765 1/19/81 

12/1/80 11/30/82 

12/1/80 11/30/82 

12/1/80 11/30/82 

1/1/81 8/31/82 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------



\ 

I 
(J'\ 

I 

Table 2 

Organizational Characteristics of Alternative Education Projects 

Organization Name 

Virgin Islands Department of 
Education, Elena Christian 
Junior High School 

Dispensario San Antonio, Inc. 

CommuniLy School District 9 

Joint Center for Community 
Studies, Compton Action 
Center for Youth Development 

Peer Culture Development, Inc. 

Jazzmobile, Inc. 

Location 

St. Croix, Virgin Islands 

Playa Ponce, Puerto Rico 

South Bronx, New York 

Compton, California 
organization 

Chicago, Illinois 

Harlem, New York 

Association for the Advancement Houston, Texas 
of Mexican Americans 

Western Michigan University, Kalamazoo, Michigan 
Department of. Sociology 

Charleston County School 
District 

Charleston, South Carolina 

Lac Courte Oreilles Tribe Heyward, Wisconsin 

Chicago Board of Education Chicago, Illinois 

Constitutional Rights Pasadena, California 
Foundation 

Educational Improvement Center- Sewell, New Jersey 
South 

Jewish Vocational Services Milwaukee, Wisconsin 

Plymouth-Canton Community Plymouth-Canton, Michigan 
Schoo ls 

Institute for Innovative Miami, Florida 
Interventions 

St. Paul Public Schools St. Paul, Minnesota 

Type 

Public school system 

Not-for-profit 

Public school system 

Not-for-profit 

Not for pr.ofit training 

Not-for-profit arts 
organization 

Not-for profit 
organization 

Sts.te university 

Public school system 

Tribal council 

Public school system 

Not-for-profil 
organization 

State government 
sanctioned 

Not-for-profit 
organization 

Public school system 

Not-for-profit 
organization 

Public school system 

Primary Mission 

Education 

Community Development 

Education 

Community development 

Youth development 

Arts education 

Social justice 

Post-secondary education 
research 

Education 

!ribal government 

Education 

Law-related education 

Technical assistance, 
educational service 

Vocational rehabilitation 

Education 

Human service delivery 

Education 

-~.---- ~------------------------~~-~~_---L 
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Research and Development efforts. 
Late in the first year of operation 
of the Alternative Education Pro­
gram, Westinghouse was replaced by 
Polaris Research and Development in 
this role. Third, the National 
Institute for Juvenile Justice and 
Delinquency Prevention is responsi­
ble for the evaluation. The Insti­
tute made a grant to the Johns Hop­
kins University to perform this 
evaluation, and the University sub-

• 

Introduction 

contracted part of the work to its 
collaborator, the Social Action 
Research Center. In short, a total 
of 23 organizational entities are 
directly involved in this effort. 
The participation of each is essen­
tial to the successful conduct of 
the evaluation. The degree of col­
laboration and cooperation among 
these groupS has generally been 
exemplary • 

-7-
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Elements of Effective Program Development and Evaluation 

Past Efforts 

Examples of highly plausible, 
well implemented, and carefully 
evaluated delinquency prevention 
projects are extremely rare. Dixon 
and Wright (1975) reviewed 95 delin­
quency prevention reports published 
after 1965 and concluded that there 
is a paucity of evidence about the 
effectiveness of existing programs. 
Dixon and Wright attributed part of 
the unimpressive record of accom­
plishment in this area to unclear 
project objectives, difficulties in 
implementing rigorous designs and 
collecting meaningful measurements. 

More recently Krisberg (1979) 
reviewed 16 e.xploratory delinquency 
prevention projects funded by OJJDP. 
After the first year of operation, 
only one of these projects had 
implemented even a quasi-experimen­
tal design. Not only were most of 
the projects unevaluatable because 
of problems in data collection and 
the lack of comparable control 
groups, but none of the 16 projects 
had articulated a useful theory 
about delinquency in their catchment 
areas or spelled out how their ser­
vices would reduce the problem. 
Krisberg concluded that goals were 
often too ambiguous, not clearly 
related to the problems the projects 
were intended to address, and that 
projects had engaged in incomplete 
planning. 

In short, most previous evalua­
tions in the delinqeuncy prevention 
area have suffered from evaluation 
design flaws, the use of irrelevant 

For a more extended discussion of 
the topics presented here, see chap­
ters 2 through 4 of the first 
interim report. 
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measures or no measures at all, 
dependence on a single source of 
information, a dearth of theory, and 
ambiguity about intent. 

There are, however, a few good 
examples of delinquency prevention 
demonstration projects. The Empey 
and Lubeck (1971) and Empey and 
Erikson (1972) reports show how 
theory can be integrated with delin­
quency prevention efforts. And 
Alexander and Parsons (1973) illus­
trate a family intervention that 
involved (a) a clearly described 
intervention, (b) process evalua­
tion, (c) careful summative evalua­
tion using clearly defined and non­
reactive behavioral cr iteria in a 
persuasive evaluation design. Simi­
larly, the results of interventions 
described by Reid and Patterson 
(1976) are impressive. These few 
examples illustrate that high qual­
ity and well evaluated projects can 
be implemented. 

The pr esent ev alua tion at tempts 
to build on the previous experi.ence 
in this area to anticipate and avoid 
as many pitfalls as possible. We 
aim to clarify prevention project 
goals and theory and their linkages 
with short-term or intermediary 
objectives and the interventions 
aimed at bringing these objective 
about. We also aim to facilitate 
the development of workable struc­
tures for managing project implemen­
tation and evaluation. 

Inferences about Project Effective­
~ 

Once a project has implemented a 
plausible intervention intended to 
influence student attitudes, behav­
ior, or development, assessing the 
consequences of that intervention 
becomes important. Making this 
assessment is not always easy. 
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Evaluation 

Young people are growing and 
changing all the time. Rates of 
participation in delinquent behavior 
apparently rise and then fall with 
age. Scholastic competencies usu­
ally grow over time, but at differ­
ent rates for different people. 
Students make new friends and aban­
don old ones, and every parent knows 
that his or her child's tendency to 
conform or rebel is different at 
different stages of development. 
Isolating the influence of some spe­
cific experience, intervention, or 
set of interventions is therefore 
difficult • 

Making inferences about the 
causes of some difference in student 
outcomes--about the effects of 
planned interventions--is, however, 
a major goal of evaluation. Put 
another way, an aim of a thorough 
evaluation is to determine whether 
an observed difference in student 
behavior or attitudes (if any dif­
ference is observed at all) can rea­
sonably be attributed to a specified 
intervention. Certain conditions 
make the search for the effects of 
an intervention easier; other condi­
tions preclude making any confident 
inferences. An excellent discussion 
of the conditions that make infer­
ence possible is provided by Cook 
and Campbell (1979), and readers may 
want to consult their book for ela­
boration. 

Creating these conditions is what 
evaluators mean by "evaluation 
design." Most projects participat­
ing in the Alternative Education 
Program did not anticipate fully the 
need to create rigorous evaluation 
designs. In the first interim 
report, we described at length a 
number of objections raised at one 
time or another by project implemen­
ters to the rigorous evaluation of 
their projects. 

-10-
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The Current Effort 

A major accomplishment of the 
Alternative Education Program in its 
first two years of operation is that 
it has succeeded in implementing 
evaluation designs for a number of 
the prevention projects that are 
much stronger than those typically 
found in this area. In the second 
year of operation, six projects suc­
cessfully implemented true random­
ized field trials. Several other 
projects implemented carefully 
thought out quasi-experimental 
designs. 

A second major accomplishment of 
the Alternative Education Program in 
its first two years of operation is 
that it has succeeded in collecting 
outcome measures that are clearly 
relevant to the Program's goals. 
Whereas the collection of informa­
tion about delinquent behavior was 
resisted by several projects in the 
firs t year of operation, by year two 
only one project was unable to 
assist the evaluation in collecting 
this information (the Harlem proj­
ect ). 

Strengthening Prevention Proiects 
through Evaluation 

A Program Development Evaluation 
(PDE) method provides the structure 
for the evaluation of the various 
projects in the Alternative Educa-
t ion Program. This method is 
intended to anticipate and foster 
the development of these projects by 
involving project personnel in a 
cycle of evaluation activities. The 
method is intended to (a) make rig­
orous evaluation possible, (b) make 
the evaluation relevant not only to 
national concerns but also to the 
concerns of project personnel and 
managers, (c) document project 
implementation, (d) facilitate proj­
ect implementation, (e) tie the 
evaluation explicitly to theory, and 
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(f) integrate research with project 
operations so that projects develop 
by using the results of research in 
project planning. Related struc­
tures, differing someVlhat in 
detail, are provided by Empey (1980) 
and Tharp and Gallimore (n.d.). 

The Program Development Evalua­
tion method provides this strategy 
and structure, in part through the 
following components (for more 
details, see the first interim 
report; or see Gottfredson, 1982a; 
and Gottfredson, Rickert, Gottfred­
son, & Advani, 1983). 

Clear Goals. A project without 
clear goals is on the road to 
nowhere. Clear meaaurable goals 
help a project focus its activities 
and they provide an integrating 
theme for a delinquency prevention 
effort. In using the PDE method, 
researchers and project implementers 
work together to design an agenda to 
achieve clearly articulated goals. 

ExpJicit Theory. Theory helps to 
organize knowledge, provides a guide 
for developing or selecting an 
intervention, and provides a base 
for assessing the program's effec­
tiveness. Behind every delinquency 
prevention project lies a set of 
ideas, or practical "theories." If 
left unarticulated, these ideas pro­
vide little guidance for project 
development. The more carefully 
thought through these ideas are, the 
more useful they are in guiding 
project decision making. 

Intervention. The program compo­
nents--the actions taken by a pro­
gram to move closer to achieving its 
goals--are rooted in clear-headed 
thinking about goals and the pro­
gram's theory of action. Interven­
tions are implemented with an exper­
imenting spirit. Each element of a 

Evaluation 

program can be evaluated through 
evidence about how well it is being 
implemented and what it is accom-
p lishing. 

Forcefield Analysis. All actions 
occur in a dynamic program environ­
ment in which available resources 
co-exist with obstacles to action. 
Initial analysis of this forcefield 
increases the likelihood that inter­
ventions and research designs will 
be implemented as intended. But 
periodic further analyses are needed 
because initial analyses may be 
incomplete or incorrect, because 
perceptions change over time, and 
because the project's actions change 
the forcef ield. 

-11-

Plans. Effective programs derive 
plans for implementation that are 
derived from the forcefield analy­
ses; they use available resources to 
overcome obstacles to implementa­
tion. A fully articulated plan 
includes standards for implementing 
each intervention and managing the 
overall program. A careful plan 
details each of the following: 

o Critical benchmarks--key points 
at which a decision, agreement, 
action, or arrangement must 
occur to keep the project moving 
forw&rd. 

o Implementation standards--ob­
servab1e quality control stan­
dards that let everyone involved 
with a program know what consti­
tutes acceptable performance. 

o Task statements--Details of who 
will do what by when. 

Ongoing Process 

The Program Development Evalua­
tion method stresses the collabora­
tion of researchers and project 
implementors at each and all stages 
of the change process. l~e develop-
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Figure 1: The Program Development Evaluation Method 
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Evaluation 

mental expectation is symbolized in 
Figure 1, which illustrates the ~om­
ponents of the PDE method. In 
applying this method, a detailed 
Program Development Evaluation Plan 
is created together with implemen­
ters of each project. The manage­
ment plan for the program is compu­
terized, and is updated every six 
weeks. Quality control checks on 
the implementation of the plan are 
made frequently by project implemen­
te~s, and information on the accom­
plishment of key performance stan­
dards, objectives, and goals is 
entered into the computer. Informa­
tion flows from the projects to the 
researchers and back again as a spi-
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ral of program development unwinds. 
Information feedback is used to 
improve the prev~ntion programs and 
the ways they are managed. 

We have attempted to apply the 
foregoing method with all of the 
projects involved in the Alternative 
Education Program. We have, of 
course, met with mixed success. The 
magnitude of the task of working 
with so many projects with extremely 
limited resources has meant that 
even in working with those projects 
most eager to implement this method 
we have not implemented it nearly as 
fully as would be desirable. 
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An Update on the Measures used 1n the School Action Effectiveness Study 

Measurement is a central compo­
nent of sound program development 
efforts, and measurement is essen­
tial in program evaluation. This 
chapter is a guide to using and 
interpreting measures of school cli­
mate, individual psychosocial devel­
opment, and delinquent behavior that 
are used in the Alternative Educa­
tion Evaluation. It serves as a 
manual to help readers interpret 
results of the School Action Effec­
tiveness Study. 

Measuring Individuals and Organiza­
~ions 

A t'ilo-tiered set of measures are 
used to assess the outcomes of the 
Alternative Education Program. One 
tier assesses the characteristics of 
individual students and individual 
teachers that are relevant to organ­
izational climate, or to important 
personal outcomes. The other con­
sists of school-level climate meas­
ures that directly assess some 
important dimensions on which 
schools vary. 

The psychometric work reported 
here was sponsored in part by a 
grant from the National Institute of 
Education, U.S. Department of Educa­
tion. The opinions expressed do not 
necessarily reflect the positions or 
policies of any agency. This chap­
ter is abridged substantially, but 
covers some material covered in the 
first interim report, and it reports 
on improved methods of presenting 
results. Material presented in some 
detail in the first interim report 
is repeated here because it is 
necessary for an understanding of 
the results presented elsewhere in 
this report. 
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The measures are divided into 
these two classifications for an 
important reason. We have all 
experienced differences in the psy­
chosocial climates of different 
organizations, and we can easily 
appreci.ate that organizations differ 
in the envir-:mments that they pro­
vide. Yet we also mow that differ­
ent individuals often have different 
v iews of the characteristics of the 
same organization. Therefore, in 
assessing a given climate, it is 
important to average across many 
different reports--in essence treat­
ing individual differences as error. 
These differences are, however, the 
very reason we measure individuals. 
Accordingly, two distinct sets of 
measures are called for. Besides 
the general climate assessments, 
individual measures are needed for 
personalizing instruction and for 
comparing the effectiveness of 
alternative educational treatments 
received by some people in a given 
school or community. 

The measures described here were 
developed specifically for the 
School Action Effec, iveness Study 
(SAES) because no comprehensive and 
psychometrically acl.equa te ba ttery 
was available elsewhere. They are 
rooted directly in a program of 
research on delinquency and school 
environments conducted over the past 
several years at the Johns Hopkins 
University. The development of the 
instruments used was guided in part 
by an examination of instruments 
used in the National Institute of 
Education's (1978) Safe School 
Study, instruments suggested by Fox 
and associates (1974), the School 
Initiative Evaluation questionnaires 
(Grant, Grant, Daniels, Neto, & 
Yamasaki, 1979), and a number of 
other instruments used in major 

Preceding page blank 
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Measures 

social surveys or for individual 
assessment in recent years. Rele­
vant items (with necessary modifica­
tions) from other devices are some­
times used. 

Decisions about useful measures 
are based on a review of the goals 
and objectives of the OJJDP Alterna­
tive Education Program and of the 
various alternative education proj­
ects being evaluated, on current 
delinquency theory (Hirschi, 1969; 
Gold, 1978; Lemert, 1972; Greenberg, 
1977) on Gottfredson's (1983b) 
account of some implications of 
delinquency theory and strategies 
for organizational change. Many 
discussions with prevention project 
personnel--using the Program Devel­
opment Evaluation framework--of the 
goals and objectives of their parti­
cular delinquency prevention efforts 
contributed greatly to the formula­
tion of the measurement needs. 

Some Essential Psychometric Concepts 

In order to use the measures 
about to be described in an informed 
manner, it is important to under­
stand several ideas: (a) the rela­
tive nature of psychosocial measure­
ment, (b) reliability and (d 
construct validity.1 The following 
paragraphs review these ideas. 

Relative Measurement 

We have few absolute measures Ln 
behavioral science. In other words, 
simple counts of "units" of achieve­
ment or interpersonal competency or 
fairness or delinquency are impossi­
ble to obtain. Instead, we typi­
cally express their levels in rela­
tive terms. For example, 
achievement test results are often 
presented in terms of percentile 

1. For more thorough discussion see 
Thorndike (1971). 
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rank or standard score form. These 
forms of expression involve state­
ments of the standing of an indivi­
dual (or organization) relative to 
sane norm group of people (or organ­
izations). For example, a percen-
t ile rank of 76 on an individual 
test would mean that out of 100 
individuals representative of the 
population on which the test's norms 
are based, 76 persons would have a 
s core lower than this one. We use 
both percentile ranks and raw score 
means and standard deviations to 
present results. (The mean is the 
arithmetic average of a set of 
scores, and a standard deviation is 
a tmit of dispersion or spread.) 

In interpreting such scores it is 
important to bear in mind that they 
express scores relative to other 
scores in the study sample. Differ­
ent samples of people or of schools 
will differ somewhat ill. their means 
scores (and also in their disper­
sion). Therefore a score that is, 
for example, at the 65th percentile 
relative to one norm group could be 
at the 30th percentile relative to 
another norm group. There is no 
such thing as a magically "correct" 
or even "most appropriate" norm 
group. 

Please note that the psychometric 
use of the word "norms" has little 
or nothing to do with some everyday 
language uses of the word. In 
everyday language we sometimes use 
"norm" to mean an ideal or required 
standard. It is quite possible for 
a school to have students who show 
an "average" degree of satisfaction 
with school but who are rather 
uncomfortable--or who are average in 
reading achievement according to 
large city norms, but who do not 
read well at all. In interpreting 
any particular results, readers 
should probably consider both their 
own "ideal" norms and the "statisti­
cal" norms presented here. 

, 
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i Reliability 

Chance, sloppiness, ambiguity, 
temporal instability, and hetero­
geneity of meaning or interpretation 
can influence any measure. Measure­
ments of the distance between Balti­
more and New York mad~ by the odome­
ters in a number of different cars 
would tend to agree pretty well, but 
not perfectly. They would have 
high, but not perfect, reliability. 
Reliability is a technical term used 
to describe the relative contribu­
tions of measurement error and 
"true" score variability to a scale 
or other measure. Technically, 
reliability is the proportion of the 
variance (a statistic summarizing 
variability) that is not error to 
the total variance in the score. 
Because there are many ways of 
defining error, there are many ways 
of estimating reliability (Stanley, 
1971) . 

The reliability coefficients 
reported in this chapter are of two 
kinds. One kind is based on the 
analysis of items administered on a 
single occasion and therefore 
excludes temporal instability from 
the definition of error. They can 
be interpreted as an index of how 
well the scales measure whatever 
they measure at a given point in 
time. This kind of reliability 
c oef f icient is ca lled a "homogene­
ity" coefficient; we estimate it 
using coefficient alpha. The second 
kind is based on the stability of 
scores over time. We estimate it by 
correlating scores obtained by indi­
viduals or schools in the Spring of 
1981 with scores for the same indi­
viduals or schools obtained in the 
Spring of 1982. This kind of reli­
ability est:mate is called a 
"retest" reliability; it is a meas­
ure of the stability over time of a 
Score. 

Knowledge of the reliability of a 
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test or other index is important 
because a low homogeneity coeffi­
cient means that the device does not 
measure anything well. A high homo­
geneity coefficient means that the 
dev ice measures something. (What 
that something is, is what construct 
validity is all about.) Homogeneity 
coefficients can range from 0 to 
1.0. A reliability of 1.0 is high, 
meaning that the score contains no 
error. A high retest reliability 
means that a stable characteristic 
of a person or organization is being 
measured. High retest reliabilities 
may mean that (a) the characteristic 
is resistant to change, (b) that the 
environment is preventing the indi­
v idual or organization to change, or 
that (c) nothing has been done to 
change the characteristic. 

Over the years practitioners have 
developed rules of thumb for accep­
table levels of reliability for dif­
ferent purposes. In general, it is 
not sound practice to use tests with 
reliabilities much below .7 or .8 
for individual diagnosis, personnel 
decisions, and so forth. This is 
because one would want to be reason­
ably certain that a score is reason­
ably error-free when making impor­
tant decisions about individuals. 
When interpretations of patterr.s or 
profiles are to be made, it is espe­
cially important that reliabil ity be 
this high, or higher. 

For evaluation purposes, lower 
levels of reliability of measurement 
at the individual level are accepta­
ble and are sometimes to be prefer­
red, because of three related con­
siderations. First, because the 
scores of many individuals are usu­
ally averaged in an evaluation, 
dependable estimates of true-score 
means can be obtained even with 
rather unreliable individual meas­
ures (see Stanley, 1971). Second, 
the longer the scale (i.e., the more 

J 
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items), the more reliable it is, 
other things being equal, but it 1S 

often difficult, time consuming, or 
costly to administer long scales. 
As an alternative, using short 
scales with many persons gains good 
estimates of group means. Third, in 
an evaluation it is necessary to 
measure many things. This is 
because prevention programs have 
many goals and objectives, and 
because it is always wise to search 
for unanticipated positive outcomes 
or side-effects of a program. But 
administering many highly reliable 
(i.e., long) scales is prohibitive. 
Fortunately, a large test group 
again comes to the rescue. Using 
short scales with many people solves 
the problem and yields satisfactory 
estimates of true-score means. 

As a rule of thumb, scales with 
reliabilities as low as .5 (or even 
lower) are adequate for use in an 
evaluation, provided that the proj­
ect being evaluated uses randomiza­
tion as a selection device, or that 
any selection is absolutely indepen­
dent of (i.e., unrelated to) the 
goals or objectives of the program. 
In such an evaluation, it is not 
necessary to attempt to adjust for 
pre-existing or spurious group dif­
ferences on outcomes. When it is 
necessary to make such adjustments 
by using statistical "controls," 
reliabilities for the control varia­
bles must be as high as possible. 
The rule of .5 is too lax in this 
case because when the "control" 
variables are unreliable they do an 
inadequate job of correcting for 
spurious differences between groups. 
Therefore, to enable a sound evalua­
tion, a project which does not ran­
domize should use more reliable 
(i.e., longer) scales encompassing 
measures of all relevant character­
istics in which the treatment and 
comparison groups may differ. 
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Validity 

Validity has to do with the mean­
ing and interpretation of an index 
or score. The exploration of mean­
ing is a never-ending process, 
because it is so closely linked with 
theory. Theory involves constructs 
or ideas about the causes or nature 
of phenomena. Often, measurement 
has meaning only in the context of 
some theory. For exampl\~, some edu­
cators have a theory that a general 
ability called intelligence under­
lies much human performance, or at 
least scholastic achievement. The 
measurement of intelligence using a 
paper and pencil verbal ability test 
may make sense in terms of this 
theory. Because the theory predicts 
that this test will correlate with 
school grades, evidence about the 
validity of a test for measuring the 
construct of intelligence can come 
from an examination of the empirical 
relation between test scores and 
school grad.es. The same evidence 
provides information about the util­
ity of the theory. Theories and 
measures are thus validated in a 
common process. We speak of a test 
as validated when empirical evidence 
has in general shown the test 
results to follow the predictions of 
a theory that has been useful. 

In addition, when there is agree­
ment about what a construct means, 
some ev idence about validity can 
come from an examination of the item 
content of a test. For example, 
most of us would probably agree that 
a test to see how many bricks a per­
son can load on a truck in an hour 
is a poor test of verbal ability, 
ancl that a list of multiple-choice 
vocabulary items would provide a 
more valid measure of that con­
struct. (Similarly, the vocabulary 
test would be a poor test of endu­
rance.) Therefore, deliberately 
including items to measure a given 
construct in itself can provide some 
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J limited degree of confidence in a 
scale's construct validity. 

The evidence is strengthened if 
the scale shows expected patterns of 
correlations with other scales. And 
it is especially strengthened if 
applicable experimental manipula­
tions influence scores in predicted 
ways. Other evidence of validity 
can come from an examination of dif­
ferences in scores on the scale 
among groups known or believed to 
differ in the characteristic be ing 
measured. For widely used instru­
ments, these kinds of ev idence accu­
mulate over time. Eventually, a 
basis for judgment about a scale's 
construct validity emerges--although 
different judges often disagree. 

Subsequent sections describe the 
origins, development, and some psy­
chometric properties of a two-level 
set of assessments of schools and 
their inhabitants. These sections 
are intended to provide information 
about reliability and validity, and 
to describe the normative interpre­
tation of these assessments. 

Measures of Students 

Five sets of measures of indivi­
dual students have been developed 
from discussions with the staff of 
delinquency prevention projects 
about the problems they faced and 
wha t they hoped to ac compl ish, the 
demands of evaluating a program with 
overarching goal s of school organi­
zational change and delinquency pre­
vention, and the theory of delin­
quency prevention. These measures 
of students are needed to assess 
project effectiveness under diffi­
cult field research conditions and 
to learn more about what works for 
whom. 
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Social Background 

Measures of social background or 
family characteristics are needed 
for two reasons: (a) They provide 
essential statistical controls to 
aid in demonstrating project effec­
tiveness- when evaluation designs 
calling for statistical adjustments 
are necessary, or when stronger 
designs fall apart. (b) In a few 
cases, projects aim to alter family 
characteristics--usually the extent 
to which parents value education and 
encourage their ch ildren to perform 
well in school. 

Accordingly, the following two 
measures were developed: 

Parental Education. This two­
item scale is based on decades of 
research that show parental educa­
tion to be a powerful antecedent of 
schooling outcomes, especially of 
persistence in education (Sewell, 
Haller, & Portes, 1969a). The two 
it·ems ask how much education a stu­
dent's father and mother completed. 
The scale has a reliability coeffi­
cient of .78 overall, although the 
coefficient for the small group of 
Native Americans in the sample is 
only .51. 2 Table 1 displays the 

2. Somewhat more detailed results 
of the examination of homogeneity 
coefficients for measures employed 
in the first year of this evaluation 
are presented in the first interim 
report. Some improvements in the 
measures are reflected in results 
presented here. Homogeneity coeffi­
cients reported here were calculated 
from a 10% sample of the whites, a 
10% sample of Blacks, a 10% sample 
for the combined groups, a 20% sam­
ple of mainland Hispanic youths, and 
a 100% sample of all other groups 
measured in the Spring of 1982. 
Reliability coefficients are re-es­
timated here because of a new scor-
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Table 1 

Reliability Coefficients (Alpha) for Individual-Level Student Scales 
by Ethnic Self-Identification 

Scale 

Family background 
Parental education 
Parental emphasis on education 

Social relations 
Attachment to parents 
~egative peer influence 

Attitudes and social development 
Alienation 
Attachment to school 
Belief in rules 
Interpersonal competency 
In vo 1 vemen t 
Positive self-concept 
Practical knowledge 
Rebellious autonomy 
Internal control 

Behavior 
School effort 
School non-attendance 
Self-reported delinquency (total) 
Self-reported drug use 
Self-reported serious delinquency 

School experiences 
School punishments 
School re\vards 
Victimization 

Validity 
Invalidity 

Note: Decimals are omitted. 

Whites 

a 

68 
49 

64 
70 

60 
82 
62 
56 
67 
63 
74 
60 
66 

62 
64 
87 
82 
84 

48 
62 
66 

41 

Blacks 

63 
48 

52 
63 

49 
70 
55 
52 
60 
56 
72 
38 
49 

56 
67 
86 
72 
81 

51 
64 
65 

46 

Puerto 
Ricans 

57 
45 

54 
55 

42 
66 
46 
44 
61 
52 
75 
41 
40 

51 
42 
83 
65 
76 

57 
56 
72 

31 

Hainland 
Hispanics 

73 
50 

48 
69 

53 
72 
47 
35 
63 
56 
71 
44 
49 

58 
57 
86 
76 
81 

57 
53 
69 

36 

American 
Indians 

51 
55 

58 
61 

46 
79 
62 
49 
70 
55 
n 
57 
52 

60 
55 
88 
82 
82 

54 
63 
75 

55 

Asian 
Americans 

84 
52 

58 
59 

48 
70 
53 
46 
67 
65 
79 
37 
53 

65 
72 
88 
77 
84 

52 
50 
70 

52 
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Table 2 

Reliability Coefficients (Alpha) for Individual-Level Student Scales 
by Gender 

Scale 

Family background 
Parental education 
Parental emphasis on education 

Social relations 
Attachment to parents 
Negative peer influence 

Attitudes and social development 
Alienation 
Attachment to school 
Belief in rules 
Interpersonal competency 
Involvement 
Positive self-concept 
Practical knowledge 
Rebellious autonomy 
Internal control 

Behavior 
School effor t 
School non-attendance 
Self-reported delinquency (total) 
Self-reported drug use 
Self-reported serious delinquency 

School experiences 
School punishments 
School rewards 
Victimization 

Validity 
Invalidity 

~: Decimals are omitted. 

(7 

Hale 

. 76 
57 

61 
63 

60 
76 
52 
43 
60 
58 
73 
49 
58 

62 
61 
84 
78 
77 

54 
63 
58 

44 

Females 

72 
51 

60 
67 

44 
75 
54 
47 
62 
60 
75 
49 
56 

56 
62 
85 
77 
80 

53 
58 
73 

45 

Total 
Sample 

78 
50 

60 
65 

51 
76 
53 
42 
62 
61 
75 
47 
52 

59 
61 
85 
75 
83 

54 
56 
69 

44 

Number 
of items 

2 
4 

6 
9 

6 
10 

6 
5 

12 
12 

7 
3 
7 

5 
2 

19 
5 

11 

4 
4 
7 

5 
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scale's homogeneity estimates for 
six ethnic groups. Table 2 displays 
the scale's reliability estimates 
for males and females and for the 
total (combined) sample. This meas­
ure may be taken as an indicator of 
family socio-economic status. It is 
known to be a good predictor of 
schooling outcomes such as persis­
tence and grades (Bachman, Johnson, 
& O'Malley, 1978; Jencks, 1979), but 
it is usually only weakly related to 
delinquent behavior at the indivi­
dual level--although perhaps it has 
a stronger relation to more serious 
delinquency (Tittle & Villimez, 
1978; Gottfredson, 1981a). 

Parental Emphasis on Education. 
This four-item scale asks for infor­
mation about the degree of parental 
attention to the student's school 
performance and parental expecta­
tions for school persistence. It 
was suggested by prevention project 
theories that attributed student 
non-attendance to a lack of parental 
encouragement or "value" on educa­
tion. And, parental influence is 
demonstrably predictive of student 
persistence in school (Otto, 1976). 
The scale is only moderately relia­
ble--.50 overall, with homogeneity 
coefficients ranging from .45 to .57 
for race-sex subgroups. The scale 
has moderate negative correlations 
with self-reported delinquency (see 
Gottfredson et al., 1982, Table 4), 
and has an expected, but small, 
positive correlation with student 
reports of effort spent on school 
work. 

ing procedure implemented in year 
two to increase the interpretability 
of the results, and because some 
measures (Alienation and Internal 
Control) were lengthened by adding 
new items. 
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Social Relations 

Three measures of a student's 
social relations were developed 
because of (a) empirical and theo­
retical links between bonds of 
affection or respect for others and 
conforming (non-delinquent) behav­
ior, (b) powerful statistical asso­
ciations between delinquent behavior 
and delinquent peer influence, 
(c) the central place given to peer 
influence in the theories of several 
of the prevention projects, and 
(d) the explicit assumption made by 
several projects that parental 
supervision governs student atten­
dance. 

Attachment to Parents. This 
scale, intended to measure Hirschi's 
construct of the same name, incorpo­
rates several items closely related 
to items shown in earlier studies to 
be correlated with delinquent behav­
ior (Hirschi, 1969; Hindelang, Hir­
schi, & Weis, 1981; D. Gottfredson, 
1981b). An attempt has been made to 
engineer a potent scale by including 
six items related to this construct. 
The scale, asking students how close 
they are to their parents, how much 
they like them, and so forth, has an 
overall reliability of .60. It cor­
relates as expected with self-re­
ported delinquent behavior (see 
Chapter 4 (this volume) and Gott­
fred son, Ogawa, Rickert, & Gottfred­
so~, 1982), in accord with Hirschi's 
(1969) theory that attachment to 
parents creates a stake in conform­
ing behavior. This agreement pro­
vides some evidence of the construct 
validity of this scale. 

Negative Peer Influence. This 
scale measures a construct central 
to the explanations of delinquency 
and non-attendance formulated by 
several of the action projects. It 
is rooted directly in earlier 
research (summarized by Empey, 1978) 
that shows delinquent peer associa-

~ 
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tions to be powerful predictors of 
delinquent involvement. In addi­
tion, it incorporates items related 
to dropout, similar to those used 1n 
earlier studies of persistence in 
schooling (Bachman et al., 1978). 
It is an attempt to engineer a long, 
powerful, and broad-based measure of 
negative peer influence. This 
nine-item scale has reliabilties 
ranging from .55 to .70 across sub­
groups and, it is a potent correlate 
of delinquent behavior (Chapter 4, 
this volume; and Gottfredson, 1982). 
It contains items asking whether the 
student's best friend is interested 
in school, thinks getting good 
grades is important, thinks school 
is a pain, or has been involved in 
delinquent activities. 

Attitudes and Psychosocial Develop­
ment 

Psychosocial development is a 
major goal of the Alternative Educa­
tion Program. In this area, there 
was considerable prior work to build 
on in choosing measures to include 
in the ba ttery. 

Alienation. The six-item Aliena­
tion Scale is based in part on 
Srole's (1956) Anomia Scale, but 
fewer items are included, and the 
wording of items has been changed to 
give them more school-related con­
tent and to make them sound a little 
less bizarre. Alienation items used 
in the School Initiative Evaluation 
(Grant et al., 1979) and in other 
previous studies were modified for 
use here. Items include, "These 
days I get the feeling that I'm just 
not a part of things." And, "I feel 
no one really cares much about what 
happens tome." Overall, this short 
scale has a reliability of .51. 
(The reliability is improved over 
the 4-item version used in 1981.) 
As expected, the scale correlates 
positively with self-reported delin­
quent behavior, and negatively with 
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reports of effort expended on school 
work (see Gottfredson,et al., 1982, 
Table 4; and Chapter 4, this 
volume) . 

Attachment to School. This is a 
central construct for many projects 
whose major goal or objective is the 
development of positive student 
attitudes toward school. The con­
struct is also central to social 
control theories of delinquency 
(Hirschi, 1969) that view attachment 
to school as a major social bond 
restraining individuals from parti­
cipation in delinquent behavior. 
Consequently, we have constructed a 
relatively long and broad-based 
measure of attachment to school. 
This 10-item scale has reliabilities 
ranging fr~n .66 to .82 across sub­
groups--.76 overall. Items ask the 
students if they like the school, if 
they like the classes, how important 
getting good grades is, and so 
forth. The scale is, as expected, a 
powerful correlate of delinquent 
behavior (negative) and effort 
expended at schoolwork (positive) 
(Gottfredson et al., 1982). 

Belief. The expectation that 
individuals differ in the extent to 
which they believe in the moral val­
idity of conventional social rules, 
and that the degree of belief influ­
ences behavior, is widely shared. A 
common goal of peer-group-based 
interventions to prevent delinquency 
is to strengthen belief by using 
peer pressure. The item content of 
Gough's (1964) Socialization scale 
(which was developed through empiri­
cal efforts to discriminate between 
adult offenders and non-offenders) 
lends support to this popular 
notion. And, belief is a central 
construct in social control theory, 
which postulates that people differ 
in the degree to which they have 
internalized rules, and that they 
therefore are constrained from 
involvement in delinquent behavior 
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to different degrees. Much 
empirical evidence supports this 
idea (e.g., D. Gottfredson, 1981b; 
Hirschi, 1969). 

Con.sequently, in order to measure 
this aspect of psychosocial develop­
ment we have assembled a short scale 
from well-worn items used in other 
research, whose characteristics were 
known. The six-item scale contains 
items such as, "It is all right to 
get around the law if you can;" 
"Taking things from stores doesn't 
hurt anyone;" and "People who leave 
things around deserve it if their 
things get taken." The scale has a 
reliability of .53 overall; its 
reliability is lower for the Span­
ish-speaking and Spanish surnamed 
subsamples, and higher for the other 
subsamples. The scale has a sub­
stantial negative correlation with 
with delinquent behavior (Gottfred­
son et al., 1982; Chapter 4, this 
volume), as earlier research and 
theory imply it should. 

Interpersonal Competen.cy. This 
scale is composed of four items from 
Holland and Baird's (1968) Interper­
sonal Competency Scale. It consis­
tently has moderate reliability and 
correlates positively with other 
measures of psychological health or 
adjustment, and negatively with 
measures of alienation. The fifth 
item was written by Holland espe­
cially for the present purpose, to 
give the scale more school-related 
content. It has a reliability coef­
ficient overall of .42. TIlis meas­
ure correlates positively with 
reported effort expended on school 
work, and it is nearly independent 
(uncorrelated with) self-reported 
delinquent behavior (Gottfredson et 
al., 1982). This accords with other 
evidence that delinquent involvement 
is only modestly associated with 
psychological health (Waldo & Din­
itz, 1967; cf. Quay, 1964). 
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Involvement. This scale is 
intended to measure a central con­
struct in social control theory that 
does not appear to have been well 
measured in the past. The idea is 
that involvement in conventional 
activities creates a stake in con­
formity, because a person involved 
in rewarding activities has some­
thing to lose by misconduct. This 
scale (not to be confused with envi­
ronmental measures of student influ­
ence or involvement in decision-mak­
ing) is composed of 12 items (most 
of which were adapted from the 
recent National Longitudinal Study 
questionnaire) asking about a stu­
dent's participation in a wide vari­
ety of in-school activities. It has 
an overall reliability of .62, but 
does not correlate as expected with 
reports of delinquent behavior, 
casting some doubt on its construct 
validity or on the utility of the 
involvement construct in theories of 
delinquency. Although this scale 
was intended to serve as an impor­
tant intermediary outcome measure, 
its utility is in doubt. 

Positive Self-Concept. A number 
of self-esteem scales with well-re­
searched properties are available 
(Robinson & Shaver, 1973, review 
more than 30 measures). To create a 
short scale, items previously used 
by Rosenberg (1965) and an item 
similar to one used by Coopersmith 
(1967) were subjected to analysis 
along with another set of items con­
structed to capture aspects of 
self-concept specific to schooling 
and delinquency. This scale also is 
based partly in the labelling per­
spective (Lemmert, 1972), which 
implies that if people are treated 
as slow learners or delinquents, 
they will come to incorporate 
aspects of those social definitions 
into their own self-concepts. Posi­
tive self-concept, therefore, is an 
important intermediary outcome 
according to labelling theory. 
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According to this perspective, 
effective alternative education 
projects would increase scores on 
the positive self-concept scale, and 
a program with unexpected negative 
side-effects could decrease scores. 

Item analysis did not justify 
treating self-esteem as a separate 
scale from these labelling outcomes, 
because items are about equally cor­
related across the two sets. Weak 
items were ex.cluded, leaving a 
l2-item scale with reliabilities 
ranging from .52 to .~5 across sub­
groups, .61 overall. Items include, 
"My teachers think I am a slow lear­
ner;" "Sometimes I think I am no 
good at all;" "I am the kind of per­
son who will always be able to make 
it if I try;" and "I do not mind 
stealing from someone--that is just 
the kind of person I am." TIle scale 
correlates .48 with reported effort 
on school work, and -.24 with self­
reported delinquency, and it corre­
lates -.39 with alienation and .39 
with interpersonal competency (Gott­
fredson et al., 1982), lending sup­
port to its construct validity. 

Practical Knowledge. To provide 
a simple measure of self-reported 
competencies needed for coping with 
everyday life, a seven-item measure 
was created for the evaluation. 
Although this self-report scale may 
be a poor substitute for a more com­
prehensive or task sample approach, 
it seemed the only way to build a 
measure of this kind of social 
development into a multi-purpose 
battery. The scale has a reliabil­
ity coefficient of .75 overall, and 
good item properties across all 
groups studied. It is relatively 
independent of the other measures of 
attitudes and behavior. Because it 
has not been well-studied, it should 
be interpreted cautiously. 

Rebellious Autonomy. In talking 
with persons running the delinquency 
prevention projects, especially the 

-25-

Measures 

Peer Culture Development Project in 
Chicago, explanations of the problem 
of delinquency sometimes involved a 
kind of peer or gang culture that 
resembles Miller's (1958) character­
ization of subcultural socializa­
tion. The peer or gang culture may 
incorporate a set of socially-shared 
expectations that are different from 
what might be called middle-class 
expectations. Differences may be so 
great that in behaving according to 
the "lower-class" system a person 
may violate norms of middle-class 
culture, and may appear to be deli­
berately non-conforming or malicious 
to a "middle-class" observer. In 
particular, middle class concerns 
with achievement may not be shared 
by "lower class" youth (cf. Attach­
ment to School and Educational 
Expectations). Instead, these "low­
er-class" youths, according to 
Miller are concerned with trouble, 
toughness, smartness (i.e., manipu­
lative skill), excitement, fate 
(explaining events by reference to 
chance or luck), and autonomy (an 
ambivalent relation to author­
ity--overtly desiring not to be 
pushed around but covertly desiring 
to be cared for and controlled). 

Because of this recurrent theme 
in our discussions with action proj­
ect personnel, it seemed important 
to incorporate brief measures of 
this type of "subcultural" value 
system. Item analyses of a larger 
set of items implied that three of 
these items formed a scale for all 
race-sex subgroups. The deletion of 
poor items, however, narrowed the 
content of the set down to items 
that appear to reflect a rebellious 
autonomy: '~hether or not I spend 
time on homework is my Own busi­
ness;" "I should not have to explain 
to anyone how I spend my money;" and 
"I don't like anybody telling me 
what to do." The scale has a reli­
ability of .47 overall. The scale 
correlates as expected with Delin­
quent Behavior and Belief 
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(Gottfredson et al., 1982; Chapter 
4, this volume). 

Internal Control. A number of 
the prevention projects view delin­
quent behavior as a result of weak 
internal controls, that is of a per­
son's sense of powerlessness over 
the environment· If what one does 
makes little difference for the 
rewards, punishments, or achieve­
ments one experiences, then one is 
free to engage in unrestrained, 
self-gratifying delinquent behavior. 
These speculations appeared to us to 
be related to Rotter's (1966) 
notions of internal and external 
control. Accordingly, we attempted 
to include a small number of items 
related to this construct in surveys 
conducted in the first year of the 
evaluation. Item analyses did not 
support the utility of a scale based 
on those items, and renewed attempts 
to develop a suitable measure were 
made in the second year. The scale 
that finally emerged has an overall 
reliability coefficient of .52, and 
,,,orks .. easonably well for each race 
ar.d s.;x subgroup. A sample item is, 
HMu( h of what happens to me is just 
a matter of chance." 

Self-Reported Behavio£ 

At cottom, it is the behavior of 
the young people subject to the 
influence of the Alternative Educa­
tion Program that is important. 
The measurement of behavior is 
therefore essential to the evalua­
tion. One source of information 
about the behavior of individuals is 
the archival records that are main­
tained in various ways by schools 
and criminal justice agencies. 
Those archival records are, however, 
subject to many limitations: They 
vary in completeness, accuracy, and 
availability. Different behaviors 
are recorded in different places, 
and they are recorded in different 
ways. And, official records measure 
not only the behavior of the people 
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who are their subject, but also the 
behavior of school and justice sys­
tem officials who make decisions 
about what to record. 

Accordingly, to provide for the 
systematic measurement of behavior 
in parallel ways for all of the pre­
vention projects, we have developed 
sever.al self-report measures. These 
self-reports are also subject to 
limitations, but they do make rapid 
analysis possible, they are parallel 
across all projects, and previous 
research generally supports their 
use (Hindelang et al., 1981). 

School Effort. That students who 
earn low grades in school tend to 
drop out of school and to engage in 
delinquent behavior more than others 
are two of the best documented and 
consistent findings in the litera­
ture (D. Gottfredson, 1981). Social 
class and ability are modestly asso­
ciated with these same outcomes but 
do not completely account for these 
associations. Therefore, it seems 
likely that these outcomes are det­
ermined at least in part by grades-­
the major, if infrequently applied, 
reward system of traditional school­
ing. Grades in school are not det­
ermined solely by ability and social 
class, of course. Industrial psy­
chology's instrumentality theory 
(Porter & Lawler, 1968) suggests a 
mechanism whereby effort is expended 
if valued rewards are perceived as 
attainable, and in which effort is 
one of the detexuinants of both per­
formance and rewards. Therefore 
effort is an important intermediary 
outcome variable that should be 
assessed in the evaluation of a pro­
gram designed to prevent delinquency 
and foster persistence in schooling. 

Unable to locate existing ques­
tionnaire measures of this con­
struct, we developed one. This 
five-item scale has a reliability of 
.59 overall. (It is somewhat less 
reliable for Puerto Rican subsample, 
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presumably because some of its item 
content deals with homework. which 
is rarely assigned in Puerto Rico.) 
The scale includes these items: 
"Compared to other students, how 
hard do you work in school?"; "I 

k . ." . d "I turn my homewor ~n on t~me , an 
don't bother with homework or class 
assignments." As expected, females 
score higher on this scale on the 
average than do males. It corre­
lates .39 with self-reported grades 
and .34 with attachment to school 
(Gottfredson, et al., 1982), sup­
porting its interpretation as a 
measure of effort expended on school 
work. 

School Non-Attendance. The 
Alternative Education Program is 
intended to demonstrate and evaluate 
projects that aim to increase atten­
dance. Dependable attendance data 
are not always available from school 
records, so a brief self-report 
measure of attendance was incorpo­
rated in the questionnaire to pro­
vide back-up data. This decision 
proved to be wise. Attendance data 
from school records proved erratic, 
incomplete, error-ridden, and slow 
in coming. 

Two items, one asking how often 
the student cuts school all day and 
one asking about class skipping, 
compose this brief scale, with an 
overall reliability of .61. 

Self-Reported Delinquency 
(Total). One way to find out what 
people do is to ask them. Natu­
rally, not everyone tells the truth, 
perhaps especially when the ques­
tions are sensitive. A common 
assumption is that people will con­
ceal information about their parti­
cipation in illegal behavior, and so 
under-report. At the same time, the 
rates of delinquent behavior esti­
mated by the self-report method are 
higher than those derived from offi­
cial records (Empey & Erikson, 

Measures 

1966). There is thus a great deal 
of debate among criminologists about 
the appropriate way to measure crim­
inal behavior. 
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Although there is no need to go 
into the arguments in any detail 
here, a major issue is that typical 
self-report measures (e.g., Nye, 
1958) tend to measure minor 
"offenses," some of which are not 
"crimes," or would not be crimes if 
committed by an adult. Elliot and 
Ageton (1980) have recently pre­
sented evidence that self-report 
scales involving more serious 
offenses tend to resemble measures 
based on official data more than do 
scales involving only trivial items. 
Hindelang, Hirschi, and Weis (1981) 
have recently published a disquisi­
tion on the measurement of delin­
quency by self-report and official 
measures. 

The bottom line, insofar as it 
can be perceived at present, is that 
fairly long, variety-type scales 
involving a range of serious delin­
quent behavior do produce results 
that parallel official records for 
some subgroups but not for others. 
Hindelang et al. (1981) report val­
idity coefficients for a number of 
alternative measures that imply very 
low validity of self-reported data 
for officially "delinquent" black 
males, and much better validity for 
other subgroups. This is a diffi­
culty that should be ke pt in mind m 
interpreting these self-reported 
data. 3 

3. This difficulty appears related 
to a similar problem of differential 
reliability in studies of educa­
tional persistence (Bielby, Hauser, 
& Featherman, 1977; D. Gottfredson, 
1981a), and this potential problem 
increases the importance of obtain~' 
ing official data for purposes of 
evaluation. TIle differential valid-
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The specific self-report measures 
used here are modified from those 
used by Elliot and Ageton (1980) and 
by Hindelang, Hirschi, and Weis 
(1981). Many of Elliot's items were 
used, but a "last-year variety" 
scale format was used because the 
Hindelang et ale (1981) results sug­
gested the usefulness of this for­
mat. These items ask, "In the last 
year have you ••. " Respondents indi­
cate, for example, whether they have 
"stolen or tried to steal something 
worth more than $50." 

A 19-item scale constructed in 
this way has very nice characteris­
tics--considering that only a small 
proportion of respondents answer yes 
to any given question. Overall, 
reliability is .85. The subgroup 
reliabilities range from .83 to 
.88. 4 

Self-Reported Drug Involvement. 
Prevention project personnel have 
shown considerable interest in a 
component of delinquent behavior 
involving drug use. To provide a 
measure to meet their needs, we have 
also scored a five-item subset of 
the longer (total) S-R delinquency 
scale. It is composed of items ask­
ing about the use of cigarettes, 

ity problem is discussed in Part II 
of the present report (Daniels & 
Gottfredson, 1983) but is not 
resolved. 

4. In our first interim report we 
estimated reliabilities for more 
narrowly defined subgroups. The 
single lowest coefficient was for 
Asian-American females, who report 
almost no delinquent behavior. The 
reliability for that group was .63. 
These reliabilities compare favora­
bly to those obtained by Hindelang 
et ale (1981) with a 63-item last­
year variety scale--.83 to .92 for 
black and white males and females. 
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liquor, marijuana, and other drugs, 
a nd about go ing to school "high." 
(A sixth item about glue sniffing 
was left out because the analyses 
did not support its inclusion for 
all ethnic groups.) This group of 
items closely resembles the Hinde­
lang et ale (1981) Drug Index. It 
has an overall reliability of .75. 

Self-Reported Serious Delin­
quency. A second subscale was con­
structed to measure only conduct 
that nearly everyone would rega.rd as 
criminal. It includes 11 items 
(including one about selling drugs 
that Hi~delang et ale would place in 
the drug cluster) and has an overall 
reliability of .83. 

Measures of School Experiences 

It is anticipated that the proj­
ects in the Alternative Education 
Program will expand the range of 
school rewards beyond those repre­
sented by traditional classroom 
grades. Accordingly, in an effort 
to assess this important but hard­
to-measure set of outcomes, we have 
developed two scales to measure stu­
dents~ rewarding and punishing 
experiences. School rewards and 
punishments make sense intuitively 
as probable causes of school attach­
ment, effort, and persistence. 

One kind of school experience is 
of special importance: vict1m1za­
tion. A key measure of the success 
of the de linquency prevention proj­
ects under study is the level of 
personal victimization experienced 
by persons in those schools. 
Accordingly, victimization experi­
ences must be measured to assess the 
effectiveness of the projects, and 
to learn more about the victimi:~a­
tion experience itself. 

School Punishments. This four­
item scale is an index of the nega­
tive sanctions an individual student 

, 

1 
J 
1 
j experiences. It asks whether the 

student was required to stay after 
school, given an extra assignment, 
or had his or her grade lowered as a 
punishmen~. Its reliability coeffi­
cient for the total sample is .54. 
According to this index males exper­
ience more punishment, as expected, 
and the scale correlates .30 with 
self-reported delinquency, -.28 with 
positive self-concept, -.30 with 
belief, -.22 with school effort, and 
.24 with negative peer influence 
(Gottfredson et al., 1982). 

School Rewards. This six-item 
scale is an index of the positive 
sanctions an individual student 
experiences. It includes reports of 
incidents in which the teacher com­
plimented the student's work, the 
student was given a prize or award, 
or the student won an award for his 
or her class. The reliability coef­
ficient for the entire sample is 
.56. The scale is relatively inde­
pendent of sex, and is correlated 
.25 with school attachment (Gott­
fredson et al., 1982). 

Victimization. A final measure 
of school experiences deals with 
personal victimization. It is 
intended for use in assessing the 
amount of crime in the environment, 
and it is used in the aggregate to 
characterize the school. The Vic­
timization Scale is also intended 
for use in research on the victimi­
zation experience. The scale's 
characteristics at the individual 
level are therefore of '.nterest. 
Containing five items, the scale has 
a reliability coefficient of .69. 
Victimization is correlated .24 with 
self-reported delinquency, implying 
a moderate tendency for persons who 
are victimized to engage mOre in 
delinquent behavior themselves; It 
correlates -.27 with school attach­
ment and -.28 with self-esteem; its 
highest correlate among the varia­
bles examined is ~unishment 
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(.35)--students who report more 
frequent personal victimization also 
more often report being punished in 
school (Gottfredson et al., 1982). 

Quality Control 

There is always some concern that 
students may not faithfully complete 
their questionnaires, that they may 
fool around or give silly answers. 
As a check on this, a scale was 
included to detect unusual or non.­
sensical responses. 

Invalidity. This five-item scale 
is composed of items that a careful 
respondent would answer in only one 
way. It is keyed so that a rare 
response earns a point. This scale 
is used as a check on the results 
and as a quality control mechanism. 
Invalidity scales are intended not 
to measure a reliable characteristic 
of individuals and hence usually 
have low reliabilities. The overall 
reliability of this scale is .44. 

Stability of Student Measures Over 
Ti~ 

One-year re-test reliahilities of 
each of the measures of student 
characteristics described above are 
presented in Table 3. These stabil­
ity coefficients provide information 
about the degree to which young peo­
ple tend to retain their relative 
standing on these measures from year 
to year. 

Re-test reliabilities for several 
measures not already described are 
also presented in Table 3. These 
personal characteristics were meas­
ured using single items (so it is 
not possible to calculate hQmogene­
ity coefficients. They are 
described in the following list. 

Educational Expectation. An item 
asked students how far in school 
they expected to go. The response, 



Table 3 

One-Year Retest Reliabilities of Student Char.acteristics 

--------------------------------------------------~----------------

Student characteristic r xx 

Males Females 

N N 
-------------------------------------------------------------------

Family background 
Parental Education 
Parental Emphasis on Education 

.70 

.34 

Social relations 
Attachment to Parents 
Negative Peer Influence 

Attitudes and psychosocial 
Alienationa 

Attachment to School 
Belief in Rules 
Interpersonal Competency 
Involvement 
Positive Self-Concept 
Practical Knowledge 
Rebellious Autonomy 
Educational Expectation 

Behavior 
School Effort 

.38 

.44 

development 
.33 
.53 
.38 
.32 
.37 
.45 
.36 
.37 
.48 

School Non-Attendance 
Self-Reported Delinquency (total) 
Self-Reported Substance Use 
Self-Reported Serious Delinquency 

.46 

.42 

.63 

.66 

.46 

School experiences 
School Punishments 
School Rewards 
Victimization 
Self-reported Grades 

Validity indicator 
Invalidity 

.27 

.33 

.35 

.41 

.32 

546 
373 

879 
849 

674 
791 
662 
602 
747 
576 
669 
552 
959 

851 
969 
419 
416 
390 

805 
804 
788 
991 

677 

.72 

.39 

.47 

.39 

.39 

.46 

.40 

.32 

.50 

.50 

.43 

.40 

.41 

.40 

.45 

.55 

.60 

.30 

.32 

.32 

.23 

.52 

.31 

626 
471 

1007 
1007 

870 
975 
888 
810 
888 
798 
893 
766 

1081 

966 
1081 
584 
583 
563 

979 
982 
961 

1085 

896 

-------------------------------------------------------------------
Note. Reliabilities calculated on a random half sample of students 
who completed questionnaires in both 1981 and 1982. 

aAn improved Alienation Scale was available in 1982. The correla­
tion reported is the correlation between this improved measure and 
a less reliable measure used in 1981. 
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Table 4 

Reliability Coefficients for the Individual-Level 
Teacher Scales, Number of Items in Each Scale, and 

Scale Means and Standard Deviations 

N of 
Alpha items Mean SD 

------------------------------------------------------------------

Prointegration Attitude .69 1+ 11.56 2.88 

Job Satisfaction .80 3 8.42 1. 70 

Interaction with Students .67 6 13.79 4.20 

Type A Sanctions .47 5 .09 2.82 

Type B Sanctions .60 5 13.42 3.08 

Victimization .67 8 1.23 1.45 

Classroom Disruption .78 2 4.60 1.38 

Low Expectations .57 2 65.06 44.47 

Profession3l Development .74 8 -.39 4.67 

Nonauthoritarian Attitude .54 3 7.43 2.17 

Note. Reliabilities and scale means and SD's are based on 
results from the 1981 Spring administration of these scales and 
are calculated on the "holdout" sample (see Gottfredson et al., 
1982). N's range from 555 to 643 due to item nonresponse. 
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which is intended to provide an 
indicator of commitment to a conven­
tional goal, has a re-test reliabil­
ity of .48 for males and .41 for 
females. Educational expectations 
generally have substantial negative 
correlations with delinquent behav­
ior (D. Gottfredson, 1981). The 
correlation in a random half of the 
1982 survey data between this item 
and Self-Reported Delinquent Behav­
ior was -.12 (p < .001) for boys and 
-.08 (p < .01) for girls. 

Self-reported Grades. We antici­
pated the potential necessity of 
having a questionnaire-based measure 
of school performance to supplement 
data collected from school records. 
Accordingly, a self-report of school 
grades was included in the question­
naire. This item has are-test 
reliability oj: .41 for boys and .52 
for girls. 

Measures of Teachers 

The second largest group of inha­
bitants of a school environment are 
the teachers who work there. Stu­
dents in the aggregate help to 
create an environment for the teach­
ers, just as teachers create an 
environment for the students. A 
characterization of the teachers is 
therefore important in describing a 
school. 

Several of the action projects' 
theories le~d to interventions 
geared toward teachers. The inter­
ventions are intended to improve 
classroom management, to change 
teachers' attitudes, or to involve 
them in new kinds of activities. 
One aspect of the evaluation there­
fore involves the measurement of 
teacher characteristics. 

Pro-Integration Attitude. This 
four-item scale is a measure of 
attitudes toward integrated ed.uca­
tion. It is included because these 
delinquency and school improvement 
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programs are designed to provide 
services to heterogeneous groups of 
students. One component of several 
projects is training teachers to 
manage heterogeneous classrooms and 
to interact with a variety of kinds 
of students. It has a reliability 
coefficient of .69 (Table 4) and is 
relatively independent of the other 
teacher scales (see Gottfredson et 
a1., 1982). As might be expected, 
nonwhites tend to score somewhat 
higher than whites on this scale. 

Job Satisfaction. This scale is 
canposed of three of the four items 
in Hoppock's (1935) scale of the 
same name, which has been used 
widely in research. Even shortened 
to three items it has a reliability 
of .80. It may confidently be taken 
as a measure of how well teachers 
like their jobs. 

Interaction with Students. This 
six-item scale measures the extent 
of out-of-class interaction that a 
teacher has \~ith students. Items 
ask about tutoring individual stu­
dents 'before or after school and 
discussing their personal problems 
with them. It has a reliability 
coefficient of .67, and correlates 
positively with Job Satisfaction, 
negatively with reports of classroom 
disruption, and positively. with the 
extent of recent continuing educa­
tion activities. 

Type A Sanctions. This is one of 
two scales developed in an attempt 
to describe the types of responses 
to student conduct used by the 
classroom teacher. We are unaware 
of any short questionnaire measures 
of this aspect of classroom manage­
ment, but provocative evidence from 
earlier research (McPartland & 
McDill, 1977; Gottrredson & Daiger, 
1979) suggest6 thal responses to 
conduct are importa ilt in preventing 
disruption. Therefl)re we used the 
best advice we could get to develop 

" 
j 

) 
" 

i 

I 
I 
I 

.J 
I 
J 

I 
j 

1 

1 
·1 

I 
1 
J 
I 
} 

lists of various ways classroom 
teachers might respond to student 
behavior. These lists became items 
in the questionnaire. Through fac­
tor analytic examination and inter­
nal consistency item analysis, two 
scales emerged. 

The first set of items is termed 
"Type A" Sanctions. A teacher who 
reports lowering grades as a punish­
ment, sending misbehaving students 
out of class, and paddling or repri­
manding the students in class is 
given a high score. The scale has a 
reliability of .47. Its largest 
correlate among the other teacher 
measures is the amount of disruption 
the teacher reports; it is also mod­
erately negatively correlated with 
nonauthoritarian attitudes. 

Type B Sanctions. This scale was 
developed in the same way. In con­
trast to the Type A scale, which 
seems to include responses rooted in 
frustration, Type B Sanctions appear 
to involve a wider range of 
resources. To earn a high score on 
this scale, a teacher reports giving 
extra schoolwork, awarding special 
privileges for good behavior, taking 
away privileges for misconduct, 
calling parents, and referring stu­
der.ts to the counselor or elsewhere. 
This five-item scale has a reliabil­
ity of .60. It correlates only .16 
with Type A Sanctions, even though 
both scales would be elevated if a 
teacher frequer.c1y had to make some 
kind of response to misconduct. 
Gottfredson et al. (1982) examined 
the construct validity of the two 
sanctions scales by examining their 
correlations with responses to a 
question about home-based reinfor­
cers. The use of home-based rein­
forcers to extend the range of 
rewards and punishments in the 
school appears to be a highly effec­
tive strategy (Barth, 1979; Atkeson 
& Forehand, 1979). Scores on the 
Type B scale correlated .35 with 
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responses to this item, whereas 
those on Type A correlate only .07 
(n.s.). 

Victimization. As one way to 
measure the amount of delinquent 
behavior in a school, teachers are 
asked about their experiences of 
personal victimization. In the 
aggregate, these reports may be 
taken as an indicator of the amount 
of disorder in the school. An 
eight-item scale, asking about 
events ranging from obscene remarks 
or gestures to physical attack, has 
a reliability of .67. 

Classroom Disruption. A second 
way to assess the level of student 
misbehavior experienced by a teacher 
is provided by a two-item classroom 
disruption scale. It asks to what 
degree classroom disruption inter­
feres with teaching, and how much of 
the teacher's time is devoted to 
coping with disruptive students. 
Its reliability is .78. 

Low Expectations. A labelling 
theory perspective implies 
that teacher expectations 
for student performance may 
become incorporated into the stu­
dent's self-concept and result in 
misconduct or poor academic perfor­
mance. To provide a measure of this 
variable, a two-item Low Expecta­
tions Scale asks teachers to judge 
what percentage of their students 
are of low abil ity and have "behav­
ior problems." The scale has a 
reliability of .57. It correlates 
-.24 with Job Satisfaction and .43 
with Cla&sroom Disruption. 

Professional Development. Eight 
items form a scale measuring the 
extensiveness of recent continuing 
education or in-service learning. 
This scale, with reliability .74, is 
for use in documenting the implemen­
tation of training components. It 
also helps to lend evidence of con-



~-~---~-------.--.-----~~----- -

Measures 

struct validity to other teacher 
measures. Correlations reported by 
Gottfredson et ale (1982) suggest 
the interpretation that teachers 
scoring high in professional devel­
opment are more satisfied, interact 
more with students, and are more 
open to student suggestions. 

Non-Authoritarian Attitudes. 
Intended in part to measure sympath­
etic attitudes (as one way to get at 
the "caring, competent teacher ll con­
stellation), a measure of punitive 
moralism is included. To earn a 
high score on this scale, a teacher 
rejects such items as, "A few pupils 
are just young hoodlums and should 
be treated accordingly." This 
three-item scale has a reliability 
of .54. 

Stability of the Teacher Measures 

We were not permitted to identify 
teacher questionnaires, and there­
fore cannot report on the stability 
over time of the individual-level 
teacher measures. 

Measures of School Climate 

The assessment of school climates 
is fundamentally different from the 
measurement of individuals. Whereas 
individual differences are the 
entire point of measurement at the 
individual level, these differences 
are "error" or IInoise" in the 
assessment of an environment based 
on the reports of its individual 
inhabitants. 

Compositional and Psychosocial Cli­
mate Scales 

Compositional climate. Environ­
ments are sometimes characterized by 
aggregated or averaged characteris­
tics of individuals. We have con­
structed compositional climate 
scales based on such aggregated per­
sonal characteristics to describe 

-34-

climates using averaged 
characteristics of individuals (cf. 
Astin & Holland, 1961). Composi­
tional climate scales are reported 
for information about the students 
and the teachers who inhabit 
schools. In general, this type of 
climate scale describes the people 
who inhabit the schools. 

Psychosocial climate scales. An 
alternative, and for some purposes 
more useful way, to characterize 
environments is to regard the inha­
bitants--teachers and students--as 
informants about the environment. 
To construct this kind of climate 
measure, reports about the environ­
ment (rather than about the indivi­
duals who inhabit it) are used. For 
psychosocial climate scales, reports 
are first averaged, and then item 
analyses proceed based on school 
means for the items. 

Measures of Psychosocial Climate 
Based on Student Reports 

Community Crime. TIl,is is a 
three-item scale based on averaged 
responses to questions about whether 
there are gangs in the student's 
neighborhood, whether the gangs try 
to get the student to join and 
whether the student's parents were 
robbed in the last year. This scale 
may be useful in de scr ibing the com­
munity context of the school (cf. 
National Institute of Education, 
1978). It has a homogeneity coeffi­
cient of .59 estimated from the 1982 
data (Table 5). 

Gangs in School. This scale is 
composed of aver.aged responses to 
questions about whether there are 
gangs in the school and, if so, how 
much trouble they cause. The reli­
ability (homogeneity) of this scale 
is.80. 

Safety. This is a l3-item scale 
asking if students stay away from 
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il Table 5 

Reliability Coefficients for the Psychosocial Scales 
Based on Student Report and Number of Items in Each Scale 

----------------------------------~------------------------------

Scale 
1981 
Alpha 

1982 
Alpha 

One-yr. N of 
retest Items 

---------------------------------~-------------------------------

Community Crime .57 .59 .91 3 

Gangs in School .80 .80 .82 2 

Safety .92 .94 .83 13 

Individualized Instruction .58 .42 .80 2 

Disrespect for Students .78 .85 .83 3 

Student-Teacher Interaction .60 .64 .79 2 

Planning and Action .65 .84 .82 3 

Fairness .62 .76 .76 3 

Clarity .64 .67 .70 4 

Student Influence .62 .74 .84 6 

Grouping .55 .41 .70 3 

-----------------------------------------------------------------

Note. Alpha reliabilities for 1981 are generall~ ba~ed on a 
smaller number of schools than those in 1982, wh~ch ~nclude all 
schools in the Initiative except those from St. Paul. We assu~e 
retest reliabilities are sometimes higher than the alpha coeff~­
cients because psychosocial climate scales are.based on ~chool­
level item means which are themselves very rel~able and ~tems are 
not strictly parallel as assumed by classical true score theory. 
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any of a list of places in the 
school. It also asks if students 
feel safe at school, or if they fear 
someone will hurt them at school or 
on the way to school. It resembles 
what was called "School Cliltlate" in 
the Schools Initiative Evaluation 
(Grant et al., 1979). Its reliabil­
ity coefficient is .94. 

Individualized Instruction. This 
scale is an attempt to use student 
reports as evidence about the level 
of individualized instruction char­
acterizing the school as a whole. 
Individualized instruction, as usu­
ally construed, involves the devel­
opment of individual learning plans, 
rewards for improvement over past 
levels of performance, and a pace of 
instruction suited to the indivi­
dual. Two aspects of this concep­
tion are incorporated in this meas­
ure--students' reports that they 
have individual learning plans, and 
reports that they can work at their 
own speed in class. The homogeneity 
coefficient is <42. 

Disrespect for Students. One 
theoretical perspective (Greenberg, 
1977) assumes that delinquency is in 
part a result of a special status 
accorded youth, one which isolates 
them from meaningful adult roles and 
subjects them to degrading interper­
sonal exchanges to which adults 
would not be subjected. This scale 
is intended to assess the degree to 
which students feel that a school 
environment as a whole either 
degrades them or treats them with 
dignity. A low score could indicate 
that students feel they are treated 
with dignity. Items include, "Stu­
dents are treated like children 
here;" "Teachers treat students with 
respect;" and "Teachers do things to 
make students feel put down." Its 
reliability coefficient is .85. 

Student-Teacher Interaction. 
This scale aims to assess the degree 
of out-nf-class positive social 

-36-

Measures 

interaction with teachers, from the 
students' point of vi~~. It is 
based on the averaged responses to 
two items: "I talk to some of my 
teachers about things other than 
schoolwork;" and, "Teachers help me 
with schoolwork outside of class." 
Its homogeneity coefficient is .64. 

Planning and Action. This scale 
is intended to assess, from the 
point of view of the students, the 
degree to which schools engage in 
experimenting and problem-solving, 
or the degree to which they resist 
change. It is composed of the fol­
lowing three aggregated items: "I t 
is hard to change the way things are 
done in this school"; "The teachers 
and principal in this school make 
plans to solve problems"; and "This 
school hardly ever tries anything 
new." It has a homogeneity coeffi­
cient of .84. 

Fairness. Evidence is accumulat­
ing that the degree to which stu­
dents perceive a school's rules as 
fair and clear is associated with 
the degree of orderliness of the 
school (National Institute of Educa­
tion, 1978; Gottfredson & Daiger, 
1979). Consequently, scales 
designed to assess these constructs 
were developed. Fairness is a 
three-item aggregate-level scale 
based on student reports that the 
rules are fair, that the punishment 
for breaking rules is the same for 
everyone, and that the principal is 
fair. It has a reliability of .76. 

Clarity. Intended to measure the 
clarity of school rules from the 
point of view of the school's stu­
dents, this scale is composed of 
questions asking whether everyone 
knows what the rules are, whether 
teachers let the students know what 
is expected, whether the principal 
is firm. This four-item scale has a 
reliability coefficient of .67. 
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Table 6 

Reliabilities of School Psychosocial Climate Scales 
Based on Teacher Report and Number of Items in Each Scale 

-----------------------------------------------_.-----------------

Scale 
1981 
Alpha 

1982 
Alpha 

One-yr. N of 
retest Items 

-----------------------------------------------------------------

Involvement of Parents and 
Community 

Individualized Instruction 
and Grading 

Resources for Instruction 
Integration vs. Segregation by 

Ability or Conduct 
School Race Relations 
Teaching Staff Commitment 
Use of Grades as a Sanction 
Staff Morale (vs. alienation) 
Planning and Action 
Student Influence 
Smooth Administration 
Safetya 

.80 

.60 

.86 

.55 

.77 

.82 

.84 

.90 

.87 

.81 

.92 

.81 

.36 

.81 

.59 

.74 

.91 

.65 

.94 

.89 

.85 

.93 

.94 

.77 

.70 

.81 

.82 

.53 

.73 

.56 

.84 

.84 

.83 

.80 

.75 

6 

4 

4 
6 

2 
2 
2 

11 
10 

5 
12 
10 

-----------------------------------------------------------------

Note. Number of schools ranges from 48 to 50 schools for 1981 and 
ranges from 47 to 49 for 1982. An outlier school was deleted in 
the 1981 analyses, and all schools with fewer than 10 teachers 
were deleted in the 1982 analyses. N's for the re-test reliabil­
ities range from 33 to 37 schools. We assume retest reliabili­
ties are sometimes higher than the alpha coefficients because 
psychosocial climate scales are based on school-level item means 
which are themselves very reliable and items are not strictly 
parallel as assumed by cla;;sical true score theory. 

aReliability not calculated in 1981. 
classroom disruption included in this 
in 1982, and in results presented for 
1981 scale is re-scored to correspond 

-37-

Two items relating to 
scale in 1981 were deleted 
1981 in this report the 
with the 1982 scores. 



Student Influence. It is often 
assumed that student influence on 
the way a school is run may lead to 
a number of positive outcomes, and 
an increase in student participation 
in planning and decision making is 
sought by OJJDP in the Alternative 
Education initiative. This six-item 
scale is intended to assess how much 
influence students have in their 
schools. Sample items include: 
"Students have little say in how the 
school is run"; "Students have 
helped to make the school rules"; 
and "Students are seldom asked to 
help solve a problem the school is 
having." The scale's homogeneity 
coefficient of .74. 

Grouping. This scale assesses 
the students' perceptions of group­
ing, or segregation of students with 
special characteristics within the 
school. It is composed of th~ fol­
lowing three items: "Students of 
different races usually end up in 
different classes"; and, "This 
school has special classes for slow 
learners"; and, "There are special 
classes for trouble makers." It has 
a homogeneity coefficient of only 
.41. 

Climate Scales Based on Teacher 
Reports 

An alternative perspective on the 
climate of a school is provided by 
the reports of teachers. Accord­
ingly, 11 climate scales were con­
structed from the teacher question­
naire, using averaged teacher 
responses about their school. Their 
names and reliabilities are shown in 
Table 6. 

Involvement of Parents and Commu­
nity. A goal of the Alternative 
Education Program is to increase the 
use of community and family 
resources by schools as a structural 
school improvement. This scale 
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seeks to assess parent and community 
involvement according to aggregate 
teacher reports. It asks about 
parent influence on policies or 
practices, direct parent assistance, 
relations between parents and teach­
ers, and community receptiveness. 
The six-item scale has a homogeneity 
coefficient of .81. 

Individualized Instruction and 
Grading. TIle Alternative Education 
Program seeks to create structural 
changes in schools to increase indi­
vidualized instruction, and this 
intervention is planned by several 
of the action projects. Accord­
ingly, this four-item scale aims to 
measure individualized instruction 
by asking if individualized learning 
plans are used, and if grading is 
based on improvement versus "the 
curve." The scale has a homogeneity 
coefficient of .36. 

Resources for Instruction. This 
scale is intended to measure rela­
tive levels of resources (equipment, 
materials, learning opportunities) 
available in the school. It con­
tains items asking about teaching 
supplies, space, extra-school set­
tings used for instruction, and 
timeliness of availability of 
resources. This four-item scale has 
a reliability of .81. 

Integration vs. Segregation by 
Ability or Conduct. This scale is 
also included to measure an aspect 
of project implementation sought by 
the Alternative Education Program: 
the avoidance of tracking or isola­
tion. The six-item scale contains 
items such as: "Students of mixed 
ability work together in small 
groups in my class;" "This school 
has special classes for slow lear­
ners ;" and "In this school there are 
special classes for students who 
repeatedly misbehave." Its reli­
ability is .59, and the appropriate 
interpretation of the scale is 
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unclear. Opinions differ about the 
wisdom of homogeneous vs. heteroge­
neous grouping according to student 
conduct or academic performance, 
although the current climate, and 
Some evidence (Slavin, 1980), 
implies that heterogeneous grouping 
can have some virtue. 

School Race Relations. This 
brief two-item measure asks about 
race relations from the teacher 
point of view. It asks how well 
different groups get along. Its 
reliability is .74. 

Teaching Staff Commitment. Anec­
dotal and correlational evidence 
suggests that the commitment of an 
organization's staff is related to 
project implementation (Grant et 
al., 1979; Berman & McLaughlin, 
1976). Accordingly, a two-item 
scale to assess staff commitment was 
included. Its reliability is .91. 

Use of Grades as a Sanction. The 
use of grades as a response to mis­
c03duct is correlated with school 
disruption rates (Gottfredson & 
Daiger, 1979). On the face of it, 
this also appears to be a poor prac­
tice because it makes the grading 
and sanctioning process ambiguous. 
A two-item index uses teacher 
reports to characterize the extent 
of this practice in schools. It has 
a reliability of .65. 

Staff Morale. As with commit­
ment, morale is sometimes suggested 
as a concomitant of Success in 
implementing innovations, and it is 
an important characteristic of an 
organization in its own right. An 
11-it~ill scale containing items such 
as, "Our problems in this school are 
so big that it is unrealistic to 
expect teachers to make much of a 
dent in them;" and "(Is the teaching 
faculty) frustrated?" Its reliabil­
ity is .94. 
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Planning and Action. Presumably, 
organizations engaging in systematic 
planning and that are open to change 
are most likely to successfully 
implement innovations. Based on 
this assumption, we constructed a 
nine-item scale to assess planning 
and action. It asks, "How often do 
you work on a planning committee 
with other teachers?" "(Is the 
principal) progressive?" "(Is the 
teaching faculty) open to change?" 
Its reliability is .89. 

Student Influence. Student par­
ticipation in school decision making 
is one of the major structural ele­
ments the Alternative Education Pro­
gram wants to create through the 
action projects. The assumption 
apparently is that student influence 
will help to create other beneficial 
structural changes, or it may con­
tribute to decreased alienation or 
sense of powerlessness. ~~asures of 
student influence used in previous 
studies (National Institute of Edu­
cation, 1978; Gottfredson & Daiger, 
1979) assessed a limited range of 
influence, and certainly do not 
aSSess the kinds of student influ­
ence possible. Therefore, although 
based on the scale used earlier by 
Gottfredson & Daiger (1979), this 
scale is expanded somewhat (to five 
items). Sample questions are "I 
often change my lesson plans based 
on student suggestions;" and "Teach­
ers and their students work together 
to make rules governing behavior 1n 
the classroom." The scale has a 
reliability coefficient of .85. 

Smooth Administration. Our ear­
lier research (Gottfredson & Daiger, 
1979) suggests that the way a school 
is run is important in understanding 
its climate and in preventing ~chool 
disruption. To the best of our 
knowledge, detailed studies of 
school administration tend to focus 
on the personal characteristics of 
administrators (e.g., Miner, 1967), 
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or are ethnographic accounts of the 
typical activities of administra­
tors. Here we wished to assess the 
perceptions of administrative style 
and procedures from the point of 
view of the body of te.achers who 
experience them. Accordingly, we 
constructed a 12-item scale. Typi­
cal items are: IISimple, non-time 
consuming procedures exist for the 
acquisition and use of resources;1I 
IIThere is little teacher-administra­
tion tension in this school. 1I II(The 
principal is) open. 1I In a sense 
this scale represents a global rat­
ing of the positiveness with which 
teachers view the schools's adminis­
tration, although the item content 
focuses on both principal behavior 
and some probable practical conse­
quences of that behavior. Its reli­
ability is .93. 

Safety. This 10-item scale meas­
ures teachers' perceptions of the 
safety of their schools. It asks, 
for example, how safe the class­
rooms, halls, restrooms, etc. are. 
Its homogeneity coefficient is .94. 

Stability of the Psychosocial Cli­
mate Measures 

One-year stability coefficients 
for the psychosocial climate meas­
ures derived from student reports 
are presented in Table 5, and the 
corresponding information for psy­
chosocial climate measures derived 
from teacher reports are presented 
in Table 6. With the exception of 
the measure of school Race Rela­
tions, these climate measures are 
fairly stable over time. 

Interpreting the School Climate 
Measures 

In August 1982 we prepared four 
kinds of feedback about the schools 
in which the delinquency prevention 
projects are operating. This feed­
back, based on surveys conducted 
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with students and teachers, took the 
following forms: 

o Average characteristics of 
each school's students. 

o Reports by students about 
each school's psychosocial 
climate. 

o Average characteristics of 
each school's teachers. 

o Reports by teachers about 
each school's psychosocial 
climate. 

Formative evaluation information 
of this kind is most useful when the 
projects have developed clear ideas 
about what they t>.xpect to see. 
Accordingly, base-line information 
from surveys conducted in the Spring 
of 1981 was presented, and projects 
were asked to make predictions about 
the Spring 1982 results based on the 
projects' goals and objectives, and 
their knowledge of the degree of 
implementation of their various 
interventions. 

Student Scales 

Individual-level student scales 
report the average item score for 
all items in the scale. Scale 
scores are computed such that if a 
person gave the keyed response to 6 
items in a 12-item scale, his or her 
score would equal .50.4 As with 

5. For items with more than two 
response options (e.g., lIyes,lI IIno") 
item responses were dichotomized. 
This differs from the scoring method 
used to report scores in our previ­
ous reports. In previous reports 
all of the variability in mulit-op­
tion items was utilized by adding 
togeth~r standard scores for items 
to compose scales of equally 

other kinds of psychological meas­
urement, norms are useful in inter­
preting scores because they tell 
whether a given score is high or low 
in reference to an identifiable 
population. Norms for the school 
compositional and psychosocial cli­
mate scales based on the sample of 
schools in the Alternative Education 
Program are prov ided in Appendix A 
for this purpose. 

Profiling scores. Using these 
norms a school's climate scale 
scores can be plotted on a profile 
sheet for easy interpretation. In 
August, 1982, such profiles were 
provided for each school. The space 
required to profile each school pre­
vents us from presenting the infor­
mation in full in that form here, 
the profile sheets shown in Appendix 
B can be used to plot any schools 
profile given the norms and the 
detailed school-by-school results 
enumerated elsewhere in this report. 

The profile sheets provide a ver­
bal interpretation of the climate 
measure results for a school. This 
interpretation is based on the 
translation of percentile ranks into 
words. The translation table 
preceding the illustrative profile 
sheets shows how percentiles map 
into verbal interpretations. 

weighted items. ThILl modification 
was introduced to enhance the inter­
pretability the scales for practi­
tioners not accustomed to use of 
standard scores. An examination of 
the psychometric properties of both 
kinds of scales implies that the 
current procedure is almost as effi­
cient as our original scoring 
method. 
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Teacher Scales 

Teacher scales are scored by 
adding together the items that com­
pose a scale with the item response 
scale constructed so that a high 
number always corresponds with the 
"high" end of the scale. 'The abso­
lute (raw) scores on these scales 
have no intrinsic meaning, as do the 
student scales, and they can only be 
interpreted by reference to norms. 
Norms are provided in Appendix A for 
this purpose. 

Profiling scores. Teacher cli­
mate scales can be profiled in the 
same way as the student scales using 
the illustrative profile sheets. 

Suggestions for Using Climate 
Reports in Project Planning 

The worksheets provided to proj­
ects to facilitate the constructive 
utilization of the sc'hool climate 
measures are shown in Appendix C. 
These worksheets are used to make 
discrepancies between what implemen­
tern expect to see and what they 
actually observe salient. Some 
projects found it more useful to 
examine this information in alterna­
tive formats. 

Using Measures for Individual St~­
dents and Teachers 

The confidential individ',lal-level 
measures are presented in the form 
of statistical summaries for treat­
ment and comparison group youths for 
each of the delinquency prevention 
projects. Interpretation of these 
individual-level measures is made 
within the context of the evaluation 
design for each of the various proj­
ects, and these results are dis­
cussed in the project-specific eval­
uation reports in Part II of this 
report for each project that has 
project components targeted at 
well-defined groups and an evalua-
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tion design that enables an 
assessment of these project compo­
nents. 

The Utility of Information for Proj­
ect Managers 

In workshops conducted in August, 
1981, and again in August, 1982, 
school profiles were made available 
to project directors. These pro­
files provided assessments of 
schools useful for diagnostic and 
prescriptive purposes. The efforts 
of thousands of students and teach­
ers in completing these surveys 
would go partly to waste if this 
inform.,tion were not used in project 
planning and continued project 
development" We earnestly hoped 
that this information would be used, 
and are gratified that several proj­
ects have made extensive use of this 
information in renewed project plan­
ning. 
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Similarly, interim feedback we 
have provided to project directors 
on the characteristics of their 
clientele (in summary form), and 
about the effectiveness of their 
interventions based on the statisti­
cal analyses of individual scales is 
intended to be used in refining 
interventions. No one expects to 
see dramatic effects of projects in 
their developmental stages, but pro­
gress in at least some areas is to 
be expected. Projects will increase 
in effectivenes.s largely by using 
the information provided by this 
interim feedback. A subsequent 
chapter provides an overview of the 
changes in school characteristics 
across years, and Part II of this 
interim report describes interim 
evaluation results for those por­
tions of each project targeted at 
identifiable groups of youths. 
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The Alterna tive Educa tion Program: Kinds of Projects and the Youths Involved 

The seventeen delinquency preven­
tion projects tuat are the focus of 
the School Action Effectiveness 
Study are diverse. Providing a 
brief account of the similarities 
among them and their major differ­
ences is therefore a difficult task: 
They differ in size, goals, theoret­
ical rationales, stage of develop­
ment, and in many other ways as 
well. Nevertheless, it is possible 
to characterize each project in 
terms of some crosscutting dimen­
sions. 

Crosscutting Dimensions 

The first conceptual dimension 
along which any delinquency preven­
tion project may be placed is a 
dimension of primary prevention vs. 
secondary or tertiary prevention. 

Primary prevention. Primary pre­
vention is activity directed to 
reduce the risk of delinquent behav­
ior in a population. Making provi­
sion for safe water supplies and 
environmental sanitation is an exam­
ple of a primary prevention activity 
in the health area: It is intended 
to reduce the population's risk of 
diseases transmitted by water. The 
efficacy of this approach to health 
promotion is unquestionable. Making 
rules in a school or community 
clearer and more widely understood 
is an example of a primary preven­
tion activity in the delinquency 
prevention area. Such an activity 
would be intended to reduce the risk 
tha t young people in the school's or 
community's population will engage 
in delinquent behavior. In primary 
prevention, the emphasis is on 
reducing the incidence or severity 
of some target problem in the popu­
lation at large. 
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Secondary prevention. Secondary 
prevention is activity directed at 
reducing the occurrence of some neg­
ative outcome for persons believed 
to be at especially high risk of 
exhibiting that negative outcome. 
The administration of drugs and the 
restriction of sodium intake to man­
age blood pressure for hypertensive 
individuals who are at high risk of 
subsequent cardiovascular disease is 
an example of a secondary prevention 
activity in the health area. These 
interventions are intended to reduce 
the risk of strokes and heart 
attacks for persons with high blood 
pressure. Prior research shows that 
drugs and restricted sodium intake 
control blood pressure, but that it 
is difficult to get people to adhere 
to the prescribed regimens. Provid­
ing young people who are performing 
poorly in school and who are in dis­
ciplinary difficulty in school with 
academic curriculum and learning 
structures tailored to their needs 
and using the techniques of applied 
behavior analysis to assist them in 
managing their conduct is an example 
of a secondary prevention activity 
in the delinquency prevention area: 
These interventions are intended to 
reduce the risk of future delinquent 
behavior for youths already at sub­
stantially elevated risk of display­
ing such behavior. The emphasis in 
secondary prevention is on reducing 
the incidence or severity of some 
target problem in a selected subset 
of the population that is considered 
to be at unusual risk. 

Tertiary prevention. Tertiary 
prevention is for the most part 
synonomous with the colloquial use 
of the ternl "rehabilitation." Sur­
gery to remove an inflamed appendix 
is an example of tertiary prevention 
in a medical context. A rehabilita-
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tion program for incarcerated 
offenders might be an example of a 
tertiary prevention program in the 
delinquency area. Tertiary preven­
tion is usually not regarded as 8 

form of prevention, but rather as a 
form of remediation. 

Individual vs. Environment 

A second conceptual dimension 
along which any delinquency preven­
tion project may be placed is a 
dimension of a focus on the adapta­
tion of the individual vs. a focus 
on altering the environment. 

Promoting individual adaptation 
or resistance., The promotion of 
individual adaptation or resistance 
to negative sources of influence is 
activity directed to "innoculate" 
the individual against sources of 
harm or to enhance the ability of 
the person to adjust to or cope with 
an environment. An example of an 
intervention aimed at preventing 
disease through this approach is the 
innoculation of individuals against 
smallpox. After introducing a non­
virulent strain of a micro-organism, 
the immune system develops defenses 
against subsequent invasion by viru­
lent strains of the same organism. 
For some well understood diseases 
this approach is of unquestionable 
utility. An example of an interven­
tion aimed at preventing delinquency 
through this approach is one aimed 
at strengthening a person's attach­
ments to prosocial others so that he 
or she develops greater stakes in 
conformity. In tertiary prevention, 
the emphasis is on reducing the fur­
ther incidence or severity of a tar­
get problem in the subset of the 
population that has already exhi­
bited the problem. 

Altering the environment. Inter­
ventions adopting an approach of 
altering the environment aim to eli-
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minate or attenuate Sources of 
influence in the environment that 
contribute to problems. An example 
of an intervention in the health 
area using this approach is the use 
of dust extractors in grain storage 
silos to reduce the risk of death 
reSUlting from the explosion of the 
silos. Such interventions have 
proven to be of considerable value. 
Examples of interventions adopting 
an approach of altering the environ­
ment in the delinquency prevention 
area include projects that widely 
disperse immigrants and families 
with low socioeconomic status 
throughout urban areas rather than 
allowing them to concentrate in 
urban slums, and interventions that 
alter the reward structures of 
schools so that individuals experi­
encing difficulty in academic work 
will not experience only failure in 
school. 

A Classification of Prevention Proj­
ects 

The foregoing two dimensions can 
be used to create the classification 
of Alternative Education Prevention 
prevention projects illustrated in 
Figure 1.1 Quadrant 1 (the upper 
left quadrant) includes primary pre­
vention projects focused mainly on 
environmental factors that contri­
bute to delinquency. They aim to 
reduce the risk of youth crime for a 
total popUlation. The effectiveness 
of Quadrant 1 interventions should 
be reflected in epidemiological 
indicators of youth characteristics 
and behavior. Their interventions 
should be such that everyone, or 
nearly everyone, in the target popu­
lation is affected by them. 

---------------------

1. For a related classification 
with different content see Associ­
ates for Youth Development, 1980. 
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Figure 1 

A Classification of Preventive Interventions 

Alter the 
environment 

o Target is the 
population. 

o Focus is change in 
structures, policies 
procedures. 

Example: Changing 
disciplinary pro­
cedures. 

I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

o Target is a selected group 
of high risk individuals. 

o Focus is change in struc­
tures, policies, procedures. 

Example: Reducing availability 
of school area for gang 
activity or conflict. 

I Secondary, 
Primary --------------------------I----------_______________________ tertiary 
prevention I prevention 

o Target is the 
popUlation. 

o Focus is altering 
individuals' be­
haviors, attitudes, 
or competencies. 

Examples: Law­
related education, 
career development 
assistance. 

I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

o Target is a selected group 
of high risk individuals. 

o Focus is altering individuals' 
behaviors, attitudes, 
or competencies. 

Example: Counseling or 
psychotherapy for high-risk 
youths or of fenders. 

Adapt the 
Individual 
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Quadrant 2 (the upper right 
quadrant) includes secondary and 
tertiary prevention and remediation 
projects focused mainly on environ­
mental factors that contribute to 
delinquency. They aim to reduce the 
risk of youth crime for a group of 
individuals who are at high risk of 
displaying delinquent behavior. 
Their effectiveness should be 
reflected in measures of the per­
sonal characteristics and behavior 
of youths in the selected, high-risk 
group who receive the direct ser­
vices or treatments of the project. 
Quadrant 2 interventions should be 
such that the treatments are deliv­
ered to members of the target group 
with sufficient strength and integ­
rity to prevent further exposure to 
environmental conditions promoting 
delinquent behavior, to create envi­
ronmental conditions that restrain 
the individual from delinquent 
behavior, and (if a tertiar3' preven­
tion project) remediate existing 
problems or rehabilitate an offen­
der. 

Quadrant 3 (the lower left quad­
rant) includes primary prevention 
projects focused mainly on adapting 
people to their environments. They 
aim to reduce the risk of youth 
crime in a total population by 
enhancing the ability of people in 
an environment to adjust to or cope 
with the environment. Quadrant 3 
interventions should be such that 
everyone, or nearly everyone, in the 
population is affected by the inter­
ventions in ways that foster adjust­
ment or adaptation. Their effec­
tiveness should be reflected in 
epidemiological indicators of the 
attitudes, behavior, or per.sonal 
characteristics of the population. 

Quadrant 4 (the lower right quad­
rant) includes projects focused 
mainly on adapting individuals to 
the situations in which they find 
themselves. They aim to reduce the 
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risk of subsequent delinquent 
behavior by individuals in a target 
group of high risk individuals. 
Quadrant 4 interventions should be 
such that the treatments are deliv­
ered to members of the target group 
with sufficient strength and integ­
rity to develop personal restraints 
from engaging in delinquent behav­
ior, ,prevent further development of 
personal characteristics promoting 
delinquent behavior, or (if a terti­
ary prevention project) remediate 
existing problems. Intervention 
effectiveness should be reflected in 
measures of the personal character­
istics and behavior of youths in the 
selected, high-risk group who 
receive the direct services or 
treatments of the project. 

Like any typology, the present 
one is an abstraction--these are 
ideal types. No project is likely 
to resemble one and only one of 
these ideal types. In ac tuality, 
most projects will have characteris­
tics in common with two or more of 
these approaches. The ty pology is 
nevertheless useful in providing a 
general characterization of preven­
tion projects. 

The Classification Applied to the 
Alternative Education Projects 

In Table 1 the foregoing classi­
fication is applied to the 17 proj­
ects being evaluated in the School 
Action Effectiveness Study. We have 
considered what these prevention 
projects are doing and what they aim 
to accomplish, and then used our 
best judgment in preparing the 
table. The classification of a par­
ticular project in one category or 
another does not imply that it is a 
pure typ-3, or even that the classi­
fica tion is particularly apt. The 
primary cla~sification means that, 
in our judgment, the project most 
resembles that type. 

Table 1 

A Classification of the Alternative Education Projects 

Project Primary type Secondary type 

Compton, CACYD Secondary/Individual Primary/Environment 

Pasadena, STATUS Primary/Individual Pri mary /Env ironment 

Chicago, PCD Secondary/Individual Primary/Environment 

Chicago, RETAIN Secondary/Individual 

Kalamazoo, AEP Primary/Environment Secondary/Environment 

South Bronx, PREP Secondary/Environment Secondary/Individual 

East Harlem, AAEP Primary/Individual 

Puerto Rico, OC Primary/Environment Secondary/Individual 

Charleston, PATHE Primary/Environment Secondary/Individual 

Houston, GIS Secondary/Environment Secondary/Individual 

Virgin Islands, AEP Secondary/Individual Primary/Environment 

Hayward, LCO Primary /Env ironment 

l-liami,ACE Secondary/Environment Secondary/Individual 

New Jersey, EIC-S Secondary/Environment Primary/Environment 

Plymouth, AEP Secondary/Individual 

Milwaukee, JVS Secondary/Individual 

St. Paul, Together Primary/Environment Secondary/Individual 
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For a fuller description of each 
project see the detailed project 
descriptions in our fi.rst interim 
report, and 1n the second interim 
report, part II. Those fuller 
descriptions make clear that simple 
classifications do not portray the 
full complexity of any of these 
proj ects. 

What Are The Interventions? 

The individual interventions 
being implemented by the projects 
span a wide range of educational 
approaches and techniques. Table 2 
categorizes a majority of the inter­
ventions being implemented by the 
projects. An "X" indicates only 
that we have reason to believe that 
some version of that particular 
intervention has actually occurred. 
No attempt is made here to judge the 
strength, fidelity, integrity, theo­
retical reasonableness, or effec­
tiveness of a particular interven­
tion within a project. Many of the 
interventions are, in fact, only 
weakly implemented. The main pur­
pose of the table 1S to give some 
idea of the scope and diversity of 
interventions across the entire 
Alternative Education Program, and 
within any particular project. 

Who Are the Target Populations? 

The evaluation's data base shows 
that a cumulative total of 6,548 
youths were the targets of direct 
interventions between September 1980 
and April 1982. The number of 
youths subject to indirect influence 
by the projects 1S larger: A total 
of 23,934 youths were indirect tar­
gets of interventions of projects 
with primary prevention components 
in the schools in which they oper­
ate. Detailed information on the 
numbers of youths involved in each 
project is provided in Table 3. The 
first column shows the cumulative 
number of youths receiving direct 
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services as part of the Alternative 
Education Program. This number 
ranges from 88 to 1,151 across the 
projects. The second column shows 
the number of youths receiving 
direct services as of April ,1982. 
The third column shows the number of 
students indirectly served by proj­
ects with appreciable preventive 
intervention aspects in the 1980-81 
academic year, and the fourth column 
shows the corresponding ~nformation 
for the 1981-82 academic year. 

A more detailed description of 
the youths potentially affected by 
the Alternative Education Program is 
provided in Tables 4 through 6. 
These tables show estimated ethnic 
group and sex breakdowns. These 
estimates are made using ethnic and 
gender self-identification on the 
Spring 1?82 School Action Effective­
ness Study surveys. 

The Alternative Education Program 
mainly involves ethnic minorities. 
Table 4 shows the ethnic composition 
of public schools in which delin­
quency prevention projects are oper­
ating. 2 Table 4 shows that only 
32.7% of the schools' population are 
white, 36.6% are Black, 24.7% are 
Spanish-speaking or Spanish Sur­
named, 1.5% are Native American, 
1.7% are Asian-American, and 2.7% 
gave some other ethnic self-identi­
fication. The ethnic composition of 

---------------------

2. The N's shown in the table are 
not equal to the N's in Table 3 
because of surveyor item nonres­
ponse, and because the indirect ser­
V1ce totals of Table 3 are derived 
from principal questionnaires about 
school enrollment, while the samples 
for Tables 4 to 6 were drawn from 
actual school rosters. The table 
also shows the ethnic composition of 
several non-intervention schools 
which serve as "control" schools in 
the evaluation. 

!.\ 
1 
j 
j 

/ 
! 

i 
( 

:IJ 

Table 2 

Characteristics and Interventions of the 
Alternative Education Projects 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------
1 

Project Number 
2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 14 15 16 17 ----------------------------------------------------------------------------------Project school Characteristics 

Program operates in: 
Regular school 
Alternative school 

Organization of target 
schoolCs): 
Elementary school 
Junior/middle school 
High school 

Project interventions 
Curriculum development 
Individualized instruction 
or tutoring 
Teacher delivered 
Peer delivered 
Computer delivered 

Vocational/career education 
Adaptive/affective education 
Teacher training/development 
Individual counseling 
Group/peer counseling 
Change classroom manage-
ment/organization 

Increase extra-curricular 
activities 

Change school sanction 
procedures 
Discipline 
Suspensions 

Increased student participa­
tion ip decision making 

Improve school climate 
Involve community 1n school: 

Channel resources into 
school 

Parental involvement 
Involvement of persons 
other than parents 

Improve parent-student 
relations 

Diversion from juvenile 
justice system 

X 

X 
X 

x 

X 
X 

X 

x 

X 

X X 

x 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 
X 

X 

X 
X 
X 

x 

X 

X 
X 

X 

X 

X 
X 
X 

X 

X 
X 
X 

X 

x 
X 

X 

X 

X 

X 

X 

X 

x X X 
X 

X 

X 
X X 

X X 
X 

X 
X X 

X 

X 
X 

X X 
X X 

X 

X 

X X X X X 

x X X X X X X X 
X 

X 

X 
X 
X 
X 
X 

X 
X 
X 
X 
X 

X X 

X 
X 
X 

X 

X 

x 

X 

X X 
X 

X X 

X 

X 

X 

X 

X X X X 
X X 

X X X X 
X X X 

X X 
X X X 

X X X 

X X X 
X X 

X X X 

X X 

x X X 

X X 
X 

X X 
X X 

X 

X X 

X 
X 

X X 
X X X 

X 

X 
X 
X 

X X 
X X 

X X 
X X 

X X X 

X X X 

X 
X 
X 
X 

X X 

X 

X X 

X 
X 
X X 

x 

X 

X 
X 

x 
X 
X 
X 

X 

X 

X 

x 

X 
X 

X 
X 
X 

X X 
X 

X X 

X X 

X 
X X 
X X 

X 
X 

X 
X 

X 

X 
X 
X 

X 

X 

X 
X 

X 

;:~::;;::=~~~;~--------------;:~~:;-;~;;::=~~;------------;;:~~~;~=~~;----------
2=Pasadena-STATUS 8=Puerto R;co-OC 14 N 
3=Chicago-PCD 9=Charleston-PATHE 15=Plymouth-AEP ~ = ew Jersey-EIC-S 

4=Chicago-RETAIN 1 O=Hous ton-GIS 16=Mil wauke e-JVS 
5=Kalamazoo-AEP 11=V;rg;n Islands-AEP 17 

• • =St. Paul-Together 6=South Bronx-PREP 12=Hayward-LCO 
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Table 3 

Cumulative and Current Number of 
Clients Receiving Services 

------------------------~-------------------------------------------------

Project 

Total Receiving 
Direct Services 

Cumulative 
to Apr. '82 

Current 1.n 
April '82 

Total Receiving 
Indirect Services 

1980-81 1981-82 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------

Compton 
Constitutional Rights 
Foundation, Pasadena 

Peer Culture Development, 
Chicago 

Chicago Board of Education 
Kalamazoo 
Bronx 
Jazzmobile, Harlem 
Puerto Rico 
Charleston 
Houston 
Virgin Islands 
Lac Courte Orei11es, Hayward 
Miami 
Plymouth-Canton 
New Jersey 
Jewish Vocational Services, 
Milwaukee 

St. Paul 

132 
421d 

946 

205 
115 
329 
781 a 
976d 

1,151 
119 

88 
124b 
114 
213 
154 
329c 

351 

65 
250d 

432 

128 
115 
150 
251 a 

491 d 

630 
75 
53 

100b 
85 

161 
154 
329c 

318 

o 
3,445 

5,531 

o 
657 

o 
o 

2i 245 
4,597 

o 
o 

100 
o 
o 
o 
o 

3,722 

o 
3,069 

5,712 

o 
665 

o 
o 

1,608 
4,078 

o 
1,356 

95 
o 
o 

2,812 
o 

4,539 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------

Note. Counts are based on the number of clients who received at least 
some direct program services, according to ..information provided to the 
National Evaluation Management Information System. Clients not named or 
identified with an ID number are not entered into the MIS. Direct ser­
vice recipients include all students enrolled in or receiving services 
through a program component. Indirect or preventative services are 
recorded only for projects involving a substantial school change or pri­
mary prevention component. 

aFigures do not include students currently enrolled in the elementary 
school program. 

bFigures do not include 1981-82 youth center clients. i, 

cThese figures do not include Return Center cl.ients and MYEC clients who 
entered the program after the "evaluation phase" which ended in January, 
1982. 

d 
These figures reflect the number served through May, 1982, because no 

data were available in April. 
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Table 4 

Ethnic Composition of Schools in the Alternative Education Program 
Spring, 1982 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Row Percentage 

-----------------------------------------------------------
City, School, Native Asian Spanish Weighted 

and Project American American American Black White Other N 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Pasadena, California 
School 70 1.66 6.21 19.45 43.98 23.28 5.43 876 
School 82 0.87 2.69 14.38 45.03 31.95 5.08 1377 

Project subtotal 1.18 4.06 16.35 44.62 28.58 5.22 2253 
Peer Culture Development, 

Chicago 
School 1370 0.27 0.74 68.41 27.71 2.12 0.74 1097 
School 1430 0.55 6.05 61.26 7.86 21.31 2.97 732 
Sc.hoo1 1820 0.30 1.21 26.02 22.35 49.21 0.91 3298 
School 3200 0.00 0.94 30.19 4.72 59.43 4.72 106 
School 4720 0.67 1.33 94.00 0.67 3.33 0.00 150 
School 5070 1.35 5.41 28.38 43.24 20.27 1.35 74 
School 5550 3.26 7.61 56.52 5.43 25.00 2.17 92 
School 6010 1.08 1.08 89.17 3.25 4.33 1.08 277 

Project subtotal 0.43 1.88 43.77 19.75 32.96 1.22 5826 
Chicago Board of Education, 

Chicago 
School 1240 0.00 0.14 56.32 38.91 0.00 4.63 720 
School 1340 0.00 0.59 13.40 50.81 32.99 2.21 679 
School 2300 2.82 7.91 59.89 2.26 23.73 3.39 177 
School 4440 0.00 2.86 43.81 33.33 17.14 2.86 105 
School 4550 0.87 0.00 0.87 98.26 0.00 0.00 115 
School 5090 0.55 0.00 32.97 0.55 59.34 6.59 182 
School 5750 0.61 0.61 0.61 97.58 0.00 0.61 165 
School 5880 LOft 0.24 82.77 11.25 2.08 2.61 410 
School 6180 0.79 0.00 15.75 77.95 0.79 4.72 127 

Project subtotal 0.50 0.90 39.92 40.45 14.98 3.25 2680 
Kalamazoo, Michigan 

School 318 1.27 1.09 3.27 21.82 69.09 3.45 550 
School 327 1.69 1.06 1.91 35.55 52.88 1.91 466 

Project subtotal 1.47 1.08 2.65 28.11 63.95 2.75 1016 

--------------*._-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
continued 
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Table 4 (continued) 

Ethnic Composition of Schools in the Alternative Education Program 
Spring, 1982 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Row Percentage 

I 
-----------------------------------------------------------

City, School, Native Asian Spanish Weighted 
and Project American American American Black White Other N 

-------------------------------------------------------------.-------------------------------------------- !, 
Ii 

South Bronx, New York ~ School 22 2.27 0.97 46.28 44.98 2.91 2.59 309 
School 55 0.00 1.64 22.95 70.49 3.28 1.64 61 

~ School 63 3.68 0.00 39.71 52.94 0.74 2.94 136 
School 64 3.33 0.00 69.17 20.00 4.17 3.3'3 120 
School 82 1.23 0.41 45.08 50.00 2.46 0.82 244 
School 117 2.73 0.78 59.77 31.25 0.39 5.08 256 
Sr.hool 132 0.00 0.00 35.37 60.98 1.22 2.44 82 
School 145 1.60 0.40 43.90 51.80 0.80 I.60 378 
School 147 3.80 0.80 29.50 63.60 0.80 1.50 200 
School 148 2.71 0.68 26.78 66.78 1.02 ' 2.03 295 
School 166 1.60 0.00 40.80 54.50 0.60 2.50 629 
School 229 2.50 0.50 21.50 72.50 0.00 3.00 200 

Project su!.!total 2.20 0.40 40.70 52.90 1.20 2.50 2941 
East Harlem, New York 

! 
Project subtotal 3.31 0.83 11.57 82.64 0.00 1.65 121 

Playa de Ponce, 
Puerto Rico 

Scho.)l 1 0.83 2.22 87.50 1.39 7.78 0.28 360 
Schc·o1 2 1.84 0.00 87.56 0.92 8.76 0.92 217 
School 3 0.39 0.39 92.52 0.59 5.71 0.39 508 

Project subtotal 1.00 0.84 89.79 1.00 6.95 1l.42 1195 
Charleston, 

South Carolina 
School 242 0.40 0.40 0.80 41.50 54.80 2.00 451 
School 741 1.40 0.76 1.66 95.40 0.00 0.77 393 
School 742 0.64 0.51 1.02 96.42 0.26 1.15 392 
School 743 1.12 0.00 0.26 97.41 0.43 0.78 382 

I 
School 751 0.32 0.50 0.50 98.36 0.00 0.32 313 
School 754 0.00 0.47 0.23 99.06 0.23 0.00 426 
School 755 0.96 0.14 0.00 98.48 0.00 0.42 717 
School 944 1.49 0.29 1.49 66.67 27.57 2.48 339 
School 951 1.02 0.00 0.43 78.53 19.00 1.02 623 

Project subtotal 0.80 0.30 0.60 85.80 11.50 1.00 4036 
St. Croix, 

Virgin Islands 
Project subtotal .29 0.00 30.99 65.43 1.19 2.10 1041 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
continued 

Table 4 (continued) 

Ethnic Composition of Schools in the Alternative Education Program 
Spring, 1982 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Row Percentage 

-----------------------------------------------------------City, School, Native Asian Spanish Weighted and Project American American American Black White Other N ---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Plymouth, Michigan 

School 31 1.68 1.51 1.35 0.17 88.89 6.41 604 School 41 1.68 0.12 1.57 0.00 92 .05 4.59 861 School 42 0.00 3.57 0.89 0.00 92.86 2.68 112 School 43 0.00 2.80 0.00 1.87 88.79 6.54 107 Project subtotal 1.44 1.00 1.38 0.18 90.78 5.22 1710 New Jersey 
School 1 1.69 0.00 30.34 15.17 44.94 7.87 178 School 2 1.03 0.69 3.10 14.25 74.84 6.08 924 School 3 4.64 0.00 8.21 67.14 17 .14 2.86 280 School 4 1.69 0.56 16.01 12.92 65.17 3.65 356 Project subtotal 1.82 0.48 9.36 22.59 60.50 5.25 1738 St. Paul 
School 210 1.60 3.95 1.68 29.31 59.09 4.37 1207 School 230 1. 73 8.63 3.88 3.02 80 .58 2.16 1323 School 342 2.98 0.72 0.93 14.94 76.09 4.33 478 School 352 6.82 7.82 5.02 6.69 65.45 8.21 353 Project subtotal 2.39 5.58 2.77 14.75 70.48 4.02 3456 

Total 1.50 1. 70 24.70 36.60 32.70 2.70 28378 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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Table 5 

Ethnic Self-Identification of Students Receiving Direct Services, 
Alternative Education Program, Spring 1982 

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------_._---------------------
Row Percentage 

---------------------------~-------------------------------City, School, Native Asian Spanish 
and Project American American American Black White Other N 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Compton, California 

CACYD 3.51 5.26 8.77 77 .19 1. 75 3.51 57 Pasadena, California 
School 70 2.43 2.43 24.31 44.98 18.55 7.29 82 School 82 0.96 5.77 11.54 61.54 16.35 3.85 104 Project subtotal 1.61 4.30 17.18 54.22 17 .32 5.37 186 Peer Culture Development, 

Chicago 
School 1370 0.90 0.00 42.34 50.45 6.3) 0.00 III School 1430 3.16 1.05 60.00 18.95 13.68 3.16 95 School 1820 0.00 0.00 12.82 37.18 50.00 0.00 78 School 3200 0.00 i).00 20.83 0.00 75.00 4.17 24 School 4720 0.00 3.85 88.46 0.00 7.69 0.00 26 School 5070 4.55 0.00 27.27 50.00 18.18 0.00 22 School 5550 3.33 6.67 43.33 13.33 33.33 0.00 30 School 6010 2.38 0.00 83.33 4.76 9.52 0.00 42 Project subtCltal 1.64 0.93 45.99 28.04 22.66 0.93 428 Chicago Board of Education, 

Chicago 
School 1240 0.00 0.00 66.67 33.33 0.00 0.00 6 School 1340 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 100.00 0.00 1 School 2300 7.14 0.00 57.14 7.14 28.57 0.00 14 School 4440 0.00 0.00 25.00 66.67 8.33 0.00 12 School 5090 0.00 0.00 57.14 7.14 21.43 14.29 14 School 5750 0.00 0.00 0.00 100.00 0.00 0.00 11 School 5880 0.00 6.30 93.70 0.00 0.00 0.00 16 School 618Q 7.69 0.00 23.08 69.23 0.00 0.00 13 Project subtotal 2.30 1.15 47.05 36.84 10.36 2.30 87 Kalamazoo, Michigan 
School 318 1.03 1.03 2.06 28.87 63.92 3.09 97 

----------------.--------------------------------------------------------------------------~--------------
continued 
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Table 5 (continued) 

Ethnic Self-Identification of Students Receiving Dir~ct Services, 
Alternative Education Program, Spring 1982 

--------------------------------------------------------;~:-;:~::~~:;:---------
--------------------------

Native Asian Spanish 
Other City, School, American American American Black White 

--~~~-~~~~~::--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
N 

South Bronx, New York 
School 53 
School 55 
School 63 
School 64 
School 82 
School 117 
School 132 
School 147 
School 148 

Project subtotal 
East Harlem, New York 

School 88 
Playa de Ponce, 

Puerto Rico 
School 1 
School 2 
School 3 

Project subtotal 
Charleston, South 

Carolina (PATHE) 
School 741 
School 742 
School 743 
School 754 
School 755 
School 944 
School 951 

Project subtotal 
Houston, Texas 

Project subtotal 
St. Croix, 

Virgin Is lands 
Project subtotal 

--------------------------

6.45 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
5.56 
2.29 

4.88 

0.56 
2.22 
0.70 
1.00 

3.03 
2.13 
1.67 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
1.01 

0.00 

3.70 

0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 

1.22 

3.39 
0.00 
0.35 
1.17 

1.52 
2.13 
0.00 
1.72 
1.59 
0.00 
0.00 
1.01 

0.00 

0.00 

25.81 
27.27 
33.33 
90.00 
33.33 
40.00 
21.43 
14.29 
5.56 

29.77 

12.20 

84.75 
88.15 
92 .31 
89.15 

7.58 
0.00 
1.67 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
1.51 

94.64 

40.74 

61.29 
72.73 
66.67 
10.00 
66.67 
60.00 
71.43 
85.71 
88.89 
65.65 

79.27 

2.82 
1.48 
1.05 
1.67 

87.88 
95.74 
95.00 
96.·~ 

io.41 
66.00 
87.04 
89.95 

O.CO 

48.15 

0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 

0.00 

7.91 
6.67 
5.59 
6.~l 

0.';0 
1 ... 00 
0.00 
1.72 
0.00 

32.00 
12.96 
6.03 

1. 79 

7.41 

6.45 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
0.00 
7.14 
0.00 
0.00 
2.29 

2.44 

0.56 
1.48 
0.00 
0.50 

0.00 
0.00 
1.67 
0.00 
0.00 
2.00 
0.00 
0.50 

3.57 

0.00 

31 
11 
15 
10 
15 
10 
14 

7 
18 

131 

82 

177 
135 
286 
599 

66 
47 
60 
58 
63 
50 
54 

398 

56 

27 

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------
continued 
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Table 5 (continued) 

Ethnic Self-Identification of Students Receiving Direct Serv ices, 
Alternative Education Program, Spring 1982 

-----------------------------------------------------------------.~---------------------------------------
Row Percentage 

-----------------------------------------------------------
City, School, Native Asian Spanish 

and Project American American American Black White Other N 
-------------- .. _-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Heyward (LCO) 
Project subtotal 98.63 0.00 0.00 

Miami 
0.00 1.37 0.00 73 

Project subtotal 0.00 0.00 16.18 
Plymouth, Michigan 

51.47 32.35 0.00 68 

Growth Works 0.00 0.00 3.20 0.00 93.50 3.20 31 
School 31 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 92.90 7.10 14 
School 41 5.60 0.00 5.60 0.00 88.90 0.00 18 
School 42 3.40 i. 70 0.00 0.00 87.90 6.90 58 School 43 2.30 0.00 0.00 2.30 88.40 7.00 43 

Project su'btotal 2.40 0.60 1.20 0.60 89.60 5.50 164 
New Jersey 

School 1 0.00 0.00 63.64 13.64 22.73 0.00 22 
School 2 0.00 0.00 0.00 5.26 84.21 10.53 19 
School 3 4.17 0.00 8.33 75.00 8.33 4.17 24 
School 4 0.00 0.00 4.55 13.64 54.55 27.27 22 

Project subtotal 1.15 0.00 19.54 28.74 40.23 10.34 87 
St. Paul 

School 210 0.00 0.73 4.06 31.94 61.08 2.18 275 
School 230 0.00 0.00 0.00 0.00 100.00 0.00 2 
School 342 0.86 0.00 3.83 18.70 74.88 1. 72 116 
School 352 0.00 19.04 1.82 8.11 62.91 8.11 55 

Project subtotal 0.22 2.78 3.71 25.44 65.06 2.78 448 

------------------------------------------------~--------------------------------------------------------

-56-

I I 
, 
I 
i 
! 

I 

11 

Table 6 

Gender Self-Identification of Students in Participating Schools 
and of Students Receiving Direct Services, Spring 1982 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Total School Directly Served 

-------------------------- --------------------------
% % Weighted % % 

City and School Female Male N Female Male N 
-------------------------~.----------------------------------------------------------

Compton 
CACYD 38 62 60 

Pasadena, California 
School 70 48 52 985 48 52 96 
School 82 46 54 1431 55 45 108 

Project subtotal 47 53 2416 51 49 205 
Peer Culture Development, 

Chicago 
School 1370 44 56 1120 57 43 113 
School 1430 55 45 742 49 51 95 
School 1820 50 50 3308 63 37 78 
School 3200 53 47 110 52 48 25 
School 4720 51 49 149 50 50 26 
School 5070 53 47 77 64 36 22 
School 5550 46 54 94 53 47 30 
School 6010 53 47 287 49 51 43 

Project subtotal 50 50 5887 55 45 432 
Chicago Board of Educa tion, 

Chicago 
School 1240 48 52 756 43 57 7 
School 1340 52 48 720 100 0 1 
School 2300 47 53 177 29 71 14 
School 4440 48 52 110 31 69 13 
School 4550 (control) 52 48 124 
School 5090 51 49 192 38 62 16 
School 5750 56 44 169 55 45 11 
School 5880 53 '.7 427 47 53 18 
School 6180 60 40 138 67 33 15 

Project subtotal 51 49 2813 45 55 95 
Kalamazoo, Michigan 

School 318 52 48 565 45 55 100 
School 327 46 54 493 

Project subtotal 49 51 1058 45 55 100 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Note: A dash signifies not applicable. continued 
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Table 6 (continued) 

Gender Self-Identification of Students in Participating Schools 
and of Students Receiving Direct Services, Spring 1982 

--~---------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Total School Directly Served 

City and School 
% 

Female 
% 

Male 
Weighted 

N 
% 

Female 
% 

Male N 
------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

South Bronx, New York 
School 22 51 49 333 
School 53 (mini unit) 32 68 34 
School 55 56 44 66 38 62 13 
School 63 48 52 143 43 57 14 
School 64 52 48 131 15 85 13 
School 82 48 52 260 33 ()'7 15 
School 117 52 48 291 18 82 11 
School 132 55 45 87 47 53 17 
School 145 56 44 413 
School 147 52 48 233 50 50 8 
School 148 54 46 326 22 78 18 
School 166 50 50 667 
School 229 53 47 212 

Project subtotal 52 48 3196 33 67 143 
East Harlem, New York 

Project subtotal 53 47 137 59 41 92 
Puerto Rico 

School 1 51 49 384 59 41 189 
School 2 46 54 237 56 44 152 
School 3 57 43 526 57 43 293 

Project subtotal 52 48 1269 57 43 635 
Charleston, South 
Carolina (PATHE) 

School 242 (control) 47 53 468 
School 741 54 46 423 47 53 75 
School 742 53 47 427 31 69 52 
School 743 44 56 402 48 52 66 
School 751 (control) 65 35 323 
School 754 50 50 444 52 48 60 
School 755 53 47 734 47 53 64 
School 944 49 51 363 38 62 53 
School 951 47 53 650 38 62 55 

Project subtotal 51 49 4235 44 56 425 
--------------------------------------------------------------~----------------------

Note: A dash signifies not applicable. continued 
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Table 6 (continued) 

Gender Self-Identification of Students in Participating Schools 
and of Students Receiving Direct Services, Spring 1982 

------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

City and School 

Total School Directly Served 
--------------------------- --------------------------

% 
Female 

% 
Male 

Weighted 
N 

% 
Female 

% 
Male N 

------------------------------------------------------------_._----------------------

Houston (GIS) 
Project subtotal 52 48 61 

Virgin Islands 
Project subtotal 51 49 1266 28 72 29 

Heyward (LCO) 
Project subtotal 46 54 78 

Miami 
Project subtotal 46 54 69 

Plymouth, Michigan 
Growth Works 23 77 31 
School 31 59 41 669 18 82 17 
School 41 48 52 919 56 44 18 
School 42 53 47 115 48 52 64 
School 43 49 51 110 38 62 47 

Project subtotal 52 48 1837 39 61 177 
New Jersey 

School 1 44 56 192 25 75 24 
School 2 52 48 1001 30 70 23 
School 3 50 50 316 47 53 34 
School 4 55 45 379 30 70 23 

Project subtotal 51 49 1888 35 65 104 
st. Paul 

School 210 46 54 1209 48 52 277 
School 230 47 53 1311 0 100 2 
School 342 46 54 488 58 42 117 
School 352 48 52 357 56 44 55 

Project subtotal 47 53 3463 51 49 451 

Total 50 50 29851 
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Note: A dash signifies not applicable. 
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Projects 

the schools involved differs 
markedly by city and sometimes 
within city. 

The ethnic breakdown of persons 
receiving direct services through 
the Alterna tive Education Program 1.S 

presented in Table 5. This table 
includes ell projects providing 
direct services, regardless of the 
location of those services. (The 
project operating in Compton, for 
example, is included in Table 5 but 
not Table 4 because it primarily 
devotes its efforts to a group of 
high risk youths directly served by 
its alternative school.) For the 
most part the ethnicity of youths 
who receive direct services resem­
bles the ethnic composition of the 
schools served by the projects. 

The gender composition of the 
school populations and of groups 
receiving direct services are 
described in Table 6. As expected, 
about half of the school populations 
are male and half female. There are 
sometimes slightly more males than 
females ~ong direct service reci­
pients. Males are, of course, more 
likely to have disciplinary diffi­
culties in school and to engage in 
delinquent behavior than are 
females, so this slight predominance 
of males is to be expected. 

How Much Delinquent Behavior Occurs) 

To provide some perspective on 
the youth popUlation involved in the 
Alternative Education rniti~tive, it 
is useful to characterize it in 
terms of the amount of delinquent 
beha" ior these youth s engage in. 
There is no foolproof way to esti­
mate the amount of delinquent behav­
ior any group engages in (see Chap­
ter 3), but one method is to use 
information derived from voluntary 
self-report. Accoxdingly, Table 7 
shows th~ proportion of youths 

-r,o-

admitting to have committed each of 
several kinds of delinquent behavior 
in the past year. These tabula­
tions, which have been statistically 
adjusted to reflect the popUlations 
of the schools involved, imply that 
these youths (especi.ally the males) 
have committed a large number of 
crimes. Note that the table shows 
only the percentage who admit to 
each cr ime at least once. Undoubt­
edly the total number of crimes com­
mitted is much larger. 

According to Table 7, the popula­
tions of the public and alternative 
schools involved in the Alternative 
Educa tion Program engage in a sub­
stantial amount of delinquent behav­
ior. Of the males, 13% damaged or 
destroyed school property at least 
once, 1/% damaged or destroyed other 
property, 19% carried a concealed 
weapon, 13% were involved in gang 
fights, and 10% hit or threatened to 
hit a teacher. The absolute numbers 
of males in these schools who 
engaged in these behaviors are: 
2210 vandalized school property, 
2852 vandalized other property, 3291 
carried a concealed weapon, 3134 
stole or tried to steal something 
worth more than $50, 1035 used 
strong-arm methods to rob someone. 
Females engage in el.ch of the fore­
going behaviors much less often than 
males--half as often or less. 

The percentages of males and 
females smoking, drinking and using 
drugs are more nearly equal. Forty­
six percent of the males and lf4% of 
the females report drinking, 23% of 
males and 20% of females report 
using marijuana. 

Only 24% of the males and 36% of 
the females report engagiag in none 
of the behaviors listed. A rela­
tively small percentage of youths 
report engaging in a great variety 
of delinquent behavior: 7% of the 
males and 2% of the females reported 

} 

,I 
I 
" 1 
:1 

:1 
~t 

I 
'I 
1 .r 

"j 
;1 
I 
I 

.J 
I 

;1 
a 
:1 
'/ 
'I II 
t 

Table "'; 

Percentages of Males and Females Reporting They Committed 
Each of a Variety of Delinquent Behaviors in Past Year 

and Estimated Number of Youths Committing, 1982 

---------------------------------------------------------------------
Males Females 

Behavior % N % N 
---------------------------------------------------------------------

Damaged or destroyed school 
property 

Damaged or destroyed other 
property 

Stolen or tried to steal 
something worth less than $50 

Carried a concealed weapon 
Been involved in gang fight 
Sold marijuana or other drugs 
Hit or threatened to hit a 

teacher 
Hit or threatened to hit a 

student 

12.9 

16.7 

7.7 

19.3 
13.0 

7.9 
10.5 

50.4 

Taken a car without owner's 8.4 
permission 

Used force or strong arm methods 6.1 
to rob 

Stolen or tried to steal 18.6 
something worth more than $50 

Stolen or tried to steal some- 13.0 
thing from locket' or 
elsewhere at school 

Broken or tried to break into a 7.5 
building or car 

Smoked cigarettes 
Consumed alcohol 
Smoked marijuana 
Taken other drugs 
Gone to school drunk or high 
Used inhalants 
None of the above 
One of the above or 

fewer 
Two of the above or 

fewer 
Half or more of the above 

24.3 
45.7 
23.4 

7.7 
12.0 
6.1 

24.0 
39.9 

43.2 

6.8 

2210 

2852 

1317 

3291 
2205 
1336 
1785 

8511 

1429 

1035 

3134 

2189 

1253 

4062 
7566 
3898 
1285 
2006 
1015 
3957 
6593 

7128 

1123 

6.2 

6.1 

1.8 

5.8 
5.2 
4.0 
4.7 

31.5 

3.1 

1.9 

10.4 

5.0 

1.7 

33.1 
43.6 
20.2 

7.5 
8.7 
5.3 

. 35.8 
54.2 

56.8 

2.2 

1132 

1112 

322 

1050 
936 
714 
851 

5618 

553 

338 

1858 

895 

309 

5884 
7634 
3586 
1323 
1540 
935 

6316 
9571 

10037 

389 

----------------_._---------------------------------------------------

Note. Based on weighted tabulations from the Spring, 1987., School 
Action Effectiveness Study survey. The total weighteu N is 19167 
males and 19274 females. Percentages exclude non-respondents. N's 
shown in the table are the estimated number of persons performing 
each type of behavior in pnst year but do not ipclude surveyor item 
non-respondents. 
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engaging in half or more of the 
behaviors listed in the past year. 

Some Consequences of Victimization 

Most work on crime neglects the 
victim, focusing exclusive attention 
on the offender. Yet it is the v~c­
tim of crime who most directly 
experiences the impact of the 
offense, and the recent report of 
the President's Task Force on Vic­
tims of Crime (1982) begins the task 
of focusing greater attention on the 
victim. 

Reducing victimization is an 
important goal of the Alternative 
Education Program, and results pre­
sented in Chapter 5 discuss the 
achievement in this area through the 
Program's second year. Data col­
lected as part of the evaluation 
illustrate how crime may affect the 
victim. Students who report more 
extensive victimization in surveys 
conducted as part of the School 
Action Effectiveness Study are sig­
nificantly more alienated (feel they 
are less connected to the social 
order), like school significantly 
less, and have significantly lower 
self-esteem. When the psychological 
health of students is studied over 
time we find evidence of negative 
effects of victimization on aliena­
tion and the amount of effort 
expended at school work for female 
students. (A technical account of 
our preliminary correlational 
research in this area may be found 
m Gottfredson (1983a). 

Much remains to be done ~n the 
area of documenting and measuring 
the effects of victimization on the 
victim. \ole interpret these prelimi­
nary results as suggesting negative 
effects that interfere with the aca­
demic work of the victim as well as 
having serious direct harmful psy­
chological effects, especially for 
female students. 
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In short, delinquent behavior and 
victimization are without question 
serious problems in the public and 
alternative schools involved in the 
Alternative Education Program. 

Who Engages in Delinquent Behavior? 

Naturally, not all youths engage 
in delinquent behavior to the same 
degree. Table 8 shows correlations 
between the number of different 
kinds of delinquent behavior admit­
ted and various personal character­
istics. The results shown in Table 
8 generally accord with the results 
of previous research, and imply that 
the youths who engage in more delin­
quent behavior are characterized by: 

o Weak attachment to parents. 

o "~sociation with delinquent peers. 

o Alienation, or a feeling of not 
being connected to the social 
order. 

o Weak attachment or dislike for 
school. 

o Lack of belief ~n the validity of 
rules. 

o Low self-esteem or a delinquent 
self-concept. 

o Premature and rebellious expres­
s ions of autonomy. 

o Little effort expended at school­
work. 

o Truancy. 

Youths engaging in much delinquent 
behavior are not much different in 
terms of parental education (a meas­
ure of socioeconomic status) than 
those engaging in little delinquent 
behavior. The more delinquent 
youths are punished more in school 
and also are victimized som.ewhat 
more than other students in school. 

Table 8 

Correlations between Selected Personal Characteristics 
and Variety of Delinquent Behavior Reported 

------------~------------------------------------------
Males Females 

---_ ... _---- ---------

Characteristic r N r N 

-------------------------------------------------------
Parental Education .06 328 .12* 448 

Attachment to Parents -.26* 398 -.34* 550 

Negative Peer Influence .52* 446 .42 614 

Alienation .19* 399 .25* 564 
( 

Attachment to School -.36* 427 -.43* 600 

Belief ~n Rules -.35* 386 -.26* 549 

Positive Self-Concept -.22* 361 -.28* 520 

Rebellious Autonomy .22* 307 .32* 460 

School Effort -.31* 387 -.32* 529 

School Nonattendance .30* 459 .27* 618 

School Punishments .23* 437 .33* 605 

Victimization .16* 432 .23* 605 

--------------------------------------------------~----
Note. These correlations are calculated using a random 
half of the students who completed SAES surveys in the 
Spring of 1981 that included the self-report delin­
quency measure. Correlations are computed on this sub­
sample to save the cost of processing a much larger 
file; the pattern of results would be substantially the 
same were calculation performed on the entire sample. 

*,R < .01 

"'-~-----'-----



The foregoing results are not new 
to researchers in the delinquency 
area. They once again suggest the 
appropriateness of testing interven­
tions to prevent delinquency using 
alternative education approaches. 
Interventions in school to alter 
structural relations in the environ­
ment or to enhance the ability of 
youths to adapt to schooling are 
suggested by these data. Activities 
by educ~tors to decrease the nega­
tive influence of delinquent peers, 
to create greater feelings of con­
nectedness to the social order of 
the school, to increase attachment 
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to or liking for school, to foster 
belief in the validity of rules, and 
to develop (or at least not ravage) 
the students' self concepts may very 
well reduce youth crime. 

In the next chapter we begin to 
address two questions: I~re the 
projects participating in the Alter­
native Education Program providing 
evidence that they are preventing 
delinquency?" And, "Are these proj­
ects providing evidence that they 
are influencing the known concomi­
tants of (and presumed risk factors 
for) delinquent behavior?" 

The Environmental Effect of the Alternative Education Program 

and Population Results for Delinquent Behavior 

The Program Announcement for the 
Program in Delinquency Prevention 
through Alternative Education 
(OJJDP, 1980) makes clear that the 
Office aimed to demonstrate delin­
quency prevention programs that 
created structural changes in the 
organization of schooling to bring 
about changes in the behav ior and 
psychosocial development of students 
and teachers in those schools. In 
other words, the Program aims at 
delinquency prevention through 
changes in school climate and 
changes in the.attitudes and behav­
iors of students and teachers in the 
schools. These outcomes involve the 
entire populations of the schools 
involved. Outcome measures are epi­
demiological indices of behavior and 
personal characteristics for schools 
and measures of school environments. 
The present chapter reports on pro­
gress in these areas. 

Overview of the Results Sought by 
the 'Program 

The results sought by the OJJDP 
are recounted in Chapter 1. Chapter 
3 describes in detail some of the 
measures we have developed to meas­
ure these desired outcomes. The 
following paragraphs collate meas­
ures with results sought. 

Measures of Program Goals 

Reduce delinquent behavior in and 
around schools. This goal is of 
central importance and is measured 
in several ways. (a) A Self-Re­
ported Delinquent Behavior scale and 
two scales composed of subsets of 
items from this scale: Self-Re­
ported Drug Involvement and Self-Re­
ported Serious Delinquent Behavior. 
The first of these subs cales con-
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tain.s only items related to 
substance use and the second is res­
tricted to the illegal behaviors of 
greatest seriousness (excluding 
drug-related items). (b) A Student 
Victimization scale. CC) Student 
reports of Gangs in School. 
(d) Student reports of Safety. 
(e) Student reports of Community 
Crime. (f) Teacher reports of 
Saf ety. (g) Teacher reports of Vic­
timization. (h) Teacher reports of 
Classroom Disruption. Additional 
measures of delinquent behavior were 
collected from official records for 
a number of projects, but they were 
not collected in parallel ways from 
project to project, and no results 
based on official records are 
reported in this chapter. Some 
results based on official records 
are included in Part II of this 
report. 

Decrease suspension. TI1is goal 
is measured in a parallel way for 
all projects through students' 
reports of suspension from school. 
The definition of "suspension" dif­
fers greatly from project to project 
(and school system to school sys­
tem). School systems often adopt 
definitional changes to alter the 
appearance of high suspension rates. 
Accordingly, although information 
was collected from school records on 
suspension, that information may not 
be regarded as parallel across proj­
ects. Those non-uniform data will 
be used elsewhere, but are not 
reported here. 

Increase attendance. This goal 
is measured in a parallel way for 
all projects through students' 
reports of School Nonattendance. 
The definition of "attendance" and 
the methods used to maintain these 
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data differ greatly from school 
system to school system. Accord­
ingly, information collected from 
school records is put to use else­
where in examining project compo­
nents within school systems but it 
~s not reported here. 

Increase academic success. This 
goal is measured in a parallel way 
for all projects through students' 
reports of their school grades. 
School systems differ in their grad­
ing practices and reporting formats, 
and they differ in the standardized 
achievement tests administered and 
their test administration practices. 
Accordingly analyses of individual 
project grade and test score infor­
mation derived from school records 
are presented elsewhere. 

Improve transition to work and 
post-secondary education. Our uni­
form measure of this goal is stu­
dents' educational expectations. 
Extensive research shows this to be 
a useful predictor of subsequent 
career and educational attainment. 
Educational expectations are there­
fore an excellent proxy for actual 
follow-ups of career and educational 
behavior. Those data, which would 
be costly to collect and which would 
require waits of several years are 
not available now. 

Measures of Program Objectives 

Fair and consistent school disci­
pline. Two scales measure this 
objective: (a) Rule Clarity, and 
(b) Fairness of Rules. 

Youth, parent and community par­
ticipation in school decision making 
and reduced student alienation. 
This objective is multi-faceted, and 
is measured by the following: 
(a) student reports of Student 
Influence, (b) teacher reports of 
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Parent and Community Influence, 
(c) teacher reports of Student 
Influence, (d) a student Alienation 
Scale. 

Preclude labeling effects. 
Labeling theory hypothesizes that 
when people are treated as delin­
quent, stupid, or bad that they come 
to see themselves as delinquent, 
stupid or bad. That is they develop 
negative self-concepts which contri­
bute to future delinquent, stupid, 
or bad be havior (called "secondary 
deviance"). Consequently this 
objective is measured by the Posi­
tive Self-Concept Scale (students) 
and the Low Expectations Scale 
(teachers) . 

Provide a learning structure real­
istically tailored to promote educa­
tional and social development. This 
multi-faceted objective includes 
objectives related to psychosocial 
development, educational develop­
ment, and educational structural 
arrangements. Educational develop­
ment is redundant with one of the 
Program's goals. The following list 
are the measures of the psychosocial 
and structural objectives: 
(a) student Rebellious Autonomy, 
(b) student Practical Knowledge, 
(c) student Interpersonal Compe­
tency, (d) Parental Emphasis on Edu­
cation, (e) student reports of 
School Punishment, (f) student 
reports of School Rewards, 
(g) teacher reports of Individual­
ized Instruction, (h) teacher 
reports of the Use of Grades as a 
Sanction, (i) student reports of 
Individualized Instruction, 
(j) teacher reports of the use of 
Type A Sanctions, (k) teacher 
reports of the use of Type B Sanc­
tions, (1) teacher Non-Authoritarian 
Attitudes, and (m) teacher reports 
of Interaction with Students. 
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Theoretically Important Outcomes 

In addition to the objectives 
explicitly mentioned in the OJJDP 
Program Announcement, theory and 
research in delinquency prevention 
and organizational change and the 
theories of action undeirlying one or 
more of the 17 prevention projects 
suggest several other llmportant out­
comes. It is important that an 
evalua tion of a de 1 inquency preven­
tion program attend to these impor­
tant intermediary outcomes be cause 
they should help explain the success 
or failure of a project. These 
additional outcomes fall into two 
groups: outcomes related to organi­
zational health that may be related 
to the ability of the organization 
to implement strong interventions, 
and outcomes known or believed to be 
important risk factors for delin­
quent behavior. 

Organizational health. We report 
on the following five measures of 
organizational health: (a) Student 
reports of school Planning and 
Action, (b) teacher reports of 
school Planning and Action, 
(c) teacher reports of Smooth School 
Administration, (d) Teaching Staff 
Commitment, (e) Teaching Staff 
Morale, (f) teacher Job Satisfac­
tion, and (g) teacher Professional 
Development. 

Delinquency risk factors. The 
following five additional measures 
of risk factors for delinquent 
behavior are important: 
(a) Attachment to Parents, 
(b) Attachment to School, (c) Belief 
in Rules, (d) Negative Peer Influ­
ence, (e) Disrespect for Students. 

Methods 

Results presented in this chapter 
are based on surveys of students and 
teachers conducted in the Spring of 
1981 and 1982. We requested all 
participating schools to survey all 
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full-time teachers who teach at 
least one studer.t in grades six 
through twelve in both years, and we 
requested all participating schools 
to cooperate with the assessment of 
a probability sample of students 
selected to make possible estimates 
for the school's population of 
schools. This request was met in 
most cases. l 

In assessing changes in measures 
of Program goals, objectives, and 
additional outcomes over time, three 
different methods were used. These 
methods are described in the follow­
ing paragraphs. 

Simple Box Scores 

First, simple "box scores" are 
used to obtain an overall picture of 
the pattern of progress towards 
goals and objectives for the Program 
as a whole. In tallying these 
scores, we compared the school com­
positional and psychosocial climate 

1. The New Jersey and Jazzmobile 
projects did not survey teachers in 
1981 and there were irregularities 
in the administration of the student 
surveys in those projects. The 
Miami project was not yet running 
its alternative school in 1981. The 
Milwaukee project was not operating 
in schools at the time of either 
survey. The Plymouth project did 
not use a probability student sam­
pling procedure in 1982. Short 
forms of the student questionnaire 
were made available to the Compton 
and Virgin Islands projects in 1981 
where difficulties with reading lev­
els were anticipated. Items were 
censored from the 1981 questionnaire 
by the St. Paul, Plymouth, Chicago 
Board of Education (and therefore 
peD), Pasadena, Harlem, New Jersey, 
and Charleston projects (listed in 
decreasing order of number of items 
censored). Items were censored from 
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measures for each school according 
to assessments made in the Spring of 
1981 and again in the Spring of 
1982. Any given school could 
improve on a measure, regress or get 
worse on the measure, or stay the 
same. In making these tallies we 
excluded schools which did not 
administer the relevant portions of 
the School Action Effectiveness Sur­
vey for either year, schools for 
which the sampling strategy changed 
in maj or ways from one year to the 
next, and schools in which the sur­
vey response rates for the two years 
differed by more than 25%. Several 
school systems or project directors 
censored items from the survey in 
1981, and two projects censored 
items from the survey in 1982. For 
a variety of reasons, we were unable 
to prevent the sampling strategy 
from differing in some schools in 
New Jersey, the Bronx, Plymouth, and 
PCD from one year to the next (see 
footnote 1). Finally, poor survey 
administration in one or another 
year made measures non-comparable 
for the two years in some schools in 
CBE and the Bronx, as well as in the 
LCO and Houston projects. 

The sign test (Siegel, 1956) was 
used to estimate the probability 
that the number of positive or nega­
tive changes observed would arise by 
chance were there no true difference 
from year to year. 

School-by-School Examination 

The detailed results of the cli­
mate assessments for each school 
involved in the Program were also 
examined. 

the 1982 questionnaire by the Miami 
and St. Paul projects. No items are 
being censored from the 1983 ques­
tionnaire! 
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School composition. For measures 
of school compositional climate 
based on student reports, ~-statis­
tics for the difference between 1981 
and 1982 means on measures of stu­
dent characteristics were computed 
based on the observed means and 
standard deviations for each school 
for each year. For these school 
composition measures, differences 
may be regarded as dependable if the 
~-statistic exceeds 1.96. 

School psychosocial climate. For 
comparisons of 1981 and 1982 psycho­
social climate measures, a different 
kind of "~-statistic" was computed. 
This statistic uses information 
about the psychometric properties of 
the measures to compare each differ­
ence in scores to an index of the 
margin of error for that difference. 
Specifically, the "~-statistic" 
reported is the ratio of the differ­
ence between 1982 and 1981 scores to 
the standard error of measurement of 
the 1982 scores. (In ca lculating 
the standard error of measurement, 
the St. Paul schools' data were not 
included, because these data became 
available much later than all the 
rest of the data.) As a rule of 
thumb, differences that exceed twice 
the standard error of measurement 
may be regarded as dependable. That 
is, differences for which the 
"~-statistic shown in the tables 1S 

equal to or greater than 2.0 may be 
regarded as dependable. 

Results 

Program Box Scores 

Goals. An ~rerview of the number 
of schools that improved or 
regressed on each Program goal is 
provided by Table 1. The first 
column in the table shows the number 
of schools that improved on each 
measure, the second column shows the 
number of schools that regressed 
(got worse), and the third column 

Table 1 

Number of Alternative Education Program Schools 
that Improved and Regressed from 1981 to 1982 on 

Results Sought: Goals 

----------------------------------~-----------------------------------
Number of Alternative 

Education Sites 
----------------------------

Measure Improved Regressed No Data 
----------------------------------------------------------------------

Decrease Delinquent Behavior 
In and Around School 

Students' Total Delinquency 11 
Students' Drug Use 11 
Students' Serious Delinquency 11 
Students' Victimization 17 
Students' Gangs in School 14 
Students' Safety 18* 
Students' Reports of Community Crime 10 
Teachers' Safety 21* 
Teachers' Victimization 22* 
Classroom Disruptiona 14 

Decrease Suspensions 
Students' Suspensions 

Increase Attendance 
Students' School Attendance 

Increase Academic Success 
Studen ts' Grades 

Improve Transition to Work and 
Post-secondary Education 

Students' Educational Expectations 

15 

20 

14 

21 

8 19 
8 19 
5 22 

16 5 
10 14 
4 16 

15 13 
4 13 
5 11 

13 10 

16 7 

13 5 

19 5 

12 5 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Note. ~enty-seven Alternative Education program schools are excluded 
from th1S table because of significant differences in the sampling 
from 1981 to 1982. 

* p<.OI 

aOne school had no change. 
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Table 2 

Number of Alternative Education Program Schools 
that Improved and Regressed from 1981 to 1982 on 

Results Sought: Objectives 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------

Measure 

Number of Alternative 
Educa tion Sites 

Improved Regressed No Data 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------

Making School Discipline Fair and Consistent 
While Providing for Due Process 

Students' Reports of Clarity of Rules 
Students' Reports of Fairness of Rules 

Increasing Youth, Parent and Community Agency 
Participation in School Decision Making to 
Reduce Student Alienation 

Students' Reports of Student Influence 
Teachers' Reports of Parent and Community 
Influence 

Teachers' Reports of Student Influence 
Students' Alienation 

Preclude Labeling Effects 
Students' Positive Self-Concept 
Teachers' Low Expectations 

Provide a Learning Structure Tailored to 
Realistic Levels to Promote Educational 
and Social Development 

Students' Rebellious Autonomy 
Students' Practical Knowledge 
Students' Interpersonal Competency 
Students' Repor.ts of Parental Emphasis 

on Education 
Students' Self-reported School Punishments 
Students' Self-reported School Rewards 
Teachers' Reports of Individualized 
Instruction 

Teachers' Reported Use of Grades 
as Sanctiona 

Students' Reports of Individualized 
Instruction 

16 
12 

9 

17 
15 
23* 

28** 
17 

23** 
11 
16 

2 
17 
19 

10 

12 

10 

17 
21 

18 

11 
13 
10 

5 
11 

4 
22 
11 

12** 
16 
14 

18 

15 

23* 

5 
5 

11 

10 
10 

5 

5 
10 

11 
5 

11 

24 
5 
5 

10 

10 

5 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------
Note. Twenty-seven Alternative Educa tion program schools are excluded from 
this table because of significant differences in the sampling from 1981 to 
1982. 

aOne school had no change. * p<.05 ** p<.Ol 
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shows the number of schools excluded 
from the tally due to the unavail­
ablity of information for one year 
or the other. This table shows that 
for nine of the ten measures of 
delinquency in and around schools 
the measures show less delinquency 
in 1982 than in 1981. The differ­
ences for measures of school Safety 
and Teacher Victimization reach sta­
tistical signif icance. The number 
of schools increasing in safety is 
statistically significant according 
to both the student and teacher 
measures. 

Evidence in Table 1 about the 
other goals sought is not clearcut, 
although the number of schools with 
higher Attendance and students with 
high Educational Expectations is 
nonsignificantly greater than the 
number of schools which declined on 
these measures. 

Objectives. Box scores for Pro­
gram objectives that parallel the 
results for goals are shown in Table 
2. The evidence from this table 
suggests that the objective of 
increased fairness and consistency 
of the school rules is not generally 
being met. Although not signifi­
cant, the pattern of results is that 
more schools decreased on Fairness 
of Rules than increased. The number 
of schools that increased on the two 
measures of Student Influence and 
the measure of Community Influence 
is not significantly different from 
the number that regressed. Student 
Alienation, however, decreased in 
significantly more schools than it 
increased. 

Nearly six times as many schools 
improved as regressed on the measure 
of Jtudents' Positive Self-Concept. 
This pattern is significant. Teach­
ers' expectations for students 
increased in more schools than it 
decreased, but this pattern is not 
statistically significant. 
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Changes in student psychosocial 
development as measured by Rebelli­
ous Autonomy and Interpersonal Com­
petency are favorable: Higher for 
Interpresonal Competency and lower 
for Rebellious Autonomy in more 
schools in 1982 than in 1981. The 
number of improved schools is signi­
ficant for Rebellious Autonomy. By 
and large, the schools in the Pro­
gram regressed on measures of the 
presence of learning structures pre­
sumed to promote social development. 
In particular, students' reports of 
Individualized Instruction was lower 
in more schools in 1982 than it was 
1n 1981 for more schools than would 
be expected by chance. 

Additional outcomes. Teacher 
Commitment and Morale increased in 
more schools than it decreased, as 
shown in Table 3. For Morale this 
pattern is significant. No distinct 
pattern of change was observed for 
any other measure of organizational 
heal tho 

Table 3 also shows that more 
schools improved than regressed on 
each of the five theoretical risk 
factors for delinquent behavior, 
although none of the patterns 
observed for these changes were sta­
tistically significant. 

School-by-School Summary 

The foregoing overall tallies 
ignore changes from one year to the 
next for specific projects and 
schools. In the paragraphs that 
follow, a. detailed summary of these 
year-to-year changes is provided. 
In this section, only changes that 
are nominally statistically signifi­
cant are described. A complete 
accounting of every school's results 
for all measures is provided in 
Appendix D. In preparing the tables 
presented in this section, a great 
many significance tests were per­
formed. When many such tests are 
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Table 3 

Number of Alternative Education Program Schools 
that Improved and Regressed from 1981 to 1982 on 

Results Sought: Learning Structures and Additional Outcomes 

---------------------------.~-----------------------------------------------

Measure 

Number of Alternative 
Education Sites 

----------------------------
Improved Regressed No Data 

----------------------------------------------------------------------------
1981 to 1982 Change on Measures of 

Learning Structures 
Teachers' use of Type A Sanctions 
Teachers' use of Type B Sanctions 
Teachers' Non-Authoritarian Attitudes 
Teachers' Interaction with Students 

1981 to 1982 Change on Measures of 
Organizational Health 

Students' Reports of Planning and Action 
Teachers' Reports of Planning and Action 
Teachers' Reports of Smooth School 
Administration 

Teachers' Commitment 
Teachers' Morale 
Teachers' Job Satisfaction 
Teachers' Professional Development 

1981 to 1982 School Changes on Additional 
Theoretical Predictors of Delinquency 

Students' Attachment to Parents 
Students' Attachment to School 
Students" Belief in Rules 
Students' Negative Peer Influence 
Students' Reports of Disrespect for 

Students 

16 
13 
16 
13 

12 
13 

15 
17 
22* 
16 
12 

14 
17 
21 
16 
16 

13 
15 
12 
16 

15 
15 

13 
11 
6 

13 
17 

13 
16 
12 
13 
12 

9 
10 
10 

9 

11 
10 

10 
10 
10 
9 
9 

11 
5 
5 
9 

10 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------
Note. Twenty-seven Alternative Education program schools are excluded from 
this table because of significant differences in the sampling from 1981 to 
1982. 

* p<.OI 
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performed, Some of them are almost 
surely "significant" by chance 
alone. For this reason, signif:'.­
cance tests should be regarded as 
nominal, and interpreted with cau­
tion. 2 

In summarizing the school-by­
school results, we will not belabor 
the reader with a line-by-line 
account of the tables. The moti­
vated reader can sift through the 
details without our guidance. 
Instead, we shall highlight selected 
results that appear to us to suggest 
meaningful patterns. 

Delinquent behavior. At least 
one school in Charleston, Virgin 
Islands, and Compton projects showed 
a significant decrease on one or 
more measures of self-reported 
delinquency. These results are pre­
sented in Table 4. Specifically, 
St. Johns High School in Charleston 
and Elena Christian Junior High 
School in the Virgin Islands had 
significantly lower mean scores on 
the Self-Reported Delinquency Scale 
(and on the Drug Involvement I:lub­
scale) in 1982 than in 1981. Brown 
High School in Charleston and the 
Alternative School in Compton had 
significantly lower scores on the 
Serious Delinquent Behavior sub­
scale. Plymouth Central Middle 
School and the control school for 
the Kalamazoo project (South Junior 

---------------------

2. In all, 1,377 tests were per­
formed. If each of these tests were 
independent, 69 "significant" dif­
ferences at the .05 level would be 
expected by chance alone, and 14 
would be expected by chance alone at 
the .01 level. Differences attribu­
table to chance should be roughly 
equally divided between positive and 
negative outcomes. We observed 179 
differences that reached "signifi­
cance" at the .05 level, 102 posi­
tive and 77 negative. 
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High School) both increased signifi­
cantly in Self-Reported Delinquency 
(and the Drug Involvement sub­
scale). Finally, one of the Bronx 
Elementary Schools (No. 63) 
increased significantly in Self-Re­
ported Drug Involvement. 

Other measures of delinquency in 
and around schools. On other meas­
ures of delinquency in and around 
schools, Charleston, Puerto Rico, 
Pasadena, and Plymouth stand out as 
projects with most significant 
changes from 1981 to 1982 with some 
Charleston, Pasadena, and Puerto 
Rico schools showing decreases in 
the other measures of delinquent 
behavior in and around schools, or 
increases in school Safety, and a 
Plymouth school showing the opposite 
pattern (see Table 4). Table 4 also 
shows that of the schools showing 
significant changes in the various 
measures of delinquency, there were 
more than twice as many instances of 
significant improvement as decline 
(27 instances of improvement, and 12 
of decline). 

Suspensions. Results for suspen­
s ions are shown in Table 5. The 
table shows that in seven schools 
the number of suspensions reported 
by students decreased significantly 
and in two schools the number of 
suspensions increased significantly. 
Suspensions decreased in at least 
one school in the Charleston, Puerto 
Rico, Chicago Board of Education, 
and Plymouth projects; suspensions 
increased significantly in one Comp­
ton and St. Paul school. 

Academic and career outcomes. 
Table 6 shows significant decreases 
in self-reported grades in seven 
schools. Table 7 shows that only 
two schools changed significantly in 
the level of educational expecta­
tions--both increased. 



Table 4 

1981 to 1982 School Change on Alternative Education Goal: 

Project and 
School 

Decrease Delinquent Behavior In and Around School 

Scale Score 
1981 1982 

t 
statistic 

Degrees of 
freedom 

Measure: Students' Self-reported Delinquency--Total 

Kalamazoo 
South JHS (327 )(control) .14 .20 3.11 423 

Charleston 
St. John's HS (951) .12 .10 --2.05 549 

Virgin Islands 
Elena Christian JHS .09 .06 -2.92 440 

Plymouth 
Central MS (41 ) .14 .22 2.66 212 

Measure: Students' Self-reported Drug Use 

Kalamazoo 
South JHS (327) (control) .17 .27 3.96 428 

Bronx 
63 .05 .16 3.78 193 

Charleston 
St. John's HS (951) .24 .19 -2.27 557 

Virgin Islands 
Elena Christian JHS .11 .07 -2.81 445 

Plymouth 
Central MS (41) .17 .32 3.48 216 

---------------------------~--------------------------------------------
Measure: Students' Self-reported Serious Delinquency 

Compton Action Center 
CACYD 

Charleston 
Brown HS (754) 

.26 .15 

.10 .07 
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-2.22 

-2.01 

78 

573 
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Table 4 (continued) 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Project and 

School 
Scale Score 
1981 1982 

t 
statistic 

Degrees of 
freedom 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Students' Self-reported Victimization 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Constitutional Rights 
Foundation 
Elliot JHS( 70) 

Kalamazoo 
South JHS (327)(control) 

Chicago Board of Education 
Bowen HS (1240) 
LeMoyne El (4440) 
Bontemps El (5750) 

Puerto Rico 
Santiago Gonzales (1) 

Charleston 
Burke HS (55) 

Plymouth 
Central MS (41) 

St. Paul 
Johnson(230) 
Washington(352) 

.20 .16 

.13 .21 

.09 .05 

.28 .17 

.15 .11 

.14 .07 

.15 • 9 

.12 .19 

.04 .07 

.10 .15 

-1.99 

3.79 

-2.68 
-3.65 
-2.27 

-5.31 

-4.01 

2.22 

2.32 
2.80 

573 

420 

284 
185 
307 

745 

666 

217 

418 
311 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Students' Self-reported Gangs in School 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Charleston 

Brown HS (54) .49 .74 2.07 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------

Measure: Students' Self-reported Community Crime 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Virgin Islands 

Elena Christian JHS .40 .22 -2.06 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------
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Table 4 (continued) 

-------------------------------------------~------------------~--------
Project and 

School 
Scale Score 
1981 1982 

t 
statistic 

Degrees of 
freedom 

._----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Teachers' Victimization 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Puerto Rico 

Santiago Gonzales JHS .14 .08 -1.97 34 

Constitutional Rights Fndn. 
Muir HS (82) .16 .10 -2.28 153 

Chicago Board of Education 
Bowen HS (1240) .23 .16 -1.96 84 

---------------------------~-------------------------------------------
Measure: Classroom Disruption 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------

Constitutional Rights Fndn. 
Elliot JHS (70) 2.66 2.38 -2.14 79 

Peer Culture Development 
Lake View HS (1430) 2.10 1.82 -2.26 65 

Puerto Rico 
Dr. Aguayo HS 2.31 1.65 -3.25 57 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
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Project and 
School 

Table 4 (continued) 

Scale Score 
1981 1982 

t 
statistic 

Measure: Students' Self-reported Safety 

Bronx 
53 .57 .72 

Jazzmobile 
88 .73 .79 

Charleston 
Burke HS (55) .76 .82 

Measure: Teachers' Safety 

Constitutional Rights 
Foundation 
Elliot JHS (0) 

Kalam?~oo 

MiJ.wood JHS (318) 

Puerto Rico 
Santiago Gonzales JHS (1) 
Dr. Aguayo HS (3) 

Charleston 
Courtenay MS (741) 
A.B. Rhett MS (742) 

Plymouth 
Central MS (41) 

3.19 3.60 

3.46 3.75 

3.52 3.17 
2.81 3.97 

3.90 4.24 
3.35 3.67 

3.78 3.38 

5.65 

2.45 

2.21 

2.77 

2.01 

-2.35 
7.81 

2.28 
2.17 

-2.72 

Degrees of 
freedom 

Note. Only those schools where the change from 1981 to 1982 is regarded as depEm­
dab1e are included on this table. Reports of change on teacher survey measures 
are excluded from this table when the number of teacher surveys on which the 1982 
mean is based, is fewer than 11. ~-statistics for compositional measures are 
based on the means and standard deviations for each school. For psychosocial cli­
mate measures, the ",t.-statistic" is the ratio of the difference between 1982 and 
1981 scores to the standard error of measurement of the 1982 scores. As a rule of 
thumb, psychosocial climate measure differences that are twice the standard error 
of measurement may be regarded as dependable. Dashes in the column for degrees of 
freedom indicate that the measure is a psychosocial climate measure. 
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Table 5 

1981 to 1982 School Change on Alternative Education Goal: 
Decrease Suspensions 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Project and 

School 
Scale Score 

1981 1982 
t 

statistic 
Degrees of 

freedom 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------

Measure: Students' Self-reported Suspensions 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Compton Action Center 

CACYD 

Chicago Board of Education 
LeMoyne EI (4440) 

Puerto Rico 
Santiago Gonzales JHS (1) 

Charleston 
A.B. Rhett MS (742) 
Brown HS (54) 
Burke HS (755) 

Plymouth 
Growth Works (1) 
East MS (31) 

St. Paul 
Washington MS (352) 

.15 .34 

.32 .18 

.22 .13 

.21 .13 

.49 .28 

.26 .17 

.74 .20 

.22 .11 

.13 .22 

2.02 

-2.27 

-3.23 

-2.62 
-5.06 
-3.08 

-4.45 
-2.13 

2.08 

92 

185 

743 

541 
575 
655 

50 
231 

301 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Note. Only those schools where the change from 1981 to 1982 is regarded as depen­
dable are included on this table. Reports of change on teacher survey measures 
are excluded from this table when the number of teacher surveys on which the 1982 
mean is based, is fewer than 11. l.-statistics for compositional measures ,are 
based on the means and standard deviations for each school. For psychosocial cli­
mate measures, the "1.-statistic" is the ratio of the difference between 1982 and 
1981 scores to the standard error of measurement of the 1982 scores. As a rule of 
thumb, psychosocial climate measure differences that are twice the standard error 
of measurement may be regarded as dependable. Dashes in the column for degrees of 
freedom indicate that the measure is a psychosocial climate measure. 
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Table 6 

1981 to 1982 School Change on Alternative Education Goal: 
Increase Academic Success 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Project and 

School 
Scale Score t 

1981 1982 scatistic 
Degrees of 

freedom 
------------------------------------------

--------------------------S-t:~ents' Self-reported Grades ___ _ Measure: ________________________ _ 
------------------------------------------
Constitutional Rights 
Foundation 

2.99 2.77 -2.89 529 Muir HS (82) 

Puerto Rico 
2.40 2.18 -2.31 385 Ruis Belvis EI (2) 

Charleston 
2.89 2.65 -3.61 583 Rivers MS (43) 
2.45 2.32 -2.76 619 Brown HS (54) 

Virgin Islands 
2.36 2.16 -2.52 496 Elena Christian JHS 

St. Paul 67 -2.02 422 
HS (230) 2.83 2. 322 Johnson -2.02 

Washington MS (352) ___ ~~~~_~~~~ _____________________________ _ 

----------------------------- f 1981 to 1982 is regarded as depen-
Note. Only those schools where the change ~omhange on teacher survey measures 
dable are included on this table. hReportbs 0 cf teacher surveys on which the 1982 

d f th's tabl:> when t e num er 0 
are exclude r~m 1 ~ 11 t-statistics for compositional measures ~re . 
mean is based, 1S fewer than • -.. f each school Fo~ psychosoc1al c11-
based on the means and standard dev1at10ns .or f the diffe~ence between 1982 and 
mate measures, the "1.-statistic" is the rat10 °t of the 1982 scores. As a rule of 

th t ndard error of measuremen '0 d d 1981 scores to e s a Off that are twice the stan ar error 
thumb, psychosocial climate measure d1 debrelncesD shes in the column for degrees of 

b regarded as depen a c. a 
of measurement may e . sychosocial climate measure. freedom indicate that the measure 1S a p 
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Table 7 

1981 to 1982 School Change on Alternative Education Goal: 
Improve Transition to Work and Post-secondary Education 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Project and 

School 
Scale Score 

1981 1982 
t 

statistic 
Degrees of 

freedom 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------

Measure: Students' Educational Expectations 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------

Chicago Board of Education 
Bontemps El (5750) 

Bronx 
63 

3.44 4.06 

3.01 3.53 

3.52 331 

2.01 220 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------

Note. Only those schools where the change from 1981 to 1982 is regarded as depen­
dable are included on this table. Reports of change on teacher survey measures 
are excluded from this table when the number of teacher surveys on which the 1982 
mean is based, is fewer than 11. ~-statistics for compositional measures ~re . 
based on the means and standard deviations for each school. For psychosoc1al c11-
mate measures, the "l.-statistic" is the ratio of the difference between 1982 and 
1981 scores to the standard error of measurement of the 1982 scores. As a rule of 
thumb, psychosocial climate measure differences that are twice the standard error 
of measurement may be regarded as dependable. Dashes in the column for degrees of 
freedom indicate that the measure is a psychosocial climate measure. 
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Truancy. Table 8 shows that 
schools in three projects had signi­
ficantly less self-reported School 
Nonattendance; one control school 
had significantly more School Nonat­
tendance. 

School discipline. Results for 
measures of the fairness and clarity 
of school rules are presented in 
Table 9. The results in this table 
mirror the results shown earlier for 
the Program box score on these meas­
ures. As many schools significantly 
increased in the Clarity of Rules as 
decreased (two each), and the only 
two schools that changed signifi­
cantly on the measure of Fairness of 
Rules decreased. 

Parent, community, and student 
participation. Table 10 shows that 
Plymouth Central Middle School sig­
nificantly declined on both measures 
of Student Influence, while one 
school each in Charleston and PCD 
showed significant increases in 
Parent-Community Involvement, and 
Puerto rico showed an increase in 
Student Influence according to 
teacher reports. 

Alienation. Table 10 also shows 
that 10 schools significantly 
changed in the measure of student 
Alienation (down in five and up in 
five). In the five schools with 
significant increases in Alienation, 
two are control schools. Project 
schools in Plymouth (2) and St. Paul 
(1) also showed significant 
increases iu Alienation. Two 
schools in Charleston and one school 
each in Pasadena, PCD, and Harlem3 
had lower Alienation scores in 1982 
than in 1981. 

3. Although the Harlem school's 
response rate in 1982 was within 25% 
of its 1981 response rate, it was 
very low both years. 

Self-concept. Significant 
increases for five schools in the 
measure of Positive Self-Concept are 
shown in Table 11. These five 
included two project and one control 
school in Charleston, Milwood Junior 
High School in Kalamazoo, and the 
Harlem project school(see footnote 
3) • 

Teacher expectations. Only one 
school changed significantly on the 
measure of teacher expectations. 
Expectations of students were more 
positive in a middle school in Ply­
mouth in 1982 than they were in 
1981. (This outcome is counter to 
most results for this school.) 

Other measures of psychosocial 
development. Six schools changed 
significantly on measures of rebel­
lious autonomy. Table 12 shows that 
of these six, five program schools 
had lower scores in 1982 and one 
control school had higher scores in 
1981. The same table shows that 
only two program schools showed 
increases on the measure of stu-. 
dents' Practical Knowledge (one each 
in Harlem and Plymouth). Five pro­
gram schools and one control school 
had significantly lower scores on 
this measure. TIlese five include 
OIle control school in Kalamazoo, an 
elementary school in CBE, and three 
program schools in St. Paul. Two 
program schools increased in Inter­
personal Competency scores, one in 
CBE and one in Charleston. Consid­
ering these psychosocial development 
indices overall, more than twice as 
many program schools improved as 
decl ined. 

Educational structures. There 
are 27 significant differences on 
measures of educational structures 
shown in Table 12. Of these 27,9 
were in a favorable direction, and 
18 were in the direction opposit~ 
that sought. No clear or systematic 
pattern across schools or projects 
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Table 8 

1981 to 1982 School Change on Alternative Education Goal: 
Increase Attendance 

--------------------------------------------------------~--------------
Project and 

School 
Scale Score 

1981 1982 
t 

statistic 
Degrees of 

freedom -----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Students' Self-reported School Non-attendance 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Peer Culture Development 

Harrison HS (1370) .62 .53 -2.02 628 

Kalamazoo 
South JHS (327)( control) .19 .28 2.04 450 

Jazzmobile 
88 .31 .18 -2.73 381 

Plymouth 
Growth Works (1) .89 .65 -2.12 57 

It 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Note. Only those schools where the change from 1981 to 1982 is regarded as depea­
dable are included on this table. Reports of change on teacher survey measures 
are excluded from this table when the number of teacher surveys on which the 1982 
mean is based, is fewer than 11. ~-statistics for compositional measures are 
based on the means and standard deviations for each school. For psychosocial cli­
mate measures, the "~-statistic" is the ratio of the difference between 1982 and 
1981 scores to the standard error of measurement of the 1982 scores. As a rule of 
thumb, psychosocial climate measure differences that are twice the standard error 
of measurement may be regarded as dependable. Dashes in the column for degrees of 
freedom indicate that the measure is a psychosocial climate measure. 
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Table 9 

1981 to 1982 School Change on Alternative Education Objective: 
Making School Discipline Fair and 

Consistent While Providing for Due Process 

------------------------------------------------------------~----------
Project and 

School 
_Scale Score 

1981 1982 
t 

statistic 
Degrees of 

freedom 
--------------------------------------------_._-------------------------

Measure: Students' Reports of Clarity of Rules 
-------------------------_._--------------------------------------------
Chicago Board of Education 

Bontemps EI (5750) .77 .67 -2.12 

Peer Culture Development 
Harrison HS (1370) .62 .73 2.24 

Plymouth 
.73 2.20 Growth Works (1) .62 

Central MS (41) .72 .60 -2.51 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------

Measure: Students' Reports of Fairness of Rules 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Kalamazoo 

South JHS (327)(control) .67 .54 -2.35 

Plymouth 
Central MS (41) .56 .39 -3.34 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Note. Only those schools where the change from 1981 to 1982 is regarded as dependa­
ble are included on this table. Reports of change on teacher survey measures are 
excluded from this table when the number of teacher surveys on which the 1982 mean 
is based, is fewer than 11. ~-statistics for compositional measures are based on 
the means and standard deviations for each school. For psychosocial climate mea­
sures, the "~-statistic" is the ratio of the difference between 1982 and 1981 scores 
to the standard error of measurement of the 1982 scores. As a rule of thumb, psy­
chosoci(.l climate measure differences that are twice the standard error of measure-

,ment may be regarded as dependable. Dashes in the column for degrees of freedom 
indicate that the measure is a psychosocial climate measure. 
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Table 10 

1981 to 1982 Sc?ool Change on Alternative Education Objective: 
Increa~1~g Y~uth~ Parent, and Community Agency 

Part1c1pat10n 1n School Decision Making to 
Reduce Student Alienation 

;~~j~~;'-~~~------------------;~~~~-;~~~~---------~-------~~;~~~~-~;----
School 1981 1982 statistic freedom 

---------~~~~:;~~--;~:~~~;~:-~~;~;;~~-;~:~~~~-;~;~:~~~~----------------
-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Plymouth 

Central MS (41) 

Peer Culture Development 
Harrison HS (1370) 

Charleston 
Courtenay MS (741) 

.46 .35 -2.17 

1.09 1.30 

1.311.45 2.16 

------~~:~:~:~--;:::~:~~:-;:~~~~:-~;-;~:~::~-~:;~:::::-~:-;:~~~~-------
-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Puerto Rico 

Dr. Aguayo HS (3) 1.52 1.71 2.17 
Plymouth 

Central MS (41) 1.54 1.35 -2.13 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------

(cont.) 
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Table 10 (continued) 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Project and 

School 
Scale Score 
1981 1982 

t 
statistic 

Degrees of 
freedom 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Students' Alienation 

--~--------------------------------------------------------------------

Constitutional Rights 
Foundation 
Elliot JHS (0) 

Peer Culture Development 
Harrison HS (1370) 

Kalamazoo 
South JHS (327)(control) 

Jazzmobile 
88 

Charleston 
Laing MS (242)(control) 
A.B. Rhett MS (742) 
Burke HS (55) 

Plymouth 
East MS (31) 
Central MS (41) 

St. Paul 
Murray MS (342) 

.42 .35 

.39 .32 

.37 .43 

.31 .20 

.38 .44 

.33 .25 

.27 .22 

.33 .42 

.35 .44 

.27 .36 

-2.99 

-3.04 

2.25 

-2.04 

2.98 
-2.97 
-2.51 

2.04 
2.03 

3.04 

522 

542 

384 

135 

573 
511 

" 608 

224 
220 

383 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Note. Only those schools where the change from 1981 to 1982 is regarded as depen­
dable are included on this table. Reports of change on teacher survey measures 
are excluded from this table when the number of teacher surveys on which the 1982 
mean is based, is fewer than 11. ~-statistics for compositional measures are 
based un the means and standard deviations for each school. For psychosocial cli­
mate measures, the "~-statistic" is the ratio of the difference between 1982 and 
1981 scores to the standard error of measure,ment of the 1982 scores. As a rule of 
thumb, psychosocial climate measure differences that are twice the standard error 
of measurement may be regarded as dependable. Dashes in the column for degrees of 
freedom indicate that the measure is a psychosocial climate measure. 
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Table 11 

1981 to 1982 School Change on Alternative Education Objective: 
Preclude Labeling Effects 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Project and 

School 
Scale Score 
1981 1982 

t 
statistic 

Degrees of 
freedom 

---------------------------_._------------------------------------------
Measure: Students' Positive Self-Concept 

----------------_._-----------------------------------------------------
Kalamazoo 

Mil wood JHS (318) .69 .74 2.69 576 

Jazzmobile 
88 .71 .80 3.17 133 

Charleston 
Charleston HS (751)(control) .77 .80 2.08 421 Burke HS (755) .79 .82 2.97 550 Haut Gap MS (944) .73 .77 2.18 444 

------------------_._---------------------------------------------------
Measure: Teachers' Low Expectations 

--------_._-------------------------------------------------------------
Plymouth 

Central MS (41) 35.36 23.29 -2.10 51. 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------

Note. Only those schools where the change from 1981 to 1982 is regarded as 
dependable are included on this table. Reports of change on teacher survey 
measures are excluded from this table when the number of teacher surveys on 
which the 1982 mean is based, is fewer than 11. .,t-st,atistics for composi­
tional measures are based on the means and standard deviations for each 
school. For psychosocial climate measures, the ".t-s tatistic" is the ratio of 
the difference between 1982 and 1981 scores to the standard error of measure­
ment of the 1982 scores. As a rule of thumb, psychosocial climate measure 
differences that are twice the standard error of measurement may be regarded 
as dependable. Dashes in the column for degrees of freedom indicate that the 
measure is a psychosocial climate measure. 
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Table 12 

1981 to 1982 School Change on Alternative Education Objective: 
.Promote Educational and Social Development 
by Providing Appropriate Learning Structures 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Project and 

School 
Scale Score 
1981 1982 

t 
statistic 

Degrees of 
freedom 

-----------------------------_._----------------------------------------
Measure: Students' Rebellious Autonomy 

----------------------------------------------------------------------~ 

Chicago Board of Education 
Bowen HS (1240) .62 .53 -1.98 264 Luella El (4550)(control) .55 .68 2.09 144 

Kalamazoo 
Mil wood JHS (318) .73 .63 -3.14 493 

Jazzmobile 
88 .74 .56 -2.78 116 

Puerto Rico 
Santiago Gonzales JHS (1) .47 .39 -3.13 688 

Plymouth 
East MS (31) .79 .69 -2.28 215 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Students' Practical Knowledge 

------------------------,-----------------------------------------------
Chicago Board of Education 

Blaine El (2300) 1.37 1.26 -2.00 315 

Kalamazoo 
South JHS (327 )(control) 1.39 1.25 -2.92 375 

Jazzmobile 
88 .97 1.35 4.33 126 

Plymouth 
Central MS (41) 1.30 1.44 2.10 221 

St. Paul 
Central HS (210) 1.57 1.36 -4.03 258 Murray MS (342) 1.40 1.15 -4.82 366 WaShington MS (352) 1.19 1.03 -2.58 261 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------



Table 12 (continued) 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Project and 

School 
2ille Score 

1981 1982 
t 

statistic 
Degrees of 

freedom 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------

Measure: Students' Interpersonal Competency 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Chicago Board of Educa tion 

Bontemps E1 (5750) .80 .86 2.50 277 

Charleston 
A.B. Rhett MS (742) .75 .80 2.68 503 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Students-Reported Parental Emphasis on Education 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Peer Culture Development 

Lake View HS (1430) .49 .43 -2.25 480 

Chicago Board of Education 
LeMoyne El (4440) .68 .60 -2.03 188 

Kalamazoo 
Mi1wood JHS (318) .68 .62 -2.56 623 
South JHS (327)(contro1) .68 .61 -2.45 425 

Bronx 
22 .66 .56 -3.47 416 
63 .75 .61 -3.57 169 

Puerto Rico 
Ruis Be1vis E1 (2) .71 .64 -2.35 336 
Dr. Aguayo HS (3) .63 .58 -2.18 805 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Students' Reports of School Pu~ishments 

--------------------------------------------------------------~--------

Bronx 
22 .27 .21 -2.30 437 
63 .31 .22 -2.66 187 

Charleston 
Laing MS ( 242)(control) .16 .22 2.45 613 
Brown HS (54) .24 .19 -2.40 580 

Plymouth 
Central MS (41) .16 .27 2.69 221 

----------------------------------------~------------------------------

Table 12 (continued) 

------------------------------------------------------------------------
Project and 

School 
Scale Score 
1981 1982 

t 
statistic 

Degrees of 
freedom 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Students' Self-reported School Rewards 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------

Chicago Board of Education 
Blaine E1 (2300) .23 .33 3.03 319 

Bronx 
22 .33 .24 -3.16 438 
63 .52 .32 -3.91 187 

Puerto Rico 
Santiago Gonzales JHS (1) .43 .28 -6.52 742 
Ruis Be1vis E1 (2) .47 .35 -3.55 336 

Virgin Islands 
Elena Christian JHS .28 .33 2.00 473 

Plymouth 
Central MS (41) .26 .16 -2.68 223 

St. Paul 
Murray MS (342) .29 .19 -3.32 402 
Washington MS (352) .15 .22 2.37 309 

-----------------------------~-----------------------------------------
Measure: Teachers' Reports of Individualized Instruction 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Charleston 

Charleston HS (75l)(control) 1.82 1.09 

Bronx 
63 1. 94 1.18 

-2.08 

-2.80 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------
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Table 12 (continued) 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Project and 

School 
Scale Score 
1981 1982 

t 
statistic 

Degrees of 
freedom 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Teachers' Use of Type B Sanctions 

----------------------------------------------------------------------_. 

Charleston 
Charleston HS (75l)(control) 2.47 1.98 -2.37 27 

------------------------------------------------------.-----------------
Measure: Teachers' Non-Authoritarian Attitudes 

Virgin Islands 
Elena Christian JHS (0) 2.31 2.61 2.29 118 

Note. Only those schools where the change from 1981 to 1982 is regarded as 
dependable are included on this table. Reports of change on teacher survey 
measures are excluded from this table when the number of teacher surveys on 
which the 1982 mean is based is fewer than 11. ~-statistics for composi­
tional measures are based on the means and standard deviations for each 
school. For psychosocial clililate measures, the "~-statistic" is the ratio 
of the difference between 1982 and 1981 scores to the stannard error of 
measurement of the 1982 scores. As a rule of thumb, psychosocial climate 
measure differences that are twice the standard error of measurement may 
be regarded as dependable. Dashes in the column for degrees of freedom 
indicate that the measure is a psychosocial climate measure. 
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appears in the results, although it 
is striking that no school increased 
on Parental Emphasis on Education or 
Individualized Instruction, and 
eight decreased on Parental Emphasis 
and two decreased in the measure of 
Individualized Instruction. 

Organizational health. Outcomes 
for the measures presumed to be 
related to prospects for organiza­
tional development are shown in 
Table 13. In all, 25 significant 
changes occurred, of which 17 are in 
the positive direction. Of the 
eight negative changes, three were 
for control schools. The measures 
showing most positive changes were 
Teacher Commitment and Teacher 
Morale. Three Charleston schools, a 
high school in Puerto Rico, and East 
Middle School in Plymouth signifi­
cantly improved on Commitment or 
Morale. Two schools in Puerto Rico, 
one in Charleston, and the program 
school in Kalamazoo showed signifi­
cant increases in teachers' reports 
of Smooth Administration. 

Other delinquency risk factors. 
A summary of significant differences 
between 1981 and 1982 for other the­
oretical risk factors for delinquet 
behavior is presented in Table 14. 
Four program schools showed 
decreases in Attachment to Parents, 
and a control school showed an 
increase. Attachment to School 
increased in two program schools and 
one control school and decreased in 
four program schools and two control 
schools. Four schools increased in 
student Belief in Rules and one 
school decreased (all are program 
schools). The program schools show­
ing increases were in St. Paul, 
Charleston, Harlem (see footnote 3), 
and CBE. 

Negative Peer Influence decreased 
in four program schools in Charles­
ton (2), Harlem, and Pasadena; and 
it increased in one program and one 
control school in Charleston. 
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Discussion 

Limitations 

Co-occurring events. The major 
limitation of the results presented 
here is that they all describe 
changes in the population levels of 
delinquent behavior, other behavior, 
other psychosocial characteristics, 
and school environment between 1981 
and 1982 without reference to the 
source of the change. Any major 
event that occurred in the environ­
ment, structure, staffing, leader­
ship, or financial resources availa­
ble to a school--or even economic 
conditions and school system poli­
cies--are potential explanations of 
such changes from year to year. The 
Alternative Education projects oper­
ating in these schools are generally 
one such major occurrance. 

Sometimes it is difficult to have 
much confidence in an interpretation 
that a project operating in a school 
caused the changes observed. For 
example, a junior high school in 
Plymouth showed significant 
increases in Delinquent Behavior, 
student Alienation, School Punish­
ments student Victimization; it 
showed significant decreases in 
teacher Safety, Fairness of Rules, 
Clarity of Rules, Student Influence 
as reported by teachers and stu­
dents, School Rewards, Attachment to 
Parents, and student reports of 
school Planning and Action. But 
these outcomes are hard to interpret 
as effects of the alternative educa­
tion project operating in the 
school. The project primarily pro­
vides direct services to a selected 
group of students, had no major 
project component directed at school 
organizational change, and therefore 
is not a plausible explanation of 
this substantial deterioration in 
school climate. A more plausible 
explanation of the results is the 
change in grade-level organization 



Table 13 

1981 to 1982 School Change on Measures of Organizational Health 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Project and 

School 
Scale Score 

1981 1982 
t 

statistic 
Degrees of 

freedom 

-------~----------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Students' Reports of School Planning and Action 

-._--------------------------------------------------------------------

Peer Culture Development 
Harrison HS (1370) .46 .56 2.05 

Chicago Board of Education 
LeMoyne El (4440) .39 .49 2.08 

Charleston 
Burke HS (755) .66 .55 -2.19 

Plymouth 
Central MS (41 ) .47 .37 -2.04 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Teachers' Reports of Planning and Action 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------

Puerto Rico 
Dr. Aguayo HS (3) 1.68 1.83 2.26 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Teachers' Reports of Smooth Administration 

-----------------------------------~-----------------------------------

Peer Culture Development 
Curie HS (1870) 

Kalamazoo 
Milwood JHS (318) 

Puerto Rico 
Santiago Gonzales JHS (1) 
Dr. Aguayo HS (3) 

Charleston 
Charleston HS 

(751) (control) 
Haut Gap MS (944) 

1.63 1.50 

1.58 1.80 

1.63 1.75 
1.69 1.83 

1. 70 1.53 
1.66 1.80 

-2.17 

3.60 

2.09 
2.41 

-2.88 
2.46 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
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Project and 
School 

Table 13 (continued) 

Scale Score 
1981 1982 

Measure: Teachers' Commitment 

Constitutional Rights 
Foundation 
Muir HS (82) 

Pue"rto Rico 
Dr. Aguayo HS (3) 

Charleston 
A.B. Rhett MS (742) 
Haut Gap MS (944) 
St. John's HS (951) 

Plymouth 
East MS (31) 

1.68 1.50 

1.63 1.87 

1.41 1.62 
1.66 1.91 
1.49 1.67 

1.40 1. 70 

Measure: Teacher Morale 

Kalamazoo 
South JHS (327)(control) 1.62 1.49 

Puerto Rico 
Dr. Aguayo HS (3) 1.57 1.76 

Charleston 
Haut Gap MS (944) 1.61 1. 76 
St. John's HS (951) 1.50 1..62 

-93-

t 
statistic 

-2.12 

2.85 

2.49 
2.91 
2.18 

3.54 

-2.40 

3.60 

2.78 
2.12 

Degrees of 
freedom 
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Table 13 (continued) 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------' 
Project and 

School 
Scale Score 
1981 1982 

t 
stati$tic 

Degrees of 
freedom 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Teachers' Job Satisfaction 

-------------~---------------------------------------------------------

Puerto Rico 
Otro Camino 

Virgin Islands 
Elena Christian JHS 

3.30 2.94 

2.52 2.72 

-2.13 18 

1.97 128 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Teachers' Professional Development 

----------~------------------------------------------------------------

Chicago Board of Education 
Bowen HS (1240) 

Kalamazoo 
South JHS (327)(control) 

1.33 1.44 

1.54 1.36 

2.01 38 

-2.45 30 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Note. Only those schools where the change from 1981 to 1982 is regarded as depen­
dable are included on this table. Reports of change on teacher survey measures 
are excluded from this table when the number of teacher surveys on which the 1982 
mean is based, is fewer than 11. .,t-statistics for compositional measures are 
based on the means and standard deviations for each school. For psychosoci;al cli­
mate measures, the ",t.-statistic" is the ratio of the difference between 1982 and 
1981 scores to the standard error of measurement of the 1982 scores. Asa rule of 
thumb, psychosocial climate measure differences that are twice the standard error 
of measurement may be regarded as dependable. Dashes in the column for degrees of 
freedom indicate that the measure is a psychosocial climate measure. 
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Table 14 

1981 to 1982 School Change on 
Additional Theoretical Predictors of Delinquency 

Project and 
School 

Scale Score 
1981 1982 

t 
statistic 

Measure: Students' Attachment to Parents 

Constitutional Rights 
Foundation 
Elliot JHS (0) .64 .58 -2.39 
Muir HS (82) .63 .56 -2.66 

Chicago Board of Education 
Luella El (4550)(control) .57 .65 2.11 

Bronx 
63 .71 .62 -2.48 

Plymouth 
Central MS (41) .72 .56 -4.04 

Measure: Students' Attachment to School 

Peer Culture Development 
Harrison HS (1370) .71 .75 2.01 

Chicago Board of Education 
Luella El (4550)(control) .57 .65 2.13 
Bontemps El (5750) .71 .64 -2.78 

Kalamazoo 
South JHS (327 )(control) .65 .57 -3.08 
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Degrees of 
freedom 

601 
508 

217 

211 

225 

590 

176 
308 

418 



Table 14 (continued) 

------------------------------------------------.~----------------------
Project and 

School 
Scale Score 
1981 1982 

t 
statistic 

Degrees of 
freedom 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
:t-leasure: Students' Attachment to School (continued) 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------

Jazzmobile 
88 .68 .78 2.78 183 

Charleston 
Laing MS (242)( cont'roI) • 69 . .63 . -2.65 611 

St. Paul 
Murray MS (342) .71 .59 -4.09 402 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Students' Belief in Validity of Rules 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------

Chicago Board of Education 
Bowen HS (1240) .71 .77 2.16 270 
Bontemps El (5750) .66 .60 -2.17 282 

Jazzmobile 
88 .62 .73 3.01 128 

Charleston 
Haut Gap MS (944) .64 .69 2.32 506 

St. Paul 
Central HS (210) .67 .74 2.33 257 

------------------------------------------------------------------------

-96-

I 
Table 14 (continued) 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Project and 

School 
Scale Score 
1981 1982 

t 
statistic 

Degrees of 
freedom 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Measure: Students' Reports of Negative Peer Influence 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------

Constitutional Rights 
Foundation 

Muir HS (82) .19 .15 -2.26 499 

Jazzmobile 
88 .21 .16 -2.13 312 

Charleston 
A.B. Rhett MS (742) .17 .14 -2.34 585 
Rivers MS (743) .18 .22 2.31 535 
Charleston HS (751)(control) .13 .16 2.08 489 
Burke HS (55) .22 .18 -2.95 699 

--------------------------------------------------.---------------------
Measure: Disrespect for Students 

-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Kalamazoo 

South JHS (327)(control) .91 1.08 2.20 
-----------------------------------------------------------------------
Note. Only those schools where the change from 1981 to 1982 is regarded as dependa­
ble are included on this table. Reports of change on teacher survey measures are 
excluded from this table when the numbe.r of teacher surveys on which the 1982 mean 
is based, is fewer than 11. ~-statistics for compositional measures are based on 
the means and standard deviations for each school. For psychosocial climate mea­
sures, the "~-statistic" is the ratio of the difference between 1982 and 1981 scores 
to the standard error of measurement of the 1982 scores. As a rule of thumb, psy­
chosocial climate measure differences that are twice the standard error of measure­
ment may be regarded as dependable. Dashes in the column for degrees of freedom 
indicate that the measure is a psychosocial climate measure. 
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that occurred in the Plymouth 
schools during the 1981-82 school 
year. Doth middle schools were con­
verted to junior high schools, thus 
returning more troublesome 9th grade 
students to the school rather than 
moving them onto toe high school 
campus. 

A similar grade reorganization 
occurred in the Puerto Rico schools. 
Structural changes in the Puerto 
Rico schools between 1981 and 1982 
involved decreases in the school 
population and a move from split to 
single sessions. Results for both 
the Plymouth and Puerto Rico proj­
ects should be regarded as tricky to 
interpret. 

A similarly difficult to under­
stand set of results occured for a 
PCD high school where School Nonat­
tendance, Alienation, and student 
reports of school Planning and 
Action decreased, significantly and 
where Clarity of Rules, Parent and 
Community Involvement, Attachment to 
School increased significantly. 
This project operated a closely 
similar intervention in two other 
high schools in the same city, and 
the results do not resemble the 
highly positive change in school 
climate registered for the school 
just described. In this case it is 
possible that the PCD project con­
tributed to the positive changes, 
but neither the experimental compar­
ison of the project's intervention 
within this school (St. John, 1983) 
nor convergent evidence from other 
schools supports this interpreta­
tion. Other co-occurring events are 
explanations that rival the inter­
pretation that this felicitous out­
come was due to the project's inter­
vention. 

A third example involves results 
for the LCD reservation school for 
which results were not tabled in the 
this chapter (they arc shown in 

Appendix D) because the 
student-survey response rate dif­
fered markedly for the 1981 and 1982 
administrations. Political changes 
on the reservation that resulted in 
the firing of a large proportion of 
the teachers in the school are pro­
bably major contributors to the 
drastic negative changes reflected 
in the teacher survey results. In 
this school, teachers reported sig­
nificantly lower Safety, less Stu­
dent Influence, less Parent and Com­
munity Involvement, and very much 
lower Morale in the second year. 
This outcome lends support to the 
validity of the teacher-survey meas­
ures, but it would be absurd to 
attribute the results to the opera­
tion of a relatively low-key project 
(Cook, 1983b). 

Readers can gain greater insight 
into the nature, amplitude, and 
direction of other influences on 
each project by consulting the first 
and second interim evaluation 
reports specific to each. 

Changes in sampling. The results 
summarized in this chapter exclude 
results where we knew of changes ~n 
the ways students were sampled. 
These changes, which we have taken 
great pains to avoid, nevertheless 
occurred on occasion. For example, 
the results do not include reports 
for the Plymouth high schools where 
we were unable to obtain a suitable 
random sample of the studentry in 
1981, and where English classes were 
sampled in 1982 as an expedient 
approach to the assessment of school 
climate. 

Despite our efforts to exclude 
obviously less meaningful compari­
sons, there may remain some compari­
sons where the quality of survey 
administration differed to a prob­
lematic degree for the two years. 
For example, one school ~n St. Paul 
administered surveys to 56% of the 
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sample in i98l; the report of survey 
administration for this school indi­
cated that surveys had been adminis­
tered to 78% of the sample in 1982. 
Many of the St. Paul surveys were 
sent to us with the identification 
numbers'removed, however, and the 
number of booklets identifiable as 
being from this school resulted in 
an effective response rate of 59%. 
Neither the effective 1982 response 
rate (59%) nor the reported response 
rate (78%) were sufficiently differ­
ent from the 1981 response rate 
(56%) to warrant excluding the 
school by the criterion we used. 
Tables 4 through 14 show several 
puzzling significantly negative 
changes between 1981 to 1982 for 
this school. The hypothesis that 
sample differences explain the 
results is at least as plausible as 
the hypothesis that Project Together 
brought about negaLive changes in 
the school. There is no way of 
knowing how much the group for whom 
questionnaires were available in 
1981 resemble the group for 'olhom 
questionnaires were available in 
1982, or how much either group 
really represents the school's stu­
dentry. 

An example where the response 
rate decreased from 1981 to 1982 may 
illustrate the obverse of the prob­
lem just described. One Pasadena 
school surveyed 79% of the sample of 
students in 1981 but only 63% of the 
sample the following year. This 
school's results show lower Student 
Victimization, Classroom Disruption, 
and student Alienation. Response 
rate differences are explanations of 
these results that are at least as 
plausible as the interpretation that 
Project STATUS induced these 
changes. 

These response rate problems do 
not, of course, affect the interpre-
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tation of results for schools with 
high response ra tes for both years. 
Response rates for the 1981 survey 
are presented by Gottfredson, 1982, 
and a detailed listing of 1982 
response rates is presented in 
Appendix E. 

Chance. Some nominally signifi­
cant results may be attributable to 
chance. See the method section for 
a description of this issue. 

Secular trends. Scientists refer 
to shifts in the general culture 
over time as secular trends. Cur­
rently, there appears to be a 
decreasing interest among educators 
in individualized instruction. This 
secular trend appears to be a plau­
sible interpretation of the statis­
tically significant tendency toward 
decline in individualized education 
for schools studied here. The puzz­
I ing tendency for school averages on 
Parental Emphasis on Education may 
also reflect a secular change due to 
the recession or other unknown 
influences, especially because so 
few· of the prevention projects 
systematically engaged in activities 
likely to influence this outcome. 

Changes do not reflect absolute 
levels. The results reported here 
are for changes in the level of the 
variables examined rather than the 
levels of the school characteristics 
or student outcomes themselves. A 
school that is already extremely 
high in Attachment to School, for 
example, may remain high from year 
to year but show no change in this 
measure. Perhaps no improvement is 
needed. Readers interested in this 
issue should consult the normative 
information provided in an appendix, 
and see the second interim report 
for the Charleston project (Gott­
fredson, 1983) where this issue is 
examined systematically. 
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Some Interpretations 

Despite the foregoing worries, 
the results presented in this chap­
ter are based on r.easonably sound 
data and represent an unusually tho­
roughgoing scrutiny of the changes 
over time in the school climates, 
and in the behavior, and psychoso­
cial status of the student popula­
tions involved in the Program. The 
information presented here is lim­
ited to population outcomes. Per­
spectives on the effects of project 
components targeted at defined sub­
populations are provided in the 
individual interim evaluations of 
each of the prevention projects. A 
subsequent chapter provides a terse 
summary of highlights from those 
individual interim evaluations. 

The most important observations 
appear to be the following: 

1. Schools involved in the Pro­
gram are safer in 1982 than they 
were in 1981. Both teachers and 
students report more safety in the 
second year of the Program than they 
did in the first, and the improve­
ment is statistically significant. 

2. Teachers in Program schools 
were victimized less in the second 
year of the Program than they were 
in the first, and the improvement is 
statistically significant. Teacher 
Victimization was down in 22 Program 
schools, and was nonsignificantly 
higher in only 5 Program schools. 
There is a tendency for measures of 
delinquency in and around schools to 
reflect less delinquency in program 
schools in 1982 than in 1981. For 
nine of ten measures of delinquency, 
the measures show less delinquency 
in 1982 than in 1981, although only 
the difference for the Safety and 
Teacher Victimization measures reach 
statistical ~ignificance. A 
school-by-school analysis of changes 
show that when all measures of 
delinquency are taken together, more 
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than twice as many schools showed 
evidence of significnatly less 
delinquency in 1982 than showed evi­
dence of significantly more delin­
quency. 

3. The number of schools with 
improved attendance is greater than 
the number with worse attendance, 
but this difference is not statisti­
cally, significant. Schools in three 
projects had significantly better 
attendance in 1982 than in 1981; no 
program school had significantly 
worse attendance in the second year. 

4. Student Alienation decreased 
in significantly more schools than 
it increased. Schools in four of 
the delinquency prevention projects 
significantly improved on the meas­
ure of student Alienation. 

5. Nearly six times as many 
schools improved as regressed in 
measures of student Self-Concept, 
and this pattern is statistically 
significant. Schools in four of the 
del inquency prevention projects sig­
nificantly improved on the measure 
of student Self-Concept. 

6. Students in significantly 
more schools reported less Rebelli­
ous Autonomy in 1982 than in 1981. 
Five program schools decreased sig­
nificantly on the measure of Rebel­
lious Autonomy, and no program 
school increased significantly on 
this measure. 

7. On the various measures of 
psychosocial development, more than 
twice as many program schools 
improved as showed a decline. The 
pattern of results suggests that 
modest positive results were 
achieved in desired areas, but this 
pattern does not provide much sup­
port for a conclusion that these 
results were brought about through 
the specific structural alternatives 
sought in the OJJDP Program design. 
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For example, the Program Announce­
ment called for "providing learning 
structures tailored to realistic 
levels to promote educational and 
social development." For the pro­
gram overall, measures of individu­
alized instruction went signifi­
cantly down between 1981 and 1982, 
and most of the other measures of 
alternative educational structures 
showed a tendency to decline, but 
most measures of social development 
went up. As a second example, the 
Program Announcement called for 
"increasing youth, parent and commu­
nity agency participation in school 
decision making to reduce student 
alienation." Although alienation 
was reduced, students report (non­
significantly) less influence in 
more schools than they report more, 
and there is only slight suggestion 
of increases in parent or commu~ity 
influence. Furthermore, an examina­
tion of the schoo1-by-school results 
does not reveal many instances of 
co-occurance of desired changes in 
the measures of educational struc­
tures and the measures of alienation 
or psychosocial development. 4 

8. Teacher Commitment and 
teacher Morale increased in more 
schools than it decreased, and for 
Morale this pattern is statistically 
significant. This appears to be an 
important outcome because of 

4. We explored this issue further 
by examining the school-level corre­
lations between measures of the edu­
cational structures and student psy­
chosocial development. In general., 
these correlations provide little 
support for an interpretation that 
individualized instruction is 
related in the way anticipated with 
favora,ble psychosocial outcomes. In 
contrast, the correlations do sup­
port an interpretation that student 
influence is negatively related to 
alienation. 
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evidence from other research that 
teacher morale and staff commitment 
are important correlates of program 
development. 

9. More schools improved than 
regressed on each of five theor~ti­
cal risk factors for delinquent 
behavior, although none of the pat­
terns were statistically signifi­
cant. 

10. Positive changes do not 
occur with equal frequency across 
all prevention projects. The most 
consistent evidence of positive 
changes in school-level outcomes 
occurs for the Charleston, Puerto 
Rico, and Kalamazoo projects. All 
three of these projects are primary 
prevention projects that focus on 
changes in the environment, that ~s 
they are Quadrant 1 projects in 
terms of the classification pre­
sented in Chapter 4. They would 
therefore be expected to have larger 
effects on school climates than 
would projects focused primarily on 
a subgroup of the population. In 
our judgment, the Charleston project 
is untertaking thorough efforts to 
systematically implement well-de­
fined interventions aimed at alter­
ing the broad school environment, 
and the Kalamazoo project is also 
clearly focused on broad-ranging 
school c1 imate improvement. The 
grade structures of the schools in 
which the Puerto Rico project oper­
ates were changed between 1981 and 
1982. This reorganization resulted 
in the elimination of split sessions 
and a decrease in school popula­
tions. These structural changes, 
are the most plausible explanation 
for the significant positive find­
ings for the Puerto Rico schools. 
The school that experienced the most 
improvement is the school that con­
verted from a 9-12 to a 10-12 grade 
structure. Also, most of the signi­
ficant improvements are on teacher 
measures. The focus of the project 
is on students, not teachers. 



Environments and Delinquency 

Creating changes in the climate 
of schools of sufficient magnitude 
to have substantial effects on the 
incidence of delinquent behavior is 
bound to be difficult. We interpret 
the evidence presented in this chap­
ter a6 implying that postive changes 
in school climates, including 
changes for known risk factors for 
delinquent behavior and known corre­
lates of program development, have 
occurred. Significant increases in 
school safety are already apparent. 
Provided that the implementation of 
prevention projects continues to 
improve over time, these encouraging 
results suggest that future results 
may be more impressive. 

11. The overall results mask 
impressive instances of progress 
within some projects. The evidence 
reported in this chapter, taken 
together with evidence presented in 
more detail elsewhere (Cook, 1983a; 
D. Gottfredson, 1983) strongly sug­
gests the interpretation that the 
Charleston and Kalamazoo projects 
are developing as promising delin­
quency prevention interventions that 
take a primary prevention, environ-
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mental change approach. Plans to 
continue to develop, evaluate, dis­
seminate information about, and 
replicate those projects should be 
made. 

Epidemiological Indicators vs. 
Between Group Differences 

All of the results presented in 
this chapter are for school popula­
tions. Some projects have no sub­
stantial interventions intended to 
influence the environment of the 
school as a whole. Specifically, 
some of the projects direct their 
activities to preventive or remedial 
interventions with selected groups 
of students. For such projects, 
effects are most likely to be evi­
dent in comparisons of youths who 
receive direct services with control 
groups. This chapter does not bear 
directly on the efficacy of inter­
ventions targeted at selected groups 
of students. Evaluations of such 
interventions are discussed in 
detail in the reports of the evalua­
t ions of those individual projects. 
Highlights from those interim evalu­
ations are described in Chapter 6. 

The Effects of Interventions Targeted at Identifiable 

Groups of Youths: 

All of the delinquency prevention 
projects in the Alternative Educa­
tion Program had at least one proj­
ect component directed at an identi­
fiable target group of individuals. 
These interventions were diverse. 
Some were directed at a highly 
selected group of high risk indivi­
duals, some were directed at youths 
more representative of the general 
population. Some involved altering 
the environment to which the target 
group was exposed, others involved 
efforts to enhance the coping skills 
or ability of the individuals to 
adapt to the environment. 

We took great pains to work with 
prevention project implementers to 
develop evaluation de~gns that 
would enable us to gage the efficacy 
of the interventions targeted at 
identifiable groups. Our aim was to 
create circumstances that would make 
possible confident conclusions about 
the effects of specified interven­
tions, while bearing in mind that in 
the preliminary stages of a proj­
ect's development rigorous outcome 
evaluation may be an egregious eXer­
cise. Put another way, there must 
exist a reasonably well developed 
and specifiable intervention to 
evaluate, Furthermore, implementing 
careful experimental evaluations of 
field trials is a very difficult 
undertaking. Some of the difficul­
ties encountered in convincing proj-­
ect implementers of the importance 
of bearing the burden of rigorous 
outcome evaluation are described in 
our first interim report (Gottfred­
son, 1982c, Chap. 3). 

It is evident that a good many of 
the interventions being implemented 
in the Alternative Education Program 
remain in incompletely developed 
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form. We perceive steady progress 
in many projects in refining their 
programs over time as they gain 
experience, benefit from evaluative 
information and from technical 
assistance, and put rudimentary 
ideas to test. It is also evident 
that a good many of thE' attempts to 
implement interventions in this Pro­
gram have been thwarted by exigen­
cies beyond the control of the 
implementers or not foreseen by any­
one. In other cases, the project 
implementers do not appear to aim 
systematically to develop specific 
interventions but rather to take 
advantage of opportunities that 
exist in the project's environment 
to achieve the adoption of any inno­
vation that appears to hold promise 
for moving the school in a desired 
direction. And in some cases, the 
resources--time, talent, money, 
technologies--required to implement 
what was intended are not available 
in a project. 

In short, the prevention projects 
are not only variable in terms of 
the focus of the interventions tar­
geted at identifiable groups, but 
they are also variable in terms of 
the integrity and developmental 
stage of those interventions, and in 
terms of how stable or well defined 
the interventions are. 

Commentators (Farrar & House, 
1983) on the evaluation of Push/Ex­
cell, Jesse Jackson's highly pub­
licized effort to inspire youths to 
stay in school and perform well 
there, have made an interesting sug­
gestion. Push/Excell may have been 
a movement rather than a program. 
According to Farrar and House, the 
movement aspect of Push/Excell was 
expressed by a compelling message: 
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"That hard work, self-discipline, 
delayed gratification, and persis­
tence were qualities that youth 
needed in order to succeed" (p. 37). 
The movement had a catalyst--Jessie 
Jackson. The program aspect of 
Push/Excell was expressed in a set 
of 10 guiding principles, in some 
suggestions for implementing the 
program, and a skeleton staff that 
provided some (but probably not 
enough) assistance to the implement­
ing sites. An implication we draw 
from this commentary on Push/Excell 
and its evaluation is that program 
evaluations may be best suited to 
the evaluation of programs, and not 
all activities are really programs. 

None of the Alternative Education 
Program's projects are movements, 
but some of them. do not resemble 
programs very much, and they are 
difficult to evaluate as programs. 
Such projects squirm like reluctant 
cats when attempts are made to cram 
them into a box. We have judged it 
futile to attempt to encase certain 
aspects of some projects--the effort 
is beyond our resources, and the 
evaluation would likely miss the 
point. 

Evaluation Designs 

For all the foregoing reasons the 
evaluation designs for the compo­
nents of the 17 prevention projects 
differ. We had expected that the 
evaluation designs implemented in 
the second year of the Alternative 
Education Program would be much 
stronger than they were in the first 
year. They are much stronger. The 
timing was better, experience had 
been gained in the first year, and 
everyone had a better idea of what 
was required. 

The designs as implemented are 
briefly described in Table 1. True 
experiments involving the random 
assignment of youths to treatment 
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and control groups are generally to 
be preferred. Seven of these pre­
vention projects implemented random­
ization for at least one of their 
interventions. When randomization 
is impossible or not feasible, the 
use of a comparison group created 1n 
some other way is necessary. The 
more "equivalent" this comparison 
group the better. That is, when a 
comparison is markedly different 
from the group receiving treatment, 
a host of potential explanations for 
differences observed in outcome 
measures are possible. The availa­
b i1 ity of pre-intervention informa­
tion is often useful either to 
assist in ruling out a hypothesis 
that outcomes observed are due to 
pre-existing differences between the 
treatment and comparison groups, or 
to increase the efficiency (statis­
tical power) of an evaluation 
design. Finally, sound and compre­
hensive outcome measures are 
required to assess the effects of 
any intervention. 

Taking all of these considera­
tions together, the projects that 
were most amenable to the interim 
outcome evaluation of their targeted 
interventions in the second year of 
the Program were those in Compton, 
Chicago (PCD), Charleston, and Mil­
waukee. Each of these projects 
involved the random assignment of 
youths from a pool of eligibles for 
their major interventions targeted 
at identifiable groups; each was 
able to develop comprehensive out­
come measures. The projects located 
in Pasadena, Kalamazoo, Puerto Ri::.:o, 
the Virgin Islands, Miami, and Ply­
mouth either implemented reasonably 
strong quasi-experiments for their 
major interventions, or implemented 
true experiments for some project 
components. The highlights pre­
sented below describe some of the 
results for these projects which 
were most amenable to interim 
assessment of effects. 

Table 1 

Evaluation Designs for Project Components T,1rgeted 
at Identified Groups 

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
Control grouE Pretreatment Outcome Project random "equivalent" nonequivalent measures measures --------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Compton, CACYD yes NA NA yes yes 
Pasadena, STATUS no yes yes partial yes 
Chicago, PCD yes NA NA no yes 
Chicago, CBE partial no no yes partial 
Kalamazoo, AEP yes a no yes no yes 
Bronx, PREP yes NA NA partial partial 
Harlem, MEP no no yes no partial 
Puerto Rico, OC no no yes yes yes 
Charleston, PATlIE yes NA NA yes yes 
Houston, GIS no no yes no no 
Virgin Islands, AEP no no yes yes yes 
Hayward, LCO no no yes partial partial 
Hiami, AGE no yes NA yes yes 
Plymouth, AEP yes b 

no yes yes yes 
New Jersey, EIC no no yes partia,l partial 
Milwaukee, MYEC yes NA NA yes yes 
St. Paul no no yes no yes 

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
aStudents who participated in the student council were randomly assigned to participate 
within homerooms. The design for other project components is a non-equivalent control group design. 

bNo control group was available for the Learning Options (Growthworks) component. The 
design for the middle school treatments was a non-equivalent control group design. 
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In the following abstracts we 
summarize some of the major results 
of the interim assessments of the 
effects of project components tar­
geted at specified groups. This 
account is not comprehensive, and 
readers are encouraged to consult 
the more extensive accounts pre­
sented in Part II of this report. 

Compton 

The Compton Action Alternative 
School (formerly the Compton Action 
Center for Youth Development, CACYD) 
has evolved over the course of its 
first two years in ways that appear 
to have strengthened it as a delin­
quency prevention project. Interim 
results based on student self-report 
suggest that the project has been 
remarkably effective in altering a 
number of student characteristics 
that delinquency prevention theory 
implies must be altered to prevent 
delinquent behavior, and student 
self-reports of delinquent behavior 
are significantly lower than the 
self-reports of a control group. 
The self-report data must be inter­
preted with caution, however, 
because of some evidence" of differ­
ential validity for treatment and 
control group members. Problems 
with the retrieval of some archival 
data on official delinquency and 
other outcomes limit the assessment 
reported here. New data have very 
recently become available to 
strengthen the analyses performed to 
date, and the results currently 
available should be regarded as ten­
tative. 

Pasadena 

Project STATUS (Student Training 
Alternatives Through Urban Strate­
gies) involves 5 interventions: (a) 
the Options class; (b) the Youth 
Committee and Leadership Training 
Class, (c) project training; (d) 
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parent involvement, and (e) the 
Action/Advisory Committee, are 
designed to provide students with a 
meaningful educational program. The 
evaluation designs for the Options 
class and a Youth Committee in one 
of the two schools involved in this 
project were strong enough to merit 
description of the interim results 
here. Results show Eliot's Options 
class to significantly decrease 
Alienation, increase students' 
self-ratings of reading ability, 
decrease withdrawals from school, 
increase Interpersonal Competency, 
and increase student reports of the 
Fairness and Clarity of school 
rules. It appears to have the unan­
ticipated consequence of increasing 
absenteeism for participants in the 
class. No statistical evidence of 
effectiveness was found for Muir's 
Options class nor for the Youth Com­
mittees. Numerous problems in 
implementing the program may par­
tially account for the null results. 

Peer Culture Development (PCD), 
operating in the Chicago Public 
Schools, runs a peer counseling 
intervention as regularly meeting 
classes. The interim evaluation 
results suggest that the project has 
produced positive effects on belief 
in conventional rules, delinquent 
behavior, and school grades for some 
subgroups. At the same time, no 
dependable evidence was adduced that 
other important project objectives 
were achieved, and the effects 
observed are not observed consis­
tently in each semester and across 
the several categories of youths 
involved. Because some interim 
results suggest that the interven­
tion can be strengthened, the proj­
ect has actively engaged in clarify­
ing its implementation standards and 
developing procedures for monitoring 
these standards. The PCD project 
illustrates a serious approach to 
project development over time. 
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Kalamazoo 

The Milwood Alternative Project 
is pr imarily a school improvemer.t 
project operating in Milwood Junior 
High School in Kalamazoo, Michigan. 
Accordingly the results described in 
Chapter 5 for the school-wide out­
comes are most relevant to the eval­
uation of this project. The project 
did, however, have several compo­
nents targeted at subgroups of the 
school's population. These include 
an a~tendance monitoring procedure, 
a Sk~lls Lab class for low-achieving 
students, a school-within-a-school 
for eighth grade students (the Mil­
wood Alternative Program), a student 
council, and a project advisory. 
One of these components, the student 
council, was amenable to outcome 
evaluation through the fortuitous 
use of a lottery in homerooms to 
assign students to participa.e. 
Results suggest that involvement 1n 
the student council may have 
increased Negative Peer Influence, 
lowered Self-Concept, lowered 
Attachment to Parents, reduced stu­
dents' perceptions of Parental 
Emphasis on Education, and lowered 
educational expectations. A number 
of alternative hypotheses to explain 
these results also exist. 

A second component, attendance 
monitoring, resulted in a signifi­
cant reduction in the proportion of 
students who could be considered 
"chronic non-attenders" when com­
pared to a similar group of students 
in the Kalamazoo comparison school • 

Puerto Rico 

The Puerto Rico project, run by a 
community organization, functions as 
an extension of the school day. 
P:oject staff work cooperatively 
w~th school administrators and 
faculty to assess student academic 
needs and schedule project activi­
ties. The project includes an aca­
demic component and activities aimed 
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at student social development and 
community participation. The evalu­
a tion uses a non-equivalent control 
group design with good pre-interven­
tion data available for use as sta­
tistical controls. Interim evalua­
tion results suggest that the 
project has modest positive effects 
on school grades, students~ educa­
tional expectations, standardized 
achievement test scores, students' 
Involvement in extracurricular 
activities, and Student Influence. 
Some negative results are suggestive 
of negative outcomes for students 
referred to the project for academic 
difficulties, but these results may 
most plausibly be regarded as due to 
weaknesses in the evaluation design 
for this particular project compo­
nent. 

Charleston 

Project PATHE operates in seven 
Charleston County Public Schools. 
It aims to alter broad aspects of 
school climate and to assist in the 
adaptation of a group of approxi­
mately 100 high risk youths in each 
school. Implementation data show 
substantial variability in the 
strength of implementation of the 
direct service components across the 
seven schools. Schools that were 
implementing the school-level inter­
ventions in strongest form tended to 
be weaker in implementing the inter­
ventions targeted at high risk 
youths. The evaluation involves a 
large sample true experiment. 
Interim results suggest that the 
PATHE program increased academic 
performance for targeted individuals 
at both the middle and high school 
levels, and increased school atten­
dance, promoted attachment to school 
and enhanced self-concepts for tar­
geted middle school students. In 
one or more of the middle schools 
significant positive effects were 
also found for the following out­
comes: serious delinquency, rebel-
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lious autonomy, individual student 
perceptions of the fairness and 
clarity of the school rules, school 
punishments, and employment. That 
is, treatment group students 
reported less serious delinquent 
behavior and rebellious autonomy 
than did control group students, 
reported the rules to be fairer and 
clearer, received less punishment, 
and were employed more of ten. In 
one of the middle schools treatment 
students scored significantly lower 
on the measure of Practical Know­
ledge than did control group stu­
dents, and in a high school several 
negative effects were observed for 
the target group students: School 
Attachment, educational expecta­
tions, and employment were lower for 
treatment than for control group 
students. 

Virgin Islands 

The Virgin Islands Alternative 
Education Project is seeking to 
implement two interventions dissemi­
nated by the National Diffusion Net­
work (NDN)--Focus and PATL. Interim 
evaluation results suggest that 
Focus is being implemented largely 
as intended, but with some modifica­
tions to the Focus model. PATL was 
not implemented as intended in the 
second year of project operation. 
Despite some weaknesses in the eval­
uation design and measures, results 
suggest that the modified Focus 
intervention resulted in students 
receiving higher grades than they 
otherwise may have received. No 
other consequences of the Focus 
intervention were detected by the 
evaluation. Program development is 
continuing, as are efforts to 
strengthen the evaluation. 

Miami 

The Academy for Community Educa­
tion is a small alternative school 
that uses a token economy system, 
academic education, professional/vo­
cational curriculum, and other 
interventions in providing services 
to youths at high risk of delinquent 
behavior drawn from the Dade County 
(Miami) Public Schools. The limited 
data currently available suggest 
that participation in the Academy 
results in significantly less absen­
teeism, fewer suspensions, less tar­
diness to school, and more academic 
credit earned than participation in 
the public schools. Academy parti­
cipants, however, withdrew from 
school involuntarily more often than 
similar students remaining in the 
public schools. Despite some impor­
tant limitations of the data, these 
interim results are encouraging. 

Plymouth 

The Plymouth Alternative Educa­
tion Project operated Student Ser­
vice Centers, Student Activities 
Centers, and an out-of-school Learn­
ing Options program primarily for 
two high schools and two middle 
schools. These interventi,ons pro­
vide educational services, counsel­
ing, and recreation for students 
with disciplinary and attendance 
difficulties in this predominantly 
working and middle-class white com­
munity. Interim evaluation results 
raise some questions about the Stu­
dent Service Center implementation, 
and suggest that some unexpected 
negative effects of this counseling 
intervention may be occurring. Spe­
cifically, treatment students as 
compared to controls reported less 
Interpersonal Competency, lower 
Self-esteem, more Rebellious Auto­
nomy, less Involvement in conven­
tional activities, lower Attachment 
to ~chool, and less Parental Empha­
sis on Education. 
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Interim evaluation results imply 
that the high school Student Activi­
ties Center is being implemented 
with care, and has some promising 
positive effects on participants. 
Specifically, the SAC students 
scored significantly higher than 
their controls on tests of writing 
skills and Practical Knowledge, and 
report higher school grades and less 
alienation. 

The Learning Options program did 
not participate in an outcome evalu­
ation. 

Milwaukee 

The Jewish Vocational Services 
Alternative Education Project devel­
oped and implemented three interven­
tions. The Milwaukee Youth Employ­
ment Center (MYEC) counseled dropout 
youth and attempted to place them 1n 
employment. The Return Center, 
operated in cooperation with the 
Milwaukee Public schools, assessed 
and referred to alternative educa­
tional programming youth who were 
contemplating dropping out, or who 
had already dropped out and wished 
to re-enroll in formal education. 
The Job Score class was a regular 
high school course developed by MYEC 
staff to teach employment skills to 
youth at risk for dropout. 

An experimental evaluation of the 
MYEC program indicates that it was 
not successful in increasing the 
employment opportunities of its 
clients. No evidence exists that 
the Psychological Health, Interper­
sonal Competency, or Rebellious 
Autonomy of the youths involved were 
affected by the program. Subsidiary 
analyses suggest that in general, 
clients did not receive many ser­
vices, although the extent to which 
clients participated in the remedial 
education provided through the proj­
ect was associated with positive 
outcomes. Evaluations of two proj-
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ect components--the Return Center 
and Job Score classes--were not com­
pleted due to the early te.rmination 
of the project. 

A Summary 

The foregoing list of highlights 
may be difficult for the reader to 
integrate. Accordingly, in Tables 2 
and 3 we summarize these highlights 
in tabular form to provide a sort of 
"box score" for the program as a 
whole. This summary, for interven­
tions targeted at specified groups 
of individuals, parallels the sum­
maries provided in Chapter 5 (Tables 
1 through 3) of overall results for 
interventions aimed at entire popu­
lations. 

These tables summarize the evi­
dence about the effects of targeted 
interventions on the characteristics 
of individuals--their psychosocial 
characteristics and their behavior. 
Only the goals and objectives men­
tioned in the OJJDP program 
announcement and selected delin­
quency risk factors are included iu 
this tally. Other project-specific 
goals and objectives are sometimes 
omitted. In a few cases, however, 
where a specific hypothesis that 
individuals targeted by the project 
would have different perceptions of 
their environments, some of the 
environmental objectives have been 
addressed by measurement of the per­
ceptions of treatment and comparison 
groups individual perceptions; some 
of these comparisons are included in 
these tables. 

A box score for the Alternative 
Education Program's goals is pre­
sented in Table 2. The preponder­
ance of the significant effects of 
these targeted interventiions is 
positive. Of 23 significant differ­
ences, 20 were in the positive 
direction. Two of the three nega­
tive outcomes were for subcomponents 
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Table 2 

Number of Alternative Education Program Projects Showing 
Experimental or Quasi-Experimental Evidence of Effects of 

Interventions Targeted at Specified Groups: Program Goals 

-----------------------------------------------------------------

Measure 

Number of Alternative 
Education Sites 

--------------------------
Positive Negative 

------------------------------------------------------------------

Decrease Delinquent Behavior 
In and Around School 

Serious Delinquency 
Drug Involvement 

Decrease Suspensions 

Increase Attendance 

Increase Academic Success 
Grades 
Standardized test scores 

Improve Transition to Work and 
Post-secondary Education 

Educational Expectations 
Working for pay 
Having a job 

3 
1 

2 

3 

6 
2 

1 
1 
1 

o 
o 

o 

o 

o 
o 

2 
1 
o 

-----------------------------------------------------------------

Note. Only the ten projects having sufficiently rigorous outcome 
evaluations of targeted interventions to warrant interpretation 
are included in this table. Measures or goals come primarily 
from the School Action Effectiveness Surveys, but are also taken 
from official school or police records when available. 
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Table 3 

Number of Alternative Education Program Projects Showing 
Experimental or Quasi-Experimental Evidence of Effects of 

Interventions Targeted at Specified Groups: Program Objectives 

--------'----------------------------------------------------------

Measure 

Number of Alternative 
Education Sites 

----------------------
Positive Negative 

------------------------------------------------------------------

Making School Discipline Fair and Consistent 
While Providing for Due Process 

Students' Reports of Clarity of Rules 
Students' Reports of Fairness of Rules 

Increasing Youth, Parent and Community Agency 
Participation in School Decision Making to 
Reduce Student Alienation 

Students' Reports of Student Influence 
Alienation 

Preclude Labeling Effects 
Positive Self-Concept 

Provide a Learning Structure Tailored to 
Realistic Levels to Promote Educational 
and Social Development 

Rebellious Autonomy 
Practical Knowledge 
Interpersonal Competency 
Parental Emphasis on Education 
School Punishments 
School Rewards 

Additional delinquency risk 
risk factors 

Attachment to Parents 
Attachment to School 
Belief in Rules 
Negative Peer Influence 

2 
2 

1 
2 

1 

2 
2 
1 
o 
1 
2 

1 
2 
2 
o 

o 
o 

o 
1 

2 

1 
1 
1 
2 
2 
() 

1 
1 
o 
1 

---------------------------------------------------_.--------------

Note. Only the ten projects having sufficiently rigorous outcome 
evaluations to warrant interpretation are included in this table. 
Measures of objectives are taken from the School Action Effective­
ness Surveys. 
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of projects with largely positive 
effects. Because so many statisti­
cal tests were performed, some of 
these nominally significant differ­
ences could occur by chance, but by 
chance half would be expected to be 
positive and half negative. That 
result was not observed. 

A box score for significant dif­
ferences for measures of Alternative 
Education Program objectives for the 
targeted interventions is provided 
in Table 3. Of 34 significant dif­
ferences, 21 are positive and 13 are 
negative. Once again, 5 of the 13 
negative effects are for sUbcompo­
nents of projects with largely posi­
tive findings. Of the negative 
findings, six are for a single proj­
ect, reflecting what appears to be 
an unexpected negative influence of 
a counseling intervention run by 
that project (Cook, 1983). 

Progress 

The results presented here and in 
the previous chapter imply that pro­
gress has been made not only in 
implementing the interventions con­
ducted by the projects in the Alter­
native Education Program, but also 
in implementing the evaluation of 
those projects. The experimental 
and quasi-experimental evaluation of 
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these projects. to date provide evi­
dence that we interpret as suppor-
t ive of th is general approach to 
reducing youth cr ime. These are 
interim results for projects that 
continue to develop, however. Most 
of these projects are being imple­
mented in improved form in the third 
year, and evaluation designs and 
data collection arrangements are 
improved. As these projects 
develop, use information about their 
effects and about the strength and 
integrity of their interventions, 
benefit from technical assistance, 
and gain in experience and expertise 
they may be expected to produce 
stronger and more consistent 
effects. 

The evaluation has turned a 
greater portion of its effort to 
documenting the implementation of 
interventions and to working with 
projects to clarify the standards 
for the implementation of their 
projects. This effort, too, may 
contribute not only to stronger 
interventions for some projects in 
the third year, but also to the 
efforts of others who follow these 
projects in efforts to implement 
effective delinquency prevention 
programs by using the program models 
being developed. 
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Educational Interventions and the Prevention of Delinquency: Some Closing 
Observations 

Some observations on the Alter~a­
tive Education Program at the end of 
two years of operation are apt. In 
this final brief chapter we offer 
some of our less technical observa­
tions on the operation of the Pro­
gram, and some observations on the 
implications of what we have learned 
so far for the future of delinquency 
prevention. A shortage of time, and 
the pressure to get on with the task 
of continuing the evaluation in the 
third year limit our ability to 
carefully document and justify the 
opinions expressed here. Instead, 
we assert our opinions and will 
leave to a later date a fuller expo­
sition of these opinions and specu­
lations and of the reasons we 
believe as we do. 

Schooling and Delinquency 

The Alternative Education Pro­
gram's inception was based on a 
background of research and careful 
thought about the causes of youth 
crime. The background paper that 
spelled out the rationale for an 
Alternative Education Program 
(OJJDP, 1980) was a careful document 
that built a good case for educa­
tional; and school structural, 
approaches to reducing the risk of 
youth crime. A President's Task 
Force (President's Commission on Law 
Enforcement and Administration of 
Justice, 1967) had pointed to causes 
of delinquency in the organization 
of schooling in America. A National 
Academy of Sciences panel (Martin, 
Sechrest, & Redner, 1981) called for 
research and development of school­
based interventions for both primary 
prevention and remediation at about 
the time the Program was initiated. 
We have elaborated elsewhere a 
strong case for interventions in 
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schools to prevent delinquency 
(Gottfredson & Daiger, 1979; Gott­
fredson, 1981; Gottfredson, 1983b). 
The evidence of the present evalua­
tion provides no reason to question 
the scientific, theoretical, and 
practical premises upon which the 
Alternative Education Program ,{as 
based. To the contrary, patterns we 
see in the data provide every reason 
to try harder to implement and eval­
uate preventive interventions based 
on this approach. Once again, for 
example, we find the same school-re­
lated risk factors associated with 
delinquent behavior (see Cha.pter 4). 
More impressive, the evaluation has 
produced experimental evidence that 
interventions in schools can alter 
some of these risk factors and even 
evidence suggesting that delinquent 
behavior has been reduced. 

Developing Effective Programs 

The most pressing problem in the 
delinquency prevention field is the 
problem of developing sound, theory­
based interventions that can be 
implemented in strong enough form 
that they will make a substantial 
contribution to the reduction of 
delinquent behavior. The develop­
ment and implementation of strong 
programs is not a need of alterna­
tive educational approaches to 
delinquency prevention alone. Such 
development and careful implementa­
tion is required in every approach 
to delinquency prevention. It is 
required in the entire criminal and 
juvenile justice area. Programs to 
rehabilitate offenders have been 
alleged not to work (Martinson, 
1974). But the actual evidence sug­
gests that few rehabilitative 
efforts of sufficient strength and 
integrity have been implemented and 
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carefully evaluated, that the task 
of creating such interventions will 
be difficult, and that we should try 
harder (Sechrest, mlite, & Brown, 
1979). The development, bnplementa­
tion, and evaluation of such more 
effective programs will require the 
attention of talented people in a 
concerted effort over a period of 
years. A more careful, long-term, 
technologically and scientifically 
based programmatic effort must be 
made to realize the potential to 
reduce youth crime that there is now 
every scientific reason to believe 
exists. A two- or three-year pro­
gram with limited scientific and 
technical assistance is not enough 
time to demonstrate that this poten­
tial can be realized. 

Sound Implementation 

Throughout our earlier report, 
and in the present one, we have 
emphasized the importance of 
str,ength and fidel ity in the imple­
mentation of prevention projects. 
Indeed, we attempted to structure 
the evaluation in ways that would 
foster the development of strong 
interventions with high probability 
of bnplementation. We are gratified 
by what we perceive to be great 
strides in strengthening the inter­
ventions implemented by many of 
these projects. In our judgment, 
however, everyone of these projects 
can improve greatly in the strength 
and care of implementation of its 
interventions. This is not a con­
demnation, far from it, for we note 
with favor the progress that has 
been made. 

The point is that a number of 
available technologies that appear 
to fit with the goals, objectives, 
and rationales behind these projects 
are used far, far less than they 
could be. Clas sroom reward struc'­
tures that have been experimentally 
demonstrated to alter known delin­
quency risk factors <attachment to 

school, performance in school) are 
being used in only one project, and 
there not in thorough or strong 
form. Home-based reinforcers are 
not being systematically applied, 
despite their demonstrated efficacy 
in altering another delinquency risk 
factor (disciplinary difficulties in 
school). Technologies that involve 
behavioral contracting and the care­
ful consequation of behavior are 
underutilized in all but perhaps one 
of these projects. 

One reason, no doubt, that some 
of the existing technology goes 
underutilized are difficulties in 
creating productive organizational 
change that will lead to their adop­
tion. Another reason, no doubt, is 
that insufficient attention has yet 
been directed to ensuring that these 
technologies are available to proj­
ect implementers and that they have 
the skills to bnplement them. A 
third reason, probably, is that we 
have not taken seriously enough as a 
nation the development of a cadre of 
professionals expert in the applica­
tion of such technologies, and that 
a human resources development effort 
will be required to bnplement educa­
tional and delinquency prevention 
projects in strong form. ,And a 
fourth reason, we are certain, is 
that the jolting way in which pro­
grams are begun and ended, to be 
started and stopped again at some 
later time, in some other place, 
with some other personnel, is not 
conducive to the development of 
strong programs. 

We must pursue our goals syste­
matically if we are to achieve them. 

Evaluation and Expertise 

We will make more progress 
towards the development of sound 
delinquency prevention programs when 
everyone involved adopts an experi­
menting approach to the enterprise. 
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For too many years, and there is 
only the slightest sign that this 
attitude is eroding, an attitude of 
"anything goes" has pervaded the 
administration of most programs in 
the crime prevention area. Propo­
nents of correctional reform, of 
school reform, of reform in the 
juvenile and criminal justice system 
more broadly, have always felt free 
to condemn the existing system and 
offer their alternatives. Seldom, 
indeed, do proponents of reform pre­
sume that their reforms may also 
introduce undesirable effects not 
anticipated in advance, that their 
reforms may founder on unforeseen 
obstacles, that they will one day be 
the target of future reformers who 
will condemn them. 

Virtually every innovation in the 
criminal and juvenile justice sys­
tem, and in the educational system, 
should be approached as an experi­
ment. The reason, simply put, is 
that the innovations may not help, 
may not help as well as expected, or 
may cause harm. 

We have encountered resistance to 
evaluation of interventions in one 
form or another from many sources in 
the conduct of our work. A project 
implementer may be sure his or her 
intervention works and eschew the 
burdensome activity of studying the 
intervention's effects. A project 
director may wish to avoid rocking 
the boat in his or her system and 
avoid steps to make available the 
necessary information or arrange­
ments to make for a maximally useful 
evaluation. A project officer may 
see a need to rapidly meet service 
quotas and create an environment not 
conducive to an orderly evaluation. 
The pages torn from the calendar 
each day create a pressure to get on 
with the work~, rather than to 
plan and systematically carry out 
the most careful possible implemen­
tation and research. 
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We interpret some of the evidence 
and experience generated by this 
evaluation as implying a need for 
greater expertise and for a tho­
rough-going experimental approach to 
delinquency prevention. We are 
disheartened when we see a project 
rapidly staffed with workers not 
fully qualified by experience or 
training to implement their parts of 
a project. We waste precious time 
and resources when we must wrangle 
with recalcitrant implementers over 
whether or not a project component 
should be evaluated. 

The need for expertise and an 
experimenting approach to the devel­
opment of delinquency prevention 
projects is obvious, and should be 
insisted upon. For example, the 
negative or null results for some of 
the counseling interventions 
included in the Alternativ'e Educa­
tion Program strongly imply that no 
such program should be undertaken 
without the firm guarantee in 
advance that the intervention will 
be undertaken as an experiment and 
with highly qualified staff. 

The Work Ahead 

We have only begun to explore the 
wealth of information about the 
effectiveness of the Alternative 
Education Program and its component 
projects. Nested within each of 
these projects lie unmined treasures 
of information about the relative 
efficacy of each of the interven­
tions implemented. In the third 
year of the Program projects are 
implementing interventions of 
greater strength than those of the 
second year, and the arrangements to 
evaluate them are sounder. We will 
continue our efforts to unearth 
these treasures as the evaluation 
continues. This report is an 
interim evaluation. More powerful 
and more thoroughgoing analyses 
remain to be performed; there is 
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much more to learn about this 
Program. The final chapter will be 
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written only after much remaining 
work is completed. 

I 

Written Products Resulting from the Evaluation 

Here we provide a partial listing of written products produced in the 
course of this evaluation. the most important previous written product is Our 
first interim report (G. D. Gottfredson (ed.), The School Action Effectiveness 
Study: First Interim Report. Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University, CSOS, 
1982). That report contained an overview of the Alternative Education Pro­
gram, the School Action Effectiveness Study, and a description of each of the 
17 projects in the Program. 

The following table contains a partial listing of other written products 
produced during the course of the evaluation. 



Products 

Table 1 

Selected Written Products Resulting from the Evaluation 

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Project Topic or Ti tIe Date 
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Compton 

Constitutional Rights 
Foundation 

Peer Culture Development 

Report on attendance and 
behavior outcomes for 
Fall Semester, 1981 

School climate assess­
ment 

Report on Fall 1981 pre­
test survey 

School climate assess­
ment 

Report on achievement, 
behavior, and attendance 
outcomes for 1981-82 
school year 

Report on pre-treatment 
data for 1982-83 experi­
mental groups 

Report on types of stu­
dents in peer groups 

PCD effectiveness ass­
essment for Fall Semes­
ter, 1981 

February, 1982 

August, 1982 

October, 1981 

August, 1982 

October, 1982 

March, 1983 

May, 1982 

May, 1982 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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Products 
Table 1 (continued) 

-----------------------~--------------------------------------------------------

Project Topic or Ti tie Date 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Peer Culture Development 
(cont. ) 

Kalamazoo 

Bronx 

Puerto Rico 

School climate assess­
ment 

Presentation on PCD 
effectiveness at recep­
tion for CBE administra­
tors, Chicago juveniI"e 
judges, and school prin­
cipals 

Peer Culture Development: 
Second Interim Report 

School climate assess­
ment 

Report on time expendi­
ture of project manager 

Report on Parent Questi­
onnaire results 

Report on behavior and 
attendance outcomes for 
Fall Semester, 1981 

Report on Fall 1981 pre­
test survey 

School climate assess­
ment 

School climate assess­
ment 

Presentation on Otro 
Camino implementation 
and effectiveness pre­
sented to Puerto Rico 
Department of Education 

August, 1982 

March, 1983 

May, 1983 

August, 1982 

December, 1982 

February, 1982 

February, 1982 

February, 1982 

August, 1982 

August, 1982 

November, 1982 

--------------------------------------------------------------------_._----------
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Products 

Table 1 (continued) 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Project Topic or Ti tle Date 
------------------------------------------------------------~--------------------

Charleston Report on reliability of 
CTBS subs cales 

Reports on attendance, 
achievement and behavior 
outcomes for Fall Semes­
ter, 1981 

Report on intensity of 
PATHE interventions 

Bar charts showing 
school level change and 
target-control student 
comparisons for all 
goals and objectives 

Report on results of 
Parent Questionnaire 

School climate assess­
ment 

Report on behavior out­
comes for first quarter, 
1982-83 school year 

June, 1981 

March, 1982 
May, 1982 

March, 1982 
May, 1982 

October, 1982 

August, 1982 

August, 1982 

December, 1982 

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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Products 

Table 1 (continued) 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Project Topic or Title Date 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Houston 

Lac Courte Oreilles 

Miami 

School climate assess­
ment 

The Geor~. Sanchez 
Alternative Education 
Project: Second Interim 
Report (Unpublished 
manuscript. San Raphael: 
Social Action Research 
Center) 

Report on effect of 
PLATO on psycho-social 
attitudes from Fall 1981 
survey and da ta 

School climate assess­
ment 

School climate assess­
ment 

Report on achievement, 
attendance, and behavior 
outcomes for Fall Semes­
ter, 1982 

Academy for Community 
Education: Second 
Interim Report (Unpub­
lished manuscript. San 
Raphael: Social Action 
Research Center) 

August, 1982 

March, 1983 

March, 1982 

August, 1982 

August, 1982 

February, 1983 

March, 1983 

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------



Pr.oducts 

Table 1 (continued) 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Project 

Plymouth 

New Jersey 

St. Paul 

Milwaukee 

Topic or Title 

Report on attendance, 
achievement and behavior 
outcomes for Fall Semes­
ter, 1981 

School climate assess­
ment 

Report on utility for 
diagnosis of student 
Behavioral Evaluation 
Scales 

Presentation of effec­
tiveness of program to 
superintendents and 
principals of South Jer­
sey Schools 

Report on attendance, 
achievement, and behav­
ior outcomes for Fall 
Semester, 1981 

School climate assess­
ment 

School climate assess­
ment 

Project Together: Sec­
ond Interim Report 
(Unpublished manuscript. 
San Raphael: Social 
Action Research Center) 

Report on effectiveness 
of Job Score Class 
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Date 

January, 1982 

August, 1982 

April, 1982 

October, 1982 

May, 1982 

August, 1982 

Fall, 1982 

March, 1983 

June, 1982 

'. 

Products 
Table 1 (continued) 

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Project Topic or Ti tIe Date 
--------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Alternative Education 
Initiative 

Standards,for program 
dev10pment evaluation 
plans (Unpublished manu­
script. Baltimore: Cen­
ter for Social Organiza­
tion of Schools) 

Ihe School Action Effec­
tiveness Study: Over­
vie~ (Paper presented at 
the annual meeting of 
the American Educational 
Research Association, 
New York) 

The School Action Effec­
tiveness Study: Prelim­
inary Results (Paper 
presented at the annual 
meeting of the American 
Education~l Research 
Association, New York) 

The School Action Effec­
tiveness Study: Devel­
oping and evaluating 
Etevention efforts. 
(Paper presented at the 
annual meeting of the 
American Society of Cri­
minology, Toronto) 

The. School Action Effec­
~iveness Study: First 
Interim Report (Report 
No. 325). Baltimore: 
Center for Social Organ­
ization of Schools. 

1983 

1982 

1982 

1982 

19t)2 

--------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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Administrative 
removal 

Adoption 

Alternative 
education 

Analysis of 
variance 

Behavioral 
contracting 

Glossary 

Glossary 

Removal from school for a period of one or more 
days as a result of an administrative decision, without 
being dropped from the school rolls. In most cases this 
is equivalent to the colloquial use of the word suspen­
S10n. 

The acceptance and use of a developed program, interven-
tion, or set of interventions. . 

Educational practices, forms, or structures that 
differ from traditional practices, forms or structures. 

A statistical technique used in the analysis of 
experimental data. It's application in quasi- or non-ex­
perimental data is often misleading. 

A form of intervention involving an agreement 
among parties about the aim of the intervention and the 
consequences of achieving or not achieving the aim. 

Comparison group A group of individuals, schools, etc., with which a group 
receiving some intervention are compared to help learn 
about the effects of the intervention. Equivalent compar­
ison groups (i.e., groups where no pre-existing differ­
ences are present) are preferred to comparison groups known 
to be non-equivalent, and equivalence is best achieved 
through randomization (see randomization). 

Control group A group of individuals, schools, etc., with which a treat­
ment group is compared, and which is known to be equiva­
lent. Control groups should be created through randomiza­
tion when possible. 

Control theory A theory of delinquency that assumes people will engage 1n 
unsocial ized behavior unless restrained. It specifies 
some ways to restrain youths from delinquent behavior. 

Core data Information about the results sought as outlined in the 
Alternative Education Program Announcement and the inter­
ventions specified in the program announcement. 

Critical benchmark A key decision, agreement, action, or arrangement neces­
sary to move forward with a strategy or plan. If a bench­
mark is not met, progress in executing the strategy is 
blocked. When a benchmark is met, the forcefield changes. 
A benchmark statement tells what change in the forcefield 
must occur by when. 

Delinquent Behavior which is illegal. Includes some behavior 
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Glossary 

behavior 

Design decision 

Deterrence theory 

Differential 
association 

Diffusion 

Dissemina tion 

Evaluation 

Experiment 

Goal< s) 

Forcefield 

(such as alcohol consumption) that is not illegal for 
adults. 

The choice of interventions that occurs at or near the end 
of the initial planning phase of project de~el~pment. . 
Design decisions should be reconsidered per~od~cally us~ng 
information about the decision's outcomes. 

cr ~me can be reduced by the threat A theory that assumes ~ 

of punishment. 

A theory of delinquency that assumes people e~g~g~ 
in delinquent behavior because they lea~n def~n~t~ons _ 
favorable to law violation from those w~th whom they asso 
ciate. 

The spread of knowledge or information. 

A set of activities consciously designed to encourage the 
utilization of knowledge or techniques in the development 
or redesign of programs. 

Activity to determine what happened, why, and with.w~a~ 
effect. Evaluation determines whether project ~ct~v~t~es 
produced any outcomes of importance; whether un~n~ended as 
well as intended outcomes were produced. ~valuat~on sub­
S\IIles both formative and summative evaluat~on. 

An experiment is activity undertaken deliberately to ~a­
mine the consequences of the activity. ~e term ~xper~~ 
ment is often used to refer to true exper~me~ts, ~volv~ng 
randomization (see randomization, true exper~ment). 

What an organ~zat~on ~s try~ng 0 a ~ • . . . . t ch~eve A goal gener-
ally the obverse of a problem; it specifies how the goal 
(or the level of the problem) may be measured. Goa~s are 
not broad or general aims. Such broad or general a~ms may 
~called missions. 

The social-psychological field that immediately surrounds 
a decision or action. It includes the forces that compel 
or restrain against alternative actions as they ar~ pe:­
ceived by an individual or corporate actor. Organ~za~~ons 
are held in place (do not change) because forces are. ~n 
equilibrium. To create change, the balance of perce~ved 
or actual forces must be changed. 
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Formative 
evaluation 

Implementation 

Implementation 
manual 

Implementation 
standards 

Incapacitation 

Institutional­
ization 

Intervention 

Involuntary 
withdrawal 

Labelling theory 

Management 
informa tion 
system 

Glossary 

Activity undertaken during the course of a project 
to foster project development by determining what is being 
implemented, by whom, with what effect, and how effective­
ness may be enhanced. 

The execution of an intervention. Interventions vary in 
the extent to which they are implemented as anticipated or 
planned. 

A blueprint for the implementation or replication 
of an intervention or set of interventions (i.e., program 
model). Such a manual includes a statement of (a) what 
the intervention is intended to achieve, (b) the theory 
underlying the intervention, (c) the resources required 
for implementation, (d) the training and personnel 
required, (e) detailed specification of the intervention, 
(f) implementation standards, (g) all forms and record 
keeping procedures required to operate and evaluate the 
in tervention. 

A clear statement of indicators of faithful implementa­
tion (fidelity and completeness) of an intervention. Spe­
cifications or blueprints for an intervention define the 
implementation standards for the intervention. 

A theory that aSSumes crime can be reduced by locking up 
people who have engaged in delinquent behavior. 

Institutionalization occurs when an 
activity becomes routinized and part of the status guo in 
an organization. When an activity is institutionalized, 
more effort is required to terminate it or substantially 
modify it than is required to continue it. 

Activity undertaken to achieve an objective. Intervention 
is often synonymous wi th the word "treatment." 

Removal from the school rolls 
as a result of an administrative decision. In most cases 
this is equivalent to the colloquial use of the word 
expulsion. 

A theory of delinquency that aSSumes that treating an 
individual as though he or she were a delinquent results 
in the development of a delinquent self-concept and subse­
quent delinquent behavior. 

A tool used in formative and summative evaluation 
to provide information about plans, strategies, 
resources, obstacles, adoption, implementation, and out­
comes. 

-133-



Glossary 

Management plan 

Mean 

Needs asseS8ment 

Post-randomization 
check 

Obj ective(s) 

Obstacle(s) 

Organizational 
diagnosis 

Powerful 
evaluation 

A plan for implementing an intervention or set of inter­
ventions. A management plan is composed of strategies for 
adoption of innovation.s (see strategy) and of standards 
for the implementation (see implementation standards). 

An arithmetic average. 

Activity intended to specify or clarify goals or objec­
tives. 

Activity to determine whether randomization achieved 
the equivalency of a treatment and control group by com­
paring characteristics of the two groups that existed 
prior to the initiation of the intervention, or which the 
intervention could not plausibly influence. 

An outcome that a project's theory of action implies must 
occur to l:lchieve a goal. Objectives (intermediary out­
comes) are stated in measurable terms. Ideally, a state­
ment of an objective will specify when an objective will 
be achieved and how much improvement should occur as well 
as specifying how it is to be measured. 

Forces which hold the project back, impede the progress of 
a plan, or move the organization or individual in a direc­
tion opposite the intended direction. Obstacles may be 
perceived when none exist, or obstacles may exist where 
none are perceived. 

Activity designed to assess the current 
status of an organization and the relations among its ele­
ments. Organizational diagnosis may include any of the 
following activities: (a) cl imate assessment, 
(b) assessment of goal confluence, (c) assessment of 
authority and decision structures, (d) assessment of com­
munication and interpersonal relations, and (e) assessment 
of the match between goals and activities. Diagnosis 
attempts to interpret the interaction among the above ele­
ments at a point in time. 

An evaluation with sufficiently sensitive measures, 
adequate sample size, and wi th a design making the de tec­
tion of intervention effects likely. Evaluations differ 
in power, and an evaluation lacking in power has a low 
probability of demonstrating anything conclusively. 
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Program 
Development 
Evaluation 

Resource 

Rigorous 
evaluation 

Risk factor 

S ignif icance 

Site-specific 
data 

Social learning 

Standard deviation 

Strategies 

Randomization 

Glossary 

A theory-ridden method of action research involving 
goal specification, theory elaboration, objective 
development, intervention definition, forcefield analysis, 
the development of management plans, and evaluation 
research. PDE is intended to result in an upward spiral 
of activity leading to greater organizational effective­
ness in accomplishing its goals. 

Any tool or force that furthers the adoption of an innova­
tion, implementation of an intervention, or the achieve­
ment of a goal or objective. A resource may be a person, 
institution, physical or psychological force, information, 
money, or expertise. Both perceived and unperceived 
resources may exist. 

An evaluation in which one may have confidence in the 
inferences drawn about the consequences of a demonstrably 
implemented and well-described set of interventions. 
Rigorous evaluation is a major goal of the School Action 
Effectiveness Study. 

A characteristic known to be associated with an outcome 
(e.g., delinquent behavior). Poor school performance is 
one of the risk factors for delinquent behavior. 

A technical term meaning that the outcome was unlikely to 
have arisen by chance. 

Information about goals, objectives, and interventions 
in each prevention project, whether or not these results 
or interventions are suggested by the OJJDP program 
announcement or delinquency theory. It includes informa­
tion about needs, goals, forcefields, strategies, inter­
ventions, and outcomes. 

A theory that assumes people behave as they do because 
they have learned about the consequences of behavior 
through their own experiences and observations of others. 

A measure of the extent to which individuals, schools, or 
other units are dispersed around the mean. A measure of 
dispersion useful in statistical analyses . 

Plans. Strategies are developed from a forcefield analy­
sis. An executable strategy will appear workable to those 
who must execute it, and will make use of an organiza­
tion's resources to overcome the obstacles to adoption and 
implementation. Strategies are composed of two kinds of 
elements: critical benchmarks. and tasks. 

A procedure employed to ensure that treatment and control 
groups are equivalent except insofar as differences arise 
by chance. Randomization serves to rule out rival 
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Glossary 

Regression 

Task(s) 

Theory 

True experiment 

!.-test 

Victimization 

hypotheses about the sources of differences observed 
between treatment and control groups, and so leads to more 
rigorous evaluations. Because the technical meaning of 
randomization is not widely understood, randomization ~s 
best accomplished by experienced research personnel. 

Cal A statistical technique useful in the analysis of 
experimental and quasi-experimental data. (b) Getting 
worse. (c) Movement from an extreme position in a distri­
bution to a more central position. 

The part of a strategy that specifies who will do what by 
when. 

A statement of why a problem exists or of how an organiza­
tion may achieve a goal. A project's theory of action 
serves as a template for choosing and assessing interven­
tions. 

An experiment involving the random assignment of units 
(people, schools, classrooms, etc.) to two or more treat­
ments (one of which is often a non-intervention treatment, 
or control condition). 

A test for the significance of differences in means (see 
means, significance). 

Suffering personal harm, threat, or loss as a result of a 
crime. 
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